Concordia University St. Paul DigitalCommons@CSP

CUP Ed.D. Dissertations

Concordia University Portland Graduate Research

Summer 7-30-2019

Predictors of Intent to Stay of Clinical Care Managers in the Inpatient and Outpatient Settings: A Causal-Comparative Study

Carlo C. Carado Concordia University - Portland, ccarado@mail2.cu-portland.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.csp.edu/cup_commons_grad_edd

Part of the Education Commons

Recommended Citation

Carado, C. C. (2019). *Predictors of Intent to Stay of Clinical Care Managers in the Inpatient and Outpatient Settings: A Causal-Comparative Study* (Thesis, Concordia University, St. Paul). Retrieved from https://digitalcommons.csp.edu/cup_commons_grad_edd/349

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Concordia University Portland Graduate Research at DigitalCommons@CSP. It has been accepted for inclusion in CUP Ed.D. Dissertations by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@CSP. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@csp.edu.

Concordia University - Portland

CU Commons

Ed.D. Dissertations

Graduate Theses & Dissertations

Summer 7-30-2019

Predictors of Intent to Stay of Clinical Care Managers in the Inpatient and Outpatient Settings: A Causal-Comparative Study

Carlo C. Carado Concordia University - Portland

Follow this and additional works at: https://commons.cu-portland.edu/edudissertations

Part of the Education Commons

CU Commons Citation

Carado, Carlo C., "Predictors of Intent to Stay of Clinical Care Managers in the Inpatient and Outpatient Settings: A Causal-Comparative Study" (2019). *Ed.D. Dissertations*. 298. https://commons.cu-portland.edu/edudissertations/298

This Open Access Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate Theses & Dissertations at CU Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Ed.D. Dissertations by an authorized administrator of CU Commons. For more information, please contact libraryadmin@cu-portland.edu.

Concordia University-Portland

College of Education

Doctorate of Education Program

WE, THE UNDERSIGNED MEMBERS OF THE DISSERTATION COMMITTEE CERTIFY THAT WE HAVE READ AND APPROVE THE DISSERTATION OF

Carlo C. Carado

CANDIDATE FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF EDUCATION

Belle Booker-Zorigian, Ph.D., Faculty Chair Dissertation Committee Jacques Singleton, Ph.D., Content Specialist Marty A. Bullis, Ph.D., Content Reader Predictors of Intent to Stay of Clinical Care Managers in the Inpatient and Outpatient Settings: A Causal-Comparative Study

Carlo C. Carado

Concordia University-Portland

College of Education

Dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the College of Education

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Education in

Transformational Leadership

Belle Booker-Zorigian, Ph.D., Faculty Chair Dissertation Committee Jacques Singleton, Ph.D., Content Specialist Marty A. Bullis, Ph.D., Content Reader

Concordia University–Portland

Abstract

This quantitative research study was conducted to determine if employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support predict intent to stay of clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. The present research study also examined the construct validity of the survey instrument, which was utilized by the subject organization in 2018. Through exploratory factor analysis (EFA), the constructs of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support were analyzed. Secondary data was collected from the 2018 completed surveys of 160 licensed nurses and social workers considered as clinical care managers from a large health care system in the western United States. The results of the EFA supported the validity of the constructs of belief in mission and values that explained 53.6% of the variability with a .912 reliability coefficient and employee support explained 8.96% of the variability with a .828 reliability coefficient. Employee engagement was deemed invalid due to cross-loadings of the factors with employee support and belief in mission and values. Binary regression analysis did not reveal statistically significant findings due to small sample size and lack of variability of the dichotomous outcome variable measurement. Post hoc analysis was conducted using multiple linear regression, which revealed predictive qualities of belief in mission and values (p < .05) and employee support (p < .05) on intent to stay of clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings.

Keywords: clinical care managers, intent to stay, inpatient and outpatient settings

ii

Dedication

I dedicate this dissertation to my husband and partner for life, Matias who has been my greatest inspiration, supporter, cheerleader, and believer throughout this doctoral journey. Thank you for your love, kindness, understanding, patience, and commitment. I also dedicate this work to my parents and my older brother. They would have loved to see me graduate but I have no doubt that they are beaming with pride from heaven. Their short lives inspired me to love unconditionally, persevere, forgive, be kind, laugh more, always believe in myself, chase after my dreams as if there are no impossibilities, and live in the moment.

"The future belongs to those who believe in the beauty of their dreams."- Eleanor Roosevelt

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my utmost appreciation to the many people who have shown invaluable support for me in this process. Thank you, Dr. Belle Booker-Zorigian for your dedication and openness to take over as my committee chair in the middle of my dissertation. Your expert guidance, patience, and moral support have made a life-changing difference that led me to the culmination of this doctoral journey. You were clear in your message that what I was about to embark was not going to be easy. However, your reassurance, constructive remarks, and guidance kept me motivated to take each process in stride until I finally saw the light that signaled the beginning of the end of this transformative process. Dr. Marty Bullis, I thank you for your support, understanding, follow-up, and kindness as I contemplated on my decisions. I also truly appreciate your constructive comments and content review of my work. Dr. Jacques Singleton, I appreciate your patience, suggestions, and dedication to see me succeed. Dr. Jeffry White, thank you for your professional expertise. Also, I will always be grateful for the support of leadership in my organization who opened the doors to facilitate my success and in many ways provided a poignant reminder through my daily work of why this dissertation is important. To my friends, colleagues at work, and family members who have consistently cheered me on from the very beginning of this journey, I am eternally blessed by your graciousness, generosity, kindness, and love. Finally, I thank God for creating the path for me from time immemorial and for helping me put the pieces together amidst the many good and challenging moments in life. As an immigrant from a developing country, I came to the United States with a dream like millions of others before me. Almost 28 years later, I continue to be in awe of where I am today, and I know that formal education made an indelible difference in my life.

Abstract ii
Dedicationiii
Acknowledgmentsiv
List of Tables xi
List of Figures xii
Chapter 1: Introduction1
Introduction to the Problem1
Background, Context, and History2
Conceptual Framework
Statement of the Problem
Purpose of the Study7
Research Questions and Hypotheses
Rationale, Relevance, and Significance of the Study8
Definition of Terms10
Assumptions, Delimitations, and Limitations11
Assumptions12
Delimitations12
Limitations12
Summary13
Chapter 2: Literature Review
Introduction15
Study Topic15

Table of Contents

Study Significance
Problem Statement
Organization17
Conceptual Framework
Categories of predictor variables18
Boyle's conceptual model of intent to stay
Adapted conceptual model of clinical care managers' intent to stay20
Review of Research Literature and Methodological Literature
Employee engagement25
Belief in mission and values
Employee support27
Work safety culture and work environment
Transformational leadership29
Authentic leadership
Intent to stay
Public service motivators
Emotional laborers
Review of Methodological Issues
Survey instrumentation
Issues with cross-sectional approach
Issues with statistical methods
Issues with bias
Synthesis of Research Findings

Employee engagement synthesis of research findings	6
Belief in mission and values synthesis of research findings	7
Employee support synthesis of research findings	8
Intent to stay synthesis of research findings4	8
Critique of Previous Research4	0
Use of scales in surveys4	0
Meta-analyses and secondary research methods4	2
Limitations4	2
Summary4	3
Chapter 3: Methodology4	5
Purpose of the Study4	5
Research Questions and Hypotheses4	8
Research Design4	9
Target Population, Sampling Method (power), and Related Procedures5	0
Binary logistic regression analysis sample size5	2
Related sampling procedures5	2
Instrumentation	3
Validity5	4
Exploratory factor analysis5	5
Measuring employee engagement5	7
Measuring belief in mission and values5	7
Measuring employee support5	8
Measuring intent to stay5	9

Reliability	59
Data Collection	60
Operationalization of Variables	61
Employee engagement	61
Belief in mission and values	62
Employee support	62
Intent to stay	63
Data Analysis and Procedures	63
Binary logistic regression	63
Procedures	65
Steps	66
Limitations and Delimitations of Research Design	67
Internal and External Validity	69
Ethical Issues in the Study	70
Summary	70
Chapter 4: Data Analysis and Results	72
Introduction	72
Summary of Results	75
Detailed Analysis	78
Exploratory factor analysis	78
Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin measure	79
Bartlett's test of sphericity	79
Factor Communalities	79

Eigenvalues and scree plot	80
Goodness-of-fit test	81
Maximum likelihood factoring	82
Internal reliability	83
Summary of exploratory factor analysis	85
Binary logistic regression	85
Summary of binary logistic regression analysis	90
Multiple linear regression analysis	91
Modified measure of dependent variable	91
Multiple linear regression results	92
Stepwise linear regression results	97
Bootstrap linear regression analysis and results	99
Summary	103
Chapter 5: Discussion and Conclusion	105
Introduction	105
Summary of Results	106
Discussion of Results	108
RQ 1	108
RQ 2 and RQ 3	109
Binary logistic regression discussion	110
Multiple linear regression discussion	111
Bootstrap regression discussion	113
Discussion of the Results in Relation to Literature	114

Limitations1	18
Implication of Results for Practice, Policy, and Theory1	20
Recommendations for Further Research1	22
Conclusion1	26
References1	31
Appendix A: Diagram of the Argument of Discovery and Advocacy1	46
Appendix B: Permission to Use Conceptual Model of Intent to Stay Illustration1	47
Appendix C: The Advisory Board Company Employee Engagement Survey Question Set1	48
Appendix D: Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sample Adequacy and Bartlett's Test1	54
Appendix E: Total Variance and Factor Transformation Matrix Varimax1	55
Appendix F: Related Factor Matrix1	56
Appendix G: Rotated Factor Space Plot1	57
Appendix H: Statement of Original Work1	58

List of Tables

Table 1	Demographics74
Table 2	Goodness-of-fit Test
Table 3	Exploratory Factor Analysis Table
Table 4	Factor Matrix
Table 5	Dependent Variable Coding
Table 6	Case Processing Summary
Table 7	Classification Table
Table 8	Variables in Equation
Table 9	Variables not in Equation
Table 10	Correlations
Table 11	Modified Measures for Intent to Stay92
Table 12	ANOVA
Table 13	Durbin-Watson94
Table 14	Coefficients Table95
Table 15	Residuals Table96
Table 16	Model Summary
Table 17	Stepwise Coefficients Table99
Table 18	Bootstrap Model Summary100
Table 19	ANOVA Table and Coefficients100
Table 20	Coefficients Table101
Table 21	Bootstrap Coefficients Table102
Table 22	Bootstrap for Coefficients-Stepwise102

List of Figures

Figure 1	Boyles' conceptual model of intent to stay	18
Figure 2	Adapted conceptual model of intent to stay of clinical care managers	20
Figure 3	Scree plot	84
Figure 4	Scatterplot	99
Figure 5	Histogram of unstandardized residuals	101

Chapter 1: Introduction

The purpose of this quantitative research study was to examine whether employee engagement, belief in the organization's mission and values, and employee support predict intent to stay in their positions as clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. The clinical care managers were composed of licensed nurses and clinical social workers in the inpatient and outpatient settings who help manage and coordinate the care of patients. Available literature illustrates diverse studies on employee engagement, motivation, trust, employee support, and the financial and psychosocial impact on intent to stay. Currently, value-based models in healthcare reimbursement focus on outcomes of care as the index for reimbursement (Dale, 2016). As such, leaders of healthcare organizations must think of ways to address the increasing costs of care that include employee turnover rates and understanding the determinants of employees' intention to stay in their jobs or the organization (Skillman et al., 2017). Therefore, an examination of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support as predictors of intent to stay in the organization among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings may provide additional insight to organizational leaders about workplace strategies and initiatives.

An extensive study by Collini and Guidroz (2015) on child welfare case managers presented evidence of the positive influences of employee engagement on employee satisfaction that ultimately raises quality of care and retention. However, with increasing pressures to provide high quality of care in the most cost-efficient manner, the importance of understanding the unique impact of predictors of employees' intent to stay in their jobs warrants further exploration (Meyer, 2017). Thus, the significance of adding to current body of literature may help organizational leaders add insight to address current problems of retaining employees.

Background, Context, and History

Healthcare costs continue to increase, and many private and government healthcare payers and organizations have turned to seeking innovative programs to improve physician engagement to better coordinate patient care while decreasing healthcare utilization costs (Skillman et al., 2017). Training new staff and supporting professional development are costly and can exert additional pressure on enterprise leaders to implement innovative ways to retain employees (Shantz, Alfes, & Arevshatian, 2015). Estimates of hospital expenditures suggest that total costs directly related to staff turnover may double or triple a nurse's annual salary, which may include recruitment costs, job orientation, and employee benefits (Reina, Rogers, Peterson, Byron, & Hom, 2018).

There is an increasing global concern regarding the aging nurse population that calls for organizational leaders to address the retention of newly graduated nurses (Read & Laschinger, 2015). Understanding the meaning of work and turnover intention among clinical care managers in a healthcare enterprise is important (Sun, Lee, & Sohn, 2019). Staffing retention of nurses is a global issue that calls for leaders to understand factors that lead to nurses' intention to remain or to leave their positions (Rodwell, Mcwilliams, & Gulyas, 2017).

Enterprise leaders need to understand relationships of work variables that contribute to higher levels of retention as well as attrition among nurses and other healthcare professionals (Han, Trinkoff, & Gurses, 2017). Therefore, failure of organizational leaders to address questions related to these unique determinants of intent to stay may result in elevated costs for staff turnovers, lower productivity, and lower overall performance for the organization (Decker, Mitchell, & Rabat-Torki, 2016).

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual model for this research was based on the study done by Boyle, Bott, Hansen, Woods, and Taunton (1999) in "Managers' Leadership and Critical Care Nurses' Intent to Stay." This conceptual model entitled "Critical Care Nurses' Intent to Stay" was grounded empirically in literature and illustrates critical care nurses' intent to stay at their jobs as directly linked to predictor variables represented by four categories namely: manager characteristics, organizational characteristics, nurse characteristics, and work characteristics (Boyle et al., 1999). Job stress, job satisfaction, and commitment emerged as three intervening variables on nurses' intent to stay.

The present research study adapted the model by Boyle et al. (1999) using three intervening variables as models for the predictors in this study as follows: (a) job stress was used as the model for employee support, (b) job satisfaction was used as the model for employee engagement, and (c) commitment was used as the model for belief in mission and values. In using this adapted conceptual model, the present study provided additional knowledge in literature to address whether employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support predict intent to stay of clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. The elements of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support, and the outcome variable, intent to stay are discussed in the following section.

Employee engagement. Employee engagement has emerged as a commonly occurring predictor variable in employee retention, job satisfaction, quality of care, safety, support among many others (Han et al., 2015; Karanika-Murray, Pontes, & Griffiths, 2016). In a study by Reijseger, Peeters, Taris, and Schaufeli (2016), the concept of employee engagement was presented as the totality of the employee's mind state with the most positive workplace

conditions. The concept of totality of working conditions and mind state were also described in an earlier work. The theory of work engagement was first described as the totality of a person's physical, emotional, and cognitive states (Kahn, 1990). The theory was further described as having the ability to incorporate these states of being by employees into their jobs and roles (Kahn, 1990). Engagement has also been described as having innate qualities, which include control, passion for the work, and mutual respect (Okello & Gilson, 2015). Additionally, engagement requires a rigorous evaluation of employees' feelings that are unique to their work (Mayo, 2016). Passion was described as the desire to achieve and to provide excellent work, which was further illustrated as possessing qualities of emotional well-being, being content, and happy (Roh et al., 2016).

Belief in mission and values. Organizational mission and values shape the identity of any organization and provide guidance to employees to aim for the same pathway to achieve the mission (Dermol & Sirka, 2017). In order to move the organization positively, enterprise leaders should strive to always align ongoing efforts with the organizational mission and vision to sustain positive performance (Cheema et al., 2015). Organizations with employees who are committed to the organization's values ignite a higher level of motivation to serve the public as a form of prosocial motivator (Homberg et al., 2015). In a focused study on social workers, organizations with a mission for public service inspire prosocial motivation (Roh, Moon, Yang, & Jung, 2016). Therefore, motivational properties of mission-driven organizations provide insight as they relate to turnover intentions or intent to stay (Caillier, 2016).

Employee support. Organizational support for employees is a result of a social exchange between an employee and the organization that may impact employee's intention to

stay (Kalidass & Bahron, 2015). Supportive managerial environments provided pathways for staff to be innovative and creative (Kahn, 1990). Managerial support to employees, respect, recognition, rewards, and appreciation are all linked to employee trust in the organization (Okello & Gilson, 2015). In addition, employees are able to differentiate their relationship with their supervisors and with the organization (Kalidass & Bahron, 2015). Thus, the interpersonal interactions that promote dignity, valuation of self, and feelings of belonging are personal elements that support an employee (Kahn, 1990).

Employees feel supported when they achieve a sense of trust from managers and leaders that encompasses safety at work, interpersonal connections with co-workers, and experiences and perceptions about organizational leaders and coworkers (Okello & Gilson, 2015). A lack of trust by employees may predispose organizations to higher turnover intentions (Christie, Jordan, & Troth, 2015). In addition, whether employee trust is vested in leaders, co-workers or the organizational brand, this may predispose organizations to higher turnover intentions and declining commitment of the employees (Christie et al., 2015). Therefore, examining the predictive features of employee support on intent to stay is relevant in today's value-based organizations.

Intent to stay. Intent to stay is the outcome variable in the present research study. It is described as a conscious and deliberate action of an employee to stay in a job based on specific variables (Park et al., 2016). Additionally, in predicting intentions of healthcare practitioners to stay in their jobs, diversity, belief in mission, and work engagement played significant roles (Collini et al., 2015). Intention to stay is also closely associated with work engagement, getting appropriate support from managers, educational opportunities at work, and a good workplace atmosphere (Eltaybani, Noguchi-Watanabe, Igarashi, Saito, & Yamamoto-Mitani, 2018). On the

other hand, a study by Han, Trinkoff, and Gurses (2015) concluded that predictors of job satisfaction are nurses' intent to leave and the desire to stay in their current positions.

High recruitment costs and availability of qualified employees can cause tremendous financial strain on organizations (Cloutier, Felusiak, Hill, & Pemberton Jones, 2015). Additionally, social mission in healthcare requires employees to discover their meaning of work and to share the vision of the organization to predict low turnover intention (Sun et al., 2019). Therefore, leadership practices must value cultivating a workplace that promotes employee engagement, employee support, and a vision for sustaining and promoting quality of care to augment employees' intent to stay in their positions (Eltaybani et al., 2018).

Statement of the Problem

The present research study was inspired by a work issue related to recruiting and retaining clinical care managers in inpatient and outpatient settings. The current healthcare landscape is filled with challenges in providing and ensuring efficient coordination and transitions of care that result in medical errors, inappropriate utilization of resources, and harm to patients (Yeaman, Ko, & del Castillo, 2015). The Institute of Medicine (IOM) described that with efficient care coordination to cut waste, there is an opportunity to save hundreds of billions of dollars annually (National Quality Forum, 2015). In today's value-based purchasing models, organizational leaders are challenged with reducing cost of care without compromising quality in order to meet the demands of reimbursement of healthcare insurers and payers (Shantz et al., 2015). Thus, focusing on expenditures related to human resources and the concern for the aging nurse population should heighten awareness of implementing and sustaining strategies to optimize and retain staff (Han et al., 2017; Rogers et al., 2018).

Clinical care managers perform a critical function in assisting patients in their health care journey that includes education, ensuring compliance with treatment plans, coordination of care, identifying potential issues, and assisting with psychosocial needs (Tannessen, Ursin, & Brinchmann, 2017). As such, the clinical care managers' roles are critical in helping achieve efficient coordination of care in the inpatient and outpatient settings. Available literature focuses on the correlates of employees' intent to stay among physicians, social workers, and nurses in their jobs (Patrnchak, 2013; Porter, Reisenny, & Fields, 2016; Rodwell, McWilliams, & Gulyas, 2017). Therefore, focused studies to understand the predictors of intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings are significant additions to current body of knowledge.

Purpose of the Study

The present study examined the predictive qualities of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings. The results of this study describe the unique challenges that clinical care managers face, which highlights the importance of these predictors on their intent to stay in their current positions or in the organization. Management practices and organizational policies in healthcare organizations must tailor strategies that promote employee support manifested by structuring jobs that reinforce autonomy in order to sustain the healthcare workforce (Knapp, Smith, & Sprinkle, 2017). The results of this study added new and distinctive knowledge to available literature because of the uniqueness of the population, validation of the survey instrument, and presenting the predictive probability of engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay.

Research Questions and Hypotheses

In the present research study, I addressed the following research questions:

RQ 1. Does employee engagement predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings?

 $H1_o$. Employee engagement does not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

 $H1_a$. Employee engagement predicts intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

RQ 2. Does an employee's belief in the organization's mission and values predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings?

 $H2_{o.}$ Belief in mission and values does not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

 $H2_a$. Belief in mission and values predicts intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

RQ 3. Does employee support predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings?

 $H3_o$. Employee support does not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

 $H3_{a.}$ Employee support predicts intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

Rationale, Relevance, and Significance of the Study

Literature has shown studies on nurses and social workers who work at hospitals and government social welfare offices but literature is limited on specific studies on clinical care

managers in hospital and ambulatory care settings from a managed care perspective (Harp, Scherer, & Allen, 2017; Okello & Gilson, 2015; Preston, 2013). Therefore, the opportunity to study employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support as predictors of intent to stay of clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings is relevant in today's healthcare landscape. This additional knowledge may assist healthcare enterprise leaders in using specific findings from the present research study related to clinical care managers, especially pertaining to recruitment and retention, which increases health care expenditures.

The conceptual model by Boyle et al. (1999) advanced the notion that job stress, job satisfaction, and commitment act as mediators between these characteristics and the employees' intent to stay at their jobs and resulting in intervening variables leading to intent to stay in their current positions (Boyle et al., 1999). Additionally, the social systems theory may provide perspective on the interrelationships of engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support and the constraining impact of extrinsic variables as it relates to the service areas and employee population size of the organization (Schneider, Wickert, & Marti, 2017).

There was also evidence in literature of the use of other human needs theories to guide the exploration of the variables in this study. As an example, Maslow's five levels of needs was used to describe the importance of understanding how employees prioritize their needs before they can take the next step (Conrad et al., 2015). Maslow's perspective provided insight in this study to understand the complexity of affecting variables on intent to stay provided by the clinical care managers in inpatient and outpatient settings. These affecting variables may be accurately illustrated based on the significant effect of complex systems on the healthcare workers' job duties. However, in prioritizing needs, the self-determination theory also explains

that there are immediate psychological needs that must be satisfied first such as needs of autonomy, relatedness, and competence (Valentin, Valentin, & Nafukho, 2015).

Understanding the influencing factors from a social systems and self-determination theories and utilizing a conceptual model as a lens to understand available literature revealed a need based on current body of knowledge related to predictors of intent to stay of licensed nurses and social workers who are employed as clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. The lessons learned and the findings from the present research study may also provide guidance to healthcare leaders on focusing their strategies when it comes to sustaining engagement and messaging organizational mission and values to employees and bolstering programs to promote awareness of employee support.

The significance of the present study provides an in-depth look at engagement and retention efforts by healthcare organizations in the world of value-based purchasing models of reimbursement. In value-based healthcare payment models, successful organizations succeed in achieving quality care at a lower cost (Skillman et al., 2017). There is a need for healthcare organizations to create work environments where positive communication is sustained among staff members who are focused in their work, engaged in their work, and focused on the mission (Decker et al., 2016).

Definition of Terms

Specific terms emerged in the process of reviewing literature that warranted highlighting. These material terms assisted in understanding the unique place that clinical care managers occupy in healthcare delivery. In addition, these terms are germane to the practice of healthcare delivery in today's managed healthcare environment.

Clinical care managers or case managers. For this study, clinical care managers were either licensed nurses or social workers. Clinical care managers are professionals who assist patients in decisions as well as in coordinating healthcare services for a population aggregate (Tannessen, Ursin, & Brinchmann, 2017). The process of care management includes comprehensive assessment, establishing a care plan, coordinating care with members of the healthcare team and support system, empowering and educating the client (Stokes et al., 2015).

Care management. The process of care management includes comprehensive assessment, establishing a care plan, coordinating care with members of the healthcare team and support system, empowering and educating the patient (Stokes et al., 2015).

Managed care. Managed care is defined as a general idea to maximize the health of a population aggregate to minimize care utilization while keeping costs to a minimum (Steele & Merrick, 2013). Additionally, managed care may refer to comprehensive care programs based on health insurer contracts with healthcare providers to incentivize providers in promoting efficiency in healthcare delivery and expenditure (Perez, 2017).

Value-Based model/purchasing. Reimbursement systems that shift emphasis from volume of services to quality of outcomes achieved (Timpka, Nyce, & Amer-Wahlin, 2018).

Assumptions, Delimitations, and Limitations

Assumptions, delimitations, and limitations are important considerations in planning, explaining, and framing this present study. It is critical to understand the necessity to clearly articulate the steps taken to validate specific processes in the research design. Additionally, there must be transparency in discussing the constraints based on the scope and parameters of the research that are outside the control of this researcher and the steps taken in decision-making that addressed each of these constraints.

Assumptions. Due to pressures placed upon healthcare leaders to maximize care at a lower cost, the significance of examining intent to stay of employees as human resources becomes more important in decreasing costs (Knapp et al., 2017). As a way to protect the integrity of this study an assumption was made that the survey questions were answered truthfully. Complete anonymity was observed in this research study by ensuring that neither identifiable information of respondents nor identifiable information of the subject organization was disclosed in this dissertation. Also, access to any identifiable personal information was not made available to the researcher. Further, as a measure to bolster rigor in data collection integrity, only completed surveys were included in the final number of extracted surveys.

Delimitations. This study was limited to answering the research questions and the researcher collected secondary data to reflect such process. As such, this delimitation approach determined the parameters for inclusion of participants, the statistical tests to be performed, and the number of survey items. The study focused on the relationships of the independent variables, employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay in their positions or within the organization as clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. Therefore, survey items that measured only the constructs of the variables were used.

Limitations. A limitation of this study was the lack of published information to support the validity of the survey instrument, which required statistical validation. Another limitation was the cross-sectional approach. In research, a cross-sectional approach may be a limitation due to the collection of data that only reflects a specific time period (Williams, Baath, & Phillip, 2017). In contrast, literature has shown that longitudinal studies provide a more extensive insight about the sample population although this approach is more popular in qualitative studies

(Compton-Lilly, 2016). However, possible contingencies may include examining similar population groups in other organizations to address this potential issue.

Summary

In summary, this study focused on employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support as the independent variables and their predictive qualities on intent to stay of clinical care managers in their positions or with the organization in the inpatient and outpatient care settings. This research began with exploring Kahn's theory of psychological conditions of Personal Engagement and Disengagement at Work (PCED), which provided theoretical basis for studying employee engagement. The model of nurses' intent to stay developed by Boyle et al. (1999) was used as a conceptual model related to possible predictors of intent of stay, which was eventually adapted as a lens in facilitating literature review, methodology, data analysis, and the development of a new adapted conceptual model for clinical care managers' intent to stay. The findings added value to current knowledge since clinical care managers as the subjects in this setting have not been extensively studied before in the context of intent to stay even though similar studies have been done in different settings and using different professional types of care managers. Finally, the findings may assist leaders of healthcare organizations in determining strategies to deploy as they address staffing challenges in recruitment and retention especially in this special population of professionals.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

This study examined employee engagement, belief in the organization's mission and values, and employee support as possible predictors of intent to stay of clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings. Employee engagement is a psychological state that is influenced by an employees' internal work motivation, manifested by meaningfulness, safety, and availability to continue working (Kahn, 1990). Belief in the organization's mission and values represents employees' commitment to uphold the core elements of an organization's identity through alignment of actions in support of the mission and values (Dermol & Sirka, 2017). Employee support is the organization's consistency in its managerial and human resourcing by providing reinforcement to promote the physical and emotional well-being of employees in the form of rewards and recognition (Okello & Gilson, 2015). Intent to stay is the desire of an employee to stay in a job based on specific structural and relational variables (Park et al., 2016).

Healthcare costs continue to increase and private as well as government payers have turned to innovative programs to improve coordination of care while decreasing costs in utilization (Skillman et al., 2017). The importance of retaining valued employees remains to be a challenge today due to the costs associated with low retention rates as well as the loss of tacit knowledge and mentors (Reina et al., 2018). Additional pressure exists for enterprise leaders to be creative in sustaining staff engagement and to increase professional development and motivation (Shantz, Alfes, & Arevshatian, 2015). There have been several studies that explored aspects of engagement, mission, and support among health care professionals in a variety of settings. Preston (2013) studied job characteristics and instrumental feedback in child welfare social workers. Collini and Guidroz (2015) examined employee engagement and turnover intent among healthcare practitioners.

Bakker (2017) explored job crafting among nurses and the impact on job satisfaction and performance. Additionally, Conrad et al. (2017) studied internal motivators for physician leaders in inpatient care. Other study variations illustrated the link between human resources management and motivation and a healthcare workers' intent to stay in their jobs as well as intrinsic and extrinsic motivators that affected retention of nurses (Dill, Erikson, & Diefendorff, 2016; Schopman, Kalshoven, & Boon, 2017). Therefore, the lack of focused literature to examine the predictors of clinical care managers' intent to stay in the inpatient and outpatient care settings remains a potential gap.

Study Topic

Value-oriented organizational culture is a product of the employee's assessment of their work environment as it pertains to practices such as pay, promotion, and recognition (Porter, Riesenny, & Fields, 2016). As such, employees with higher levels of vigor and dedication as a result of positive organizational practices are more engaged (Jeve, Oppenheimer, & Konje, 2015). Studies have shown that employee work engagement that consists of positive affectivecognitive work-related state of mind with vigor, dedication, and absorption are worth striving for by organizations to increase retention (Reijseger et al., 2016). These extrinsic and intrinsic factors led to the present research study's focus of examining the predictive qualities of employee engagement, belief in organization's mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay of clinical care managers' in their current positions in the inpatient and outpatient settings as reflected in today's healthcare delivery process.

Study Significance

Value-based purchasing models of healthcare reimbursement emphasize quality that must overcome the utilization costs of providing care (Skillman et al., 2017). On the practical side, the rising cost of healthcare and the evolving complexity of healthcare reimbursement predispose healthcare managers to think of ways to engage their workforce of healthcare providers to sustain retention rates (Patrnchak, 2013). In a population health setting, there is room to explore the predictors of clinical care managers' intent to stay. What has been concluded in literature consists of predominant themes that illustrate the correlation or impact of employee engagement, mission, values, support, and trust in varying degrees with turnover intentions (Bailey, 2016; Lichtfield et al., 2016; Mayo, 2016). Additionally, global concerns about the aging nurse population and the rising complexity of medical and social issues of aging Americans predispose organizational leaders to address recruiting and retaining nurses and social workers who are the right fit for the job (Read & Laschinger, 2015). Healthcare organizations need to create work environments where positive communication is sustained among staff members who are focused on their jobs, engaged in their work, and focused on the mission (Decker et al., 2017). Further, managers and supervisors of care management programs may be able to derive key points based on the findings from this research study.

Problem Statement

The costs related to nursing staff turnover may be double or triple a nurse's annual salary, which encompass costs of recruitment, job orientation, and benefits (Reina et al., 2018). Studies have shown themes that illustrate employee engagement, trust, and understanding of organizational mission, and employee support as having separate or combined effects on job satisfaction, quality of care, and retention (Bakker, 2017; Dill et al., 2016; Kumar & Pansari,

2015; Okello & Gilson, 2015). Additional literature illustrates that training new nursing staff and professional development are costly, with pressures being placed on enterprise leaders to be innovative in retaining staff (Shantz et al., 2015). There are also concerns about the nurses who are leaving the profession due to age that poses foreseeable issues to healthcare leaders in addressing retention of junior nurses (Read & Laschinger, 2015). Failure of organizational leaders to address issues of retention may result in additional administrative costs and decreased performance for the healthcare organization (Decker et al., 2016). Therefore, to address the need for specific knowledge in literature related to this topic, it was relevant to examine the possible predictors of clinical care managers' intent to stay in their positions or with the organization.

Organization

First, this chapter provides a review of the literature on employee engagement, belief in organization's mission and values, employee support, and intent to stay as well as known relationships among these constructs. Second, this chapter includes a review of methodological approaches used to investigate these constructs and a discussion of the discovered methodological issues. Third, this chapter provides a synthesis and critique of the body of literature and situates this study within that literature. Finally, the chapter concludes with a summary.

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual model for this research was based on the study done by Boyle et al. (1999) in "Managers' Leadership and Critical Care Nurses' Intent to Stay." With empirical studies and literature as bases, the model indicates critical care nurses' intent to stay at their jobs is related to predictor variables represented by four categories that include manager characteristics, work characteristics, organizational characteristics, and nurse characteristics.

Also, job stress, job satisfaction, and commitment emerged as intervening variables on intent to stay (see Figure 1).



Figure 1. Boyle, D., Bott, M., Hansen, H., Woods, C., & Taunton, R., 1999, *American Journal of Critical Care*, 8, p. 363. Copyright 1999 by the American Association of Critical Care Nurses. Reprinted with permission.

Categories of predictor variables. First, manager characteristics represent power,

influence, and leadership style to sustain job satisfaction, improve commitment, and enhance

retention of nurses. Second, organizational characteristics represent distributive justice or equity

of work, staffing, control over practice, work unit characteristics, and decision-making outside

the scope of the manager's control, which is designated as an extrinsic variable. Third, nurse characteristics represent extrinsic variables that consist of job opportunities elsewhere, job decision priorities, age, nursing education, tenure expectations, years in position, years in hospital, years as a nurse, and years married. Fourth, work characteristics are described as autonomy, instrumental communication, work group cohesion, and routinization of job duties (Boyle et al., 1999). The authors asserted that manager, nurse, work, and organizational characteristics contribute individually to job satisfaction and commitment but also to job stress (Boyle et al., 1999). For example, the essence of intent to stay for critical care nurses was illustrated through five variables with indirect effects such as managers' position and power, manager's influence over work coordination, opportunity elsewhere, promotional opportunity, and job enjoyment or satisfaction (Boyle et al., 1999).

The study also found that manager characteristics contributed significantly to each variable in the model. In support of this contention, the authors asserted that job stress, job satisfaction, and commitment act as mediators between these characteristics and the employees' intent to stay at their jobs. In other words, these characteristics directly affect the intervening variables, job satisfaction, job stress, and commitment and job satisfaction, job stress, and commitment directly affect intent to stay. Job stress, job satisfaction, and commitment were three intervening variables that emerged to predict intent to stay. Job stress was described as complex and numerous decisions in the care of patients, resolving conflicts amidst professional and bureaucratic demands and balancing many care expectations. Job satisfaction was illustrated as the degree of enjoyment in the nurses' jobs and in the nursing administration style.

Finally, commitment was described as the degree of loyalty to the organization (Boyle et al., 1999). For the present study, the focus was on the three intervening variables, job stress, job

satisfaction, and commitment. Permission to reference and reproduce Boyle's model was obtained (see Appendix B).



Figure 2. Adapted conceptual model of intent to stay of clinical care managers. Three intervening variables (job stress, job satisfaction, commitment) from the original model by Boyle et al (1999) were replaced by employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support. Adapted from Boyle, D., Bott, M., Hansen, H., Woods, C., & Taunton, R., 1999, *American Journal of Critical Care, 8*, p. 363. Copyright 1999 by the American Association of Critical Care Nurses. Reprinted with permission.

Adapted conceptual model used for this study. In using Boyle's conceptual model, the

three intervening variables were used as a model for the predictors in this study as follows: (a)

job stress became the model for employee support, (b) job satisfaction became the model for employee engagement, and (c) commitment became the model for belief in mission and values (see Figure 2).

Employee engagement. The most successful healthcare organizations are those with highly engaged employees where internal and external values are given importance resulting in elevated levels of physical, mental, sleep, exercise, and behavioral performance (Skillman et al., 2017). The element of meaningfulness based on the Kahn's Psychological Conditions of Engagement and Disengagement at Work (PCED) theory is depicted in these elevated levels of investment at work. The theory of work engagement was first described as the totality of a person's physical, emotional, and cognitive states (Kahn, 1990). The theory was further described as having the ability to incorporate these states of being by employees into their jobs and roles (Kahn, 1990). Engagement is not static and an employee's work experience can vary at different moments that creates opportunities for employers to make changes in the work environment where engagement can improve (Jeve et al., 2015).

Employee support. Under employee support, the characteristics surveyed were workload, manager assistance to promote work and life balance, technology to support the work, support to deal with stress and burnout, providing necessary supplies, and staffing. Supportive managerial environments allowed employees to be innovative and creative without fear of negative implications (Kahn, 1990). In a study by Read and Laschinger (2015), authentic leadership and structural empowerment were shown as the key aspects of the work environment that supported new graduate nurses. The interpersonal interactions that promote dignity, self-appreciation, valuing self, and inclusion are personal elements that support an employee (Kahn, 1990). Managerial support to employees, respect, recognition, rewards, appreciation are all
linked to employee trust in the organization (Okello & Gilson, 2015). Therefore, management styles that show employee support, resilience, consistency, trust, and competence while reinforcing the employee's ability and confidence to succeed also promote psychological meaningfulness, safety, and availability (Kahn, 1990).

Belief in mission and values. Organizational mission and values represent the identity of any organization that guide its members in pursuing aligned actions (Dermol & Sirka, 2017). The development of a high level of trust in the organization promotes a feeling of safety that what employees do in support of the mission will be welcomed without fear of consequences (Kahn, 1990). On the other hand, how an organization performs in a way that is consistent with the fulfillment of a mission statement may dictate the employees' desires to affiliate more with the organization (Collini et al., 2015). Committed employees understand the core elements of the organizational mission and values and they are willing to operationalize its elements (Dermol & Sirka, 2017). As such, organizations with employees who are committed to the organization's values ignite a higher level of motivation within themselves to serve the public as a manifestation of prosocial motivation (Homberg et al., 2015). Additionally, leaders who emphasize organizational vision and focused on the future mission and the ongoing efforts to sustain performance can move the organization productively (Cheema, Akram, & Javed, 2015).

In organizations, the individual roles and relations are defined when participants perform a collective function to accomplish something good or to provide service (Fragoso et al., 2016). Clinical care managers as the sample population for this study rely on their independent skillsets and decision-making to provide care. However, the most important aspect of a successful care delivery is the ability to coordinate care through efficient communication processes as the outcome of all collaborative efforts (Shantz et al., 2016).

Intent to stay. Intent to stay is described as a conscious and deliberate decision of an employee to leave a job based on specific variables (Park et al., 2016). The interaction between interpersonal respect, diversity, mission fulfillment, and engagement may predict turnover intentions of health care practitioners (Collini et al., 2015). Maintaining skillful and talented employees imposes unique challenges for healthcare leaders to be creative and authentic in their strategies that promote motivation, enhanced employee engagement, and techniques to increase motivation (Shantz et al., 2017).

The high costs directly related to turnover of staff nurses as well as the increasing global concern about declining nurse population calls for organizational leaders to address efforts to retain nurses (Read & Laschinger, 2015; Reina et al., 2018). As such, high turnover rates and low retention of nurses and allied health professionals establish a need for organizational leaders to understand the reasons that affect healthcare professionals' intention to stay in their current positions or with the organization (Han, Trinkoff, & Gurses, 2016). Evidence also suggests a continuing gap in healthcare practitioners' use of meaningful information to strengthen engagement and work motivation (Bailey, 2016). Further, the implications of low engagement and decreased commitment to organizational mission are pervading issues among healthcare professionals (Shantz et al., 2015). Neglecting these issues has the potential to worsen costs related to staff retention issues as well as decreased productivity that can lower the general performance of the organization (Decker et al., 2016). Therefore, issues of staffing retention are a concern globally, which requires evaluation of factors that cause the rising incidence of employees who quit in a manner that leaders may understand (Rodwell et al., 2017).

This literature review was based on a postpositivist perspective. Postpositivist perspective relies on a premise that reality is complex, subjective, and constructed by people

psychologically, which is the nature of social science research (Crossan, 2003). The postpositive perspective is also described as establishing for a phenomenon instead of seeking absolute truth that highlights understanding the meaning of the phenomenon under review (Crossan, 2003). As a lens to this study, the conceptual model of intent to stay by Boyle et al. (1999) also illustrates that there are precursor variables such as manager characteristics, nurse characteristics, organizational characteristics, and work characteristics that pave the way for the emergence of intervening variables job satisfaction, commitment, and job stress that directly impact the outcome variable, intent to stay. Therefore, the adapted conceptual model of clinical care managers' intent to stay guided this literature review that focused on intervening variables, employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support that serve as predictors for clinical care managers' intent to stay.

Review of Research Literature and Methodological Literature

The researcher in this present study's review of literature revealed themes regarding employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support in a variety of combinations as independent or dependent variables. These include: employee engagement perspectives, factors related to intent to stay, impact of employee engagement on retention, work experience and impact on employee support, factors affecting retention, meaning of work and intention to stay, connecting mission to employees, mission fulfillment and engagement, belief in organizational vision and intent to stay (Collini & Guidroz, 2015; Fragoso et al., 2016; Harp et al., 2017; Huang et al., 2015; Maloney et al., 2016; Rodwell et al., 2016). Other constructs that emerged were authentic and transformational leadership as well as the impact of work environment on engagement and intent to stay, and the culture of safety that leads to engagement

and employee support (Okello & Gilson, 2015; Patrnchack, 2015; Read & Laschinger, 2015; Rittschoff & Fortunato, 2015).

Employee engagement. Shantz et al. (2016) in their study of human resource management (HRM) practices, found that training, participation in decision-making, opportunities for practice improvement, and positive communication were all positively related to quality of care and safety via work engagement. Moreover, employees who reported higher levels of engagement were generally the beneficiaries of positive individual health outcomes, such as elevated levels of physical and mental health as well as sleep, exercise, and eating behaviors (Shuck et al., 2017). Preston (2013) illustrated high engagement for employees who reported enough control over their jobs. Not only were these employees satisfied, but their engagement also had a positive correlation to organizational commitment (Preston, 2013). As such, there is a high need for human resource practitioners globally to promote work engagement because of the costs associated with hiring and retraining staff in addition to the negative impact on organizational performance (Bailey, 2016).

Bailey (2016) also found that despite the available literature that can help organizations in boosting employee engagement, there continues to be a disparity in health practitioners' use of currently available research. On the contrary, the study by Babalola (2016) illustrated a finding that work experience is the most common explanatory variable in evaluating an employee's commitment and job performance. There are increasing demands placed on healthcare system leaders and individual health care providers to come up with innovative ways to lower expenditures while maintaining or exceeding quality of care standards (Skillman et al., 2017). Organizational leaders must try to consider that each working unit has its own set of cultural influences with specific impact on employee engagement. Employee engagement has been

found to be highly related to job performance and has an impact on employee attitudes and organizational commitment (Valentin et al., 2015). Therefore, there is a higher responsibility for any organization to invest in engagement efforts as these have a high correlation to overall organizational productivity, retention, customer service, and loyalty (Patrnchak, 2013).

Belief in mission and values. Belief in mission and values represents the underlying rationale for employees to act in a way that is prompted by prosocial motivators, which include positive social dealings and feeling of trust in the work environment (Okello & Gilson, 2015). Employee attitudes are generally positive towards an organization's mission and those attitudes were related to staff satisfaction and intentions to stay within the organization (Brown & Yoshioka, 2003). Job characteristics and work motivation go hand in hand. Preston (2013) showed that providing instrumental feedback enhanced work motivation and reduced job complexity without the employees feeling an inadequate span of control of their jobs. The conditional effect of instrumental feedback on work motivation also provides higher perceptions of job control that increases internal motivation regardless of job complexity (Preston, 2013).

In the healthcare setting, the concept of public service motivation (PSM) and its impact on belief in mission and vision cannot be undermined (Homberg, McCarthy, & Tabvuma, 2015). PSM has been illustrated as a form of altruism and the result of prosocial influences that are animated by the specific values and dispositions that can only be found in public institutions (Homberg et al., 2015). Nurses are motivated to work when the workplace environment supports a vision that promotes a culture of autonomy, job control, teamwork, and opportunities for professional development (Toode, Routasalo, Helminen, & Suominen, 2016). Additionally, having support structures and adequate staffing correlated positively with nurses' work motivations (Toode et al., 2016). To illustrate these factors, Keyko, Cummings, Yonge, and

Wong (2016) found in their study 77 influencing factors and 17 outcomes with three themes, namely: performance and care outcomes, professional outcomes, and personal outcomes that give credence to the critical role of understanding motivators in the professional environment. Further, work-engaged employees and teamwork enhanced performance and job satisfaction, which are the results of employee motivation leading to engagement (Tomietto et al., 2016). As an illustration, Tomietto et al. (2016) studied one nursing team's work engagement that resulted in higher motivational factors. Other concepts emerged such as job commitment manifested by sickness presenteeism. This concept described how sick employees who go to work because they are satisfied, motivated or addicted to their jobs but the association between job satisfaction and work engagement was not positively correlated (Karanika-Murray et al., 2016). Bakker (2017) introduced the concept of job crafting, which is a proactive behavior aimed at optimizing job fitness and work preferences that contribute to quality of care. Other findings showed that among health care practitioners, before any satisfaction to stay in the job occurs, there needs to be an understanding of the enablers and drivers that lead to patient satisfaction (Raharjo, Gugliemelmetti, DiPietro, & Toni, 2016).

Employee support. Van Bogaert, van Heusden, Timmermans, and Franck (2014) illustrated that various relationships are enhanced and intent to stay is predicted when there is a positive work environment. Employee support manifested by manageable workload, decision latitude, and social capital with nurse work engagement are important variables that also impact quality of care leading to retention (Van Bogaert et al., 2014). As an example, study findings among home health aides showed that organizations must consider visibility and positive perceptions of employees on organizational support from top to bottom as a major predictor of job satisfaction (Yoon, Probst, & Di Stefano, 2016).

Other studies also tackled antecedents to low engagement and job burnout and the correlation with turnover intent. Burnout is composed of three dimensions, which include emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and low personal accomplishment (Crowe, 2015). Crowe (2015) also articulated that in the oncology setting, nurses and physicians are at increased risk of burnout not because of poor coping skills in dealing with the emotional toll of caring for terminally ill patients but because of a deficiency in their ability to provide self-care beyond coping. In a separate study, social workers' job satisfaction was the primary predictor of turnover intent that served as the mediating factor for the quality of work that social workers provided to patients (Pugh, 2016). However, Pugh (2016) added that job satisfaction among social workers was not dependent on maintenance variables, such as pay and effective supervision but was rather more related to feelings of achievement, autonomy, challenge of the job, and recognition. These findings reinforce the significant contribution of intrinsic motivators in employee engagement and motivation.

Ritschoff and Fortunato (2015) found a strong relationship between transformational leadership and job burnout and the mediating effects between organizational commitment and intent to quit. As such job burnout can be said to extend its effects on other organizational outcomes, such as quality of care, employee health and well-being, public service motivation, perceptions about the work environment, and patient satisfaction (Daugherty Biddison et al., 2016; Roh et al., 2016; Salyers et al., 2015).

Work safety culture and work environment. In a study conducted by Huang et al. (2016) that focused on lone truck drivers, their findings illustrated how significant relationships between safety climate and intent to stay can potentially translate into increased employee engagement and retention. Huang et al. (2016) established a claim, which highlighted that a

positive safety culture is not necessarily exclusive with safety outcomes such as avoiding physical injuries but about specific organizational outcomes with significant impact on policy and strategy. Similarly, Shantz et al. (2016) found in their study that a safe environment for patients and staff is the benefit of positive employee participation in decision-making, professional development, and communication, which are all mediated by employee engagement and belief in the organizational mission.

In contrast, Toode et al. (2016) illustrated that working conditions of nurses such as individual work influence, engagement and empowerment in the unit, and openness in communication have little effect on their desire to stay in their current jobs. Thus, there are specific work unit subcultures, such as hierarchy, which is unchangeable and in which employees have no expectation of any direct influence to their motivation or commitment at all (Toode et al., 2016). Unit managers should look at other factors that may have higher impact on intrinsic precursors to intent to stay. As an example, Daugherty Biddison et al. (2016) illustrated that perceptions about the culture of engagement and safety at work is linked to the positive correlation between perceptions of safety and employee engagement.

Transformational leadership. The role of leadership emerged as a common theme in literature review. Specific influences of transformational leadership in the cultivation of a strong workforce warrants highlighting. The Bass theory of transformational leadership asserts that transformational leaders commit themselves to inspire others to do well to benefit the institution; transformational leadership possesses qualities such as idealized influence, inspirational motivation, intellectual stimulation, and individualized consideration (Rittschof & Fortunato, 2015). Rittschof and Fortunato (2015) also added that the success of

29

any attempt to motivate and inspire others is dependent on the transformational leader's ability to

model behavior that is consistent with the underlying mission and values of the organization that have a direct impact on performance, effort, job satisfaction, and intent to stay (Rittschoff & Fortunato, 2015). Fragoso et al. (2016) shared a similar finding that is congruent with Kahn's construct, which describes engagement as requiring an investment in the cognitive, physical, and emotional energy in any work role.

Authentic leadership. The global concern about the aging nursing population coupled with the financial pressures placed on leaders of healthcare organizations make a pressing argument to institute sustainable solutions related to nursing productivity and retention in preparation for the nursing shortage (Read & Laschinger, 2015). It is equally important to utilize transformative leadership in building a structure of empowerment that uses relational capital to support new nursing graduates (Read & Laschinger, 2015). Patrnchak (2015) conducted a study at the Cleveland Clinic and found the need for a new people strategy that would enhance their employee engagement and satisfaction by the introduction of servant leadership. The primary importance of servant leadership will help elevate the people relationships in the organization since employee engagement provides evidence that correlates to individual, group, and organizational performance related to productivity, low turnover rates, high quality of care, and loyalty (Patrnchak, 2015). In addition, Read and Laschinger (2015) found in their longitudinal study that there is an effect between authentic leadership, structural empowerment, and relational capital on mental health and job satisfaction of newly graduated nurses.

Intent to stay. Turnover intent and attrition are variables that are detrimental to many organizational leaders and are correlated with lack of motivation, low engagement, and low job satisfaction (Fragoso et al., 2016). Although a few studies have been conducted to examine employee engagement as a mediator in an organizational context to better predict turnover,

current literature shows that turnover in healthcare can be fully mediated by engagement (Collini, Guidroz, & Perez, 2015). However, looking at job demands and job resources and the specific patterns that contribute to turnover intent, intent to stay, and burnout, it is beneficial to assign each of these factors relative weights to focus organizational interventions appropriately (Fragoso et al., 2016).

Another aspect of intent to stay is the effect of positions (staff vs. supervisors) on engagement and retention. Supervisors have a much higher work engagement and lower attrition than front line workers while the desire to stay in their jobs are static regardless of positions (Lu, Lu, Gursoy, & Neal, 2016). Employees who report enough control and latitude about their jobs also experienced increased job engagement and affective commitment among child welfare social workers (Preston, 2013). In contrast, Rodwell et al. (2017) found that engagement, trust, and loyalty were negatively related to nurses' intention to quit, which leaves engagement as the mediating factor between the relationship of staff with their managers and turnover intent.

Contrary to the above findings, the concept of prosocial motivation, which is the desire to do work to enhance the well-being of others is related to emotional labor and an imbalance can result in burnout and increased intent to leave their jobs (Dill, Erickson, & Diefendorff, 2016). Prosocial motivation was also found to be congruent with the common finding of other studies that intrinsic and extrinsic motivators are highlighted among nurses because of their lower intention to quit or leave their jobs (Conrad et al., 2016; Dill et al., 2016). Therefore, organizations must promote self-care and awareness of healthcare professionals' intrinsic and extrinsic motivators (Dill et al., 2016).

Public service motivators. Current literature is abundant in providing evidence of the impact of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, employee support on intention to

stay or job retention. While there are studies that present the direct relationship of engagement and employee support on employees' desire to stay or quit their jobs as independent variables, themes also emerged in the relationship of organizational mission as the precursor to employees feeling supported in their roles when mission aligns with their motivation to do the work (Bakker, 2017; Homberg et al., 2017).

One of the emerging themes was the influence of public service motivators. Bakker (2017) suggested that although leaders have a positive impact on job engagement, leaders are not always available to provide support to their staff. As such, self-leadership is needed for employees to set their own goals and access their own job resources (Bakker, 2017). One commonality emerged regarding certain intrinsic motivators that had an impact on the altruistic predisposition of healthcare practitioners.

Public service motivators (PSM) are described as altruism (Homberg et al., 2015). On the other hand, prosocial motivation that is enhanced by the organization's mission and the strong desire to serve the public as a moderator to job satisfaction (Homberg et al., 2015; Roh, Moon, Yang, & Jung, 2016). Specific professional duty as a predisposition to PSM was also illustrated in a focused study on social workers (Roh et al., 2016).

Emotional laborers. A unique theme also emerged related to the classification of emotional laborers. Social workers as emotional laborers are strongly impacted by PSM and Roh et al. (2016) found that job satisfaction of social workers and their PSM influenced how they provided healthcare services to their patients that ultimately affected the organizational outcomes positively. Furthermore, opening opportunities for public service solidifies the significant relationship of PSM and job satisfaction (Homberg et al., 2015).

Review of Methodological Issues

In the present research study, methodological issues in research design were anticipated based on review of literature. These issues included the use of the survey instrument, statistical methods or researcher bias. Therefore, understanding these issues assisted the researcher in the present study to carefully craft the research plan.

Survey instrumentation. Predominant in all the research articles in this literature review are variables that address the research question and the phenomena being explored with the specific survey instrument used. There were variations in the specific measurement tools for current state of employees' engagement as well as predictors of future behaviors such as intention to leave, job satisfaction, intent to stay and impact on quality of care. Additionally, there were questions about the appropriateness of cross-sectional versus longitudinal approach in data collection.

Fragoso et al. (2016) examined the significance of job demands and employee support resources as influencing variables of burnout and engagement, including the effects of burnout and engagement on health, depressive symptoms, desire to work, commitment to the organization, and intent to stay. Due to the inherent complexity of the nature of each of these variables, Fragoso et al. utilized a combination of scales to measure current state of employees, such as the Copenhagen Work Burnout Inventory Scale and the Job Engagement Scale (2016). However, in measuring the predictors of burnout and engagement, the Subjective Stress Scale and Work-Balance Scale were used to assess perceptions of work stress and work-life balance among nurses (Fragoso et al., 2016).

Issues with cross-sectional approach. Another methodological issue is the crosssectional approach that only collects data at one point in time. Han et al. (2015) in their study of

work-related factors, job satisfaction and intent to leave among U.S. nurses found that crosssectional study may predispose a level of limitation for changes in perceptions in comparison had the research been longitudinal or followed over a period. Karanika-Murray et al. (2016) in their examination of sickness presenteeism as an intervening factor on job satisfaction used a crosssectional design and stressed that despite theorizing the relationships carefully, only the longitudinal approach can further inquire on the reciprocal and dynamic relationships of sickness presenteeism and the true effects of sickness presenteeism.

Stromgren, Eriksson, Bergman, and Dellve (2015) used a questionnaire to study the significant impact of social capital, such as recognition, trust, and reciprocity for job satisfaction, engagement, and clinical quality. The same questionnaire was used at the 1-year follow up (Stromgren et al., 2015). Using the prospective cohort design for 477 respondents, univariate, multiple, and logistic regression analyses were performed to explain the variance between social capital and the outcome measurements job satisfaction, work engagement, engagement in clinical quality improvements related to patient safety and quality of care. The study concluded that social capital is strongly related to job satisfaction and engagement in clinical improvements (Stromgren et al., 2015). However, certain variations in conducting the same surveys across different work units may pose issues related to the thematic analysis of the findings. Ma et al. (2015) examined the differences in quality of care among nursing units. Additionally, the study found that longitudinal examination was warranted across a period in the future because of the variations in the quality of care in the nursing unit (Ma et al., 2015).

Issues with statistical methods. Illustrating the relationships of variables is common in quantitative research and an example is the use of a statistical method such as structural equation modeling. Mazloom, Yaghubi, and Mohammadkhani (2016) used this statistical method to show

structural relationships such as analyzing the influence of independent variables on dependent variables. Valentin et al. (2015) examined the relationships of independent variables such as employee engagement and job satisfaction and Van Bogaert et al. (2014) illustrated quality of care and retention as dependent variables.

Bias. Many researchers have commented that the length of the questionnaire may be a limitation regardless of whether conducted online or in person. Hough, Green, and Brownlee (2015) posited that a major drawback of a lengthy questionnaire is the potential for attrition that may predispose a study to inadequate sampling or representation of the population. Research bias can also cause attrition of subjects over time (Read & Laschinger, 2015). As such, research bias may result in non-response bias that weakens the case for causality in longitudinal studies (Roh, Moon, Yang, & Jung, 2016). Smith and Noble (2014) suggested minimizing selection bias in quantitative studies must account for participants who withdraw from the study or who are lost from follow-up to avoid sample bias or change in characteristics if utilizing comparison groups.

Another illustration of research bias is the study by Hough et al. (2015), which examined the impact of an ethical environment on employee engagement that revealed social desirability bias is a true limitation on human perception that is of concern. Social desirability bias suggests that some respondents may believe that there are more correct or right answers (Hough et al., 2015). However, Hough et al. (2015) also added that social desirability limitation in research bias can be mitigated through anonymity and protecting confidentiality when conducting online surveys to preserve the integrity of perspectives when answering the questions. Finally, a critical issue that can cause bias is the lack of race or gender diversity in the sample that may weaken the integrity of the findings (Collini et al., 2015). As an illustration, Collini et al. (2015) also pointed out related limitations in conducting employee engagement surveys around lack of variance in

responses when using subscales that may project positive responses when the means for the subscales are already set above the midpoint.

Synthesis of Research Findings

Available research on the topic of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support as predictor variables on intent to stay illustrated several themes. These themes emerged after review of the conclusion of each research study while distinguishing the independent or dual impact of the variables of engagement, belief mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay (see Appendix A). Almost all the studies revealed validating results of these relationships while a distinguishable theme emerged related to antecedents to employee engagement and employee support such as job burnout, work factors, leadership, and so on (Yoon et al., 2016).

Employee engagement synthesis of research findings. Employee engagement has been found to have positive impact on job perceptions although the perspectives are different between academics and practitioners (Bailey, 2016). Mayo (2016) called for the need to constantly validate employee engagement that is reflective of an organization's currently existing situation and the impact of its current influencers and drivers. In the field of nursing education, engagement was found as a motivational factor to enhance learning (Tomietto et al., 2016). The results of the studies that follow indicate individual effects and combined effects of employee engagement on one of the variables as well as a combination of different variables. Huang et al. (2016) articulated that employees who put diligent efforts such as physical, mental, and emotional resources in their roles are more content in performing their duties. On the contrary, disengagement occurs when an individual develops the need to defend self as a means of self-preservation from outside factors, through withdrawal, shielding true identities and feelings, and

serves as the mediating factor between burnout and project success (Harris, 2016). Skillman et al. (2017) asserted that helping staff improve professionally is expensive, while maintaining qualified and talented employees has become more challenging.

Several studies also provided evidence on the positive correlation of employee engagement and job performance. Keyko et al. (2016) found in their study that work engagement was an influencing factor on employee performance and care outcomes. But in taking multiple dimensions of employee performance in relation to work engagement, Reijseger et al. (2016) found that highly engaged employees are more open-minded, which leads to higher work satisfaction and positive levels of performance (2016). Kumar and Pansari (2015) claimed that measuring employee engagement may lead to maximizing the benefits to the organization because satisfied employees are happily providing good customer service. Thus, engaged workers and teamwork lead to better performance (Tomietto et al., 2016).

Belief in mission and values synthesis of research findings. Mission and values emerged as a recurring theme in employee engagement and retention (Collini et al., 2015). Additionally, studies have shown a predominant relationship between mission fulfillment and retention as well as values arising from public service (Collini et al., 2015; Homberg et al., 2015). Workplace characteristic such as nonprofit organizations also contributed to engagement and intention to stay as a result of the distinct organizational mission that was aligned with the employees' prosocial motivation (Knapp et al., 2017). The role of work values, personality traits, and positive workplace on intent to stay is crucial (Chen, Perng, Chang, & Lai, 2014).

Work values significantly affect normative commitment and intent to stay or intent to leave through pay satisfaction as a work characteristic (Wang, Chen, Hyde, & Hsieh, 2010). Wang et al. (2010) also added that changing of work values can be attributed to the generational

divide where younger workers tend to be more materialistic and individualistic. Equally important is the belief in professional values that align with organization mission and values leading to intent to stay. Therefore, practice environments in the nursing profession that are cultivated with belief in mission and values must be sustained because of its significant impact on whether nurses remain or look for other opportunities (Yarbrough, Martin, Alfred, & McNeill, 2016).

Employee support synthesis of research findings. Employees' perception of support from their managers heightens intent to stay in their current job roles or remain in the organization (Frampton et al., 2016). Okello and Gilson (2015) illustrated that aside from workplace trust, relationships that encourage social interactions at work have an impact on intrinsic motivation that not only contributes to high quality of care but also on performance and retention. Employee support does not just come from the organization but also from peers. This was illustrated in the study by Ha et al. (2015), which showed support from other staff level workers, supervisors, and work schedules that significantly impacted intent to stay if positive and intent to leave if the experience was negative. Antecedents to employee support were also shown in the element of workplace trust, which can be attributed to perceptions of organizational support as well as how individuals perceive each other (Christie, Jordan, & Troth, 2015). Thus, employee support transcends both in the organizational as well as in the interpersonal level ranging from emotions, physical safety of the work unit, and perceptions about leaders and co-workers (Okello & Gilson, 2015).

Intent to stay synthesis of research findings. The themes that emerged on intent to stay represent a multidimensional picture that encompassed psychological, emotional, and physical realms of influences. As an example, employees' desire to stay or leave their jobs is

multifactorial in nature that may encompass work relationships, autonomy, physical and psychological demands, and support from peers and supervisors (Han et al., 2016). Yarbrough et al. (2017) asserted many determinants of intent to stay among nurses, which include career development, job satisfaction, and professional values. There was also a finding of perceived value conflicts among nurses that may affect their intent to stay positively or negatively (Yarbrough et al., 2017). The emerging themes on occupational commitment and intent to stay were also illustrated in many studies. Wang, Tao, Ellenbecker, and Liu (2011) examined the relationship among variables related to intent to stay and found that occupational commitment and nurses' job satisfaction were strong predictors of intent to stay in their current roles or within the organization. Additional findings also showed the predictive qualities of positive group dynamics, preceptorship, and mentorship on newly licensed nurses' satisfaction and intent to stay (Bontrager, Hart, & Mareno, 2016).

The role of leadership and its impact on intent to stay warrants highlighting as a theme in this literature review. Authentic leadership has been shown to build trust, engagement, and intent to stay of teachers year after year (Bird, Wang, & Murray, 2012). Specifically, teacher trust and engagement were found to be significantly related to principal authenticity, which is illustrated through a showing of principal self-regulation, employee support through professional development, and programs to sustain professionals (Bird et al., 2012).

Understanding intent to stay as an outcome variable and the predictive qualities of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee trust showed a gap in literature as it pertains to clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. Organizational support that includes positive perception task performance are significant predictors of intention to stay (Yoon et al., 2016). Salyers et al. (2015) studied the relationship

between the impact of burnout in quality of care due to reduced job satisfaction, increased mental health problems, and increased staff turnover. On the contrary, the effects of negative workrelated factors on organizational commitment have been illustrated in the study of Han et al. (2015), which showed lower retention rates and higher intent to leave the job.

Critique of Previous Research

The quantitative studies have concentrated on the use of surveys to assess the various influences or predictive qualities of outcome variables. Current review of literature illustrated the richness of knowledge regarding employee engagement and motivation, either individually or in combination with belief in mission and values on intent to stay. The use of validated scales also guided majority of the research studies as was also discussed below.

Use of scales in surveys. Quantitative method in research allows for measurement of responses using a scale that can be quantified and analyzed using scores (Reina et al., 2018). These scores are also used as predictors as illustrated in the study by Reina et al. (2018) on the impact of managerial influence tactics on intent to leave and job satisfaction. Caesans, Stinglhamber, and Marmier (2016) used an engagement scale to predict workers' turnover intentions. In studying sickness presenteeism as a determinant of job satisfaction through motivational affective states, the authors used cross-sectional study of a population using an online survey and measured engagement using a scale, which showed that employees who come to work sick do not represent satisfaction with their jobs (Karanika-Murray et al., 2016).

The use of scales was also predominant in all the primary quantitative research studies in this literature review. The Utrecht Work Engagement Scale (UWES) is a 9-item questionnaire that asks questions such as "At my work, I feel bursting with energy" that provides predictive value in turnover intentions (Caesens et al., 2016). Bakker (2017) illustrated the use of the

UWES using a Likert scale (0 to 6) to assess the level of agreement or disagreement of the respondents to each of the questions. Based on the responses, Bakker (2017) established a score for work engagement to test job crafting and quality of care utilizing Cronbach's alpha as the estimate of lower reliability of the two variables being tested. Other researchers have used a combination of scales to study correlations of multiple variables. Crowe (2015) studied the relationship of burnout and poor coping skills among Oncology physicians and nurses using the Maslach Burnout Inventory-Health and Social Services Scale and the UWES.

Gallup surveys. Gallup surveys were also utilized in the quantitative studies reviewed in this literature review. Daugherty Biddison et al. (2016) utilized the Gallup Q12 that measures employee engagement among staff in the inpatient and outpatient units to test the relationship of nurse burnout and rates of hospital urinary tract infection (UTI) and surgical sites infection (SSI). The Gallup Q12 has been validated by the Gallup Organization through an iterative process that involves a range of patient units with high attrition rates and ones with highly productive and highly functional teams (Daugherty Biddison et al., 2016). By establishing the correlations between these variables and patient satisfaction, the projected annual cost-savings of \$28 to \$69 million a year becomes credible (Daugherty Biddison et al., 2016). This finding is a strong validation of return on investment when advocating for strategic measures to reduce burnout and to increase patient satisfaction. Other researchers also utilized the Gallup Q12 to validate the relationship between employee engagement and patient satisfaction or quality of care (Patrnchak, 2013). Wittman (2017) stressed the need to address the worldwide employee engagement crisis by showing that engagement, like disengagement is contagious. Utilizing the Gallup Q12, the study validated four variables that organizations must consider in moving the employee engagement needle upwards (Wittman, 2017).

Meta-analyses and secondary research methods. There was also a handful of studies that utilized meta-analyses and secondary research approach. In a study by Homberg et al. (2015), meta-analysis to study a vast array of empirical evidence due to conflicting information about the link between public service motivation (PSM) and job satisfaction. There were also two qualitative and mixed-methods research respectively. Okello and Gilson (2015) conducted a meta-analyses of qualitative research studies that provided correlation between health worker trust and motivation. Skillman et al. (2017) utilized mixed-method research with the approach of qualitative thematic coding from data of 21 programs with active engagement of physicians as part of the interventions. The results of the study revealed that successful programs in today's healthcare delivery system models considered physicians' values and engaged employees and elevated levels of health, sleep, exercise and sleeping behaviors (Skillman et al., 2017). Sheth (2016) conducted a case study research about engagement and motivation of millennials at Reddington Corporation in England. Sheth analyzed the organization's journey to becoming a target of employment for millennials (2016). Despite the challenge, the study revealed that humanizing business and choosing personal enhancement over advancing professional interests offers a win-win for both the employee and the organization (Sheth, 2016).

Limitations

A limitation that emerged as a theme is the cross-sectional approach. Cross-sectional approach studies variables of a hypothesis at a specific time period (Williams, Baath, & Phillip, 2017). A study by Breaugh, Ritz, and Alfes (2017) surveyed government employees in Bern, Switzerland and utilized the cross-sectional approach, which predisposed the data to common source bias when comparing the impact of public service motivation and self-determination on job satisfaction with data coming from one source. As an example, longitudinal study across two

points in time about a student done by a teacher and then again completed by the same teacher as a researcher on the same student may provide a broader perspective of the sample population or subject and could extend ways and perspectives of schooling even though longitudinal research in qualitative study has been shown to be the most appropriate (Compton-Lilly, 2016). Han et al. (2015) utilized a three-wave longitudinal survey to study work-related factors associated with job satisfaction and intent to leave.

There were also instances when researchers utilized the cross-sectional approach in their studies, and they found the necessity to recommend the longitudinal approach in future studies. As an example, Ma et al. (2015) studied the relationship of nursing units with better working environments and quality of care as outcomes. Ma et al. (2015) concluded that a longitudinal study is warranted in future research to explore the variations in nursing unit performance as work environments change.

Summary

In today's value-based purchasing healthcare reimbursement systems where quality outcomes are the goals, there are added pressures placed on leaders to reduce unnecessary expenditures. Leaders of healthcare organizations must invest in efforts that identify factors that enhance employee engagement, in solidifying the socialization of organizational mission and values, and in enhancing and sustaining support of employees to bolster intent to stay in their current roles or with the organization (Bird et al., 2012; Read & Laschinger, 2015). A key challenge among organizations and professional disciplines is the use of employee engagement principles that are utilized differently among academics than front line organizational practitioners (Bailey, 2016). As an example, Litchfield, Cooper, Hancock, and Watt (2016) found that human capital management is a predictor of retention and well-being of workers.

The literature review for the present study supported the notion of continuous organizational movement to sustain and retain employees. Specifically, the need for a sustained method to validate employee engagement is essential to identify influencers and drivers of engagement (Mayo, 2016). Additionally, motivational features in employees have been causally-linked to workplace conditions that are reflective of intrinsic motivation (Toode et al., 2016). Employee trust also transcends from an organizational to interpersonal levels that may positively impact emotions, physical safety of the work unit, and positive perceptions about leaders and colleagues (Okello & Gilson, 2015). Dill et al. (2016) added findings of the direct relationship between intrinsic and extrinsic motivation on what employees perceive as outcomes that lead to job burnout. As such, workers who show up to work sick reflect job satisfaction based on internal motivation and engagement (Karanika-Murray et al., 2016). Therefore, the findings based on literature review supported pursuing a research study to contribute new information to current body of knowledge related to the predictive qualities of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay in their current positions among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

Chapter 3: Methodology

The rising cost of healthcare and the evolving complexity of today's healthcare reimbursement predispose healthcare organizations to think of ways to engage and motivate its workforce of healthcare providers to sustain job satisfaction (Patrnchak, 2013). In a managed care setting that is focused on population health management, there is room to explore the impact of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay. Previous studies have targeted employees in healthcare, media, and business, among others (Bakker, 2017; Conrad et al., 2017; Preston, 2013). However, with a global concern about the aging nurse population and the rising complexity of medical and social issues of aging Americans, organizational leaders must address attracting and retaining nurses and social workers who are the right fit for the job (Read & Laschinger, 2015). On the other hand, focused studies related to nurses and social workers in a managed healthcare setting is limited. This study added to the current body of knowledge by examining the predictive variables, employee engagement, belief in mission and values, employee support on the outcome variable, intent to stay using a population of clinical care managers that have not been extensively studied in the past. In this chapter, a discussion of the detailed review of the methodology, research process, related procedures, and internal and external validity was included.

Purpose of the Study

This quantitative research study was focused on examining whether employee engagement, belief in the organization's mission and values, and employee support predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. In any research study, an independent variable represents the characteristic or quality that is hypothesized to

influence the dependent variable and a dependent variable is a value that is affected by other variables (Porta & Last, 2018). For the present research study, there were three independent variables: (a) employee engagement, (b) belief in the organization's mission and values, and (c) employee support and the dependent variable was intent to stay.

Employee engagement is a psychological state that is influenced by an employees' internal work motivation, manifested by a sense of meaning, feeling of safety, and perceptions of readiness to continue performing a duty (Kahn, 1990). Additionally, engagement is a product of the right conditions at work for an employee of an organization (Reijseger et al., 2016). Belief in the organization's mission and values represents employees' commitment to uphold the core elements of an organization's identity through alignment of actions in support of the mission and values (Dermol & Sirka, 2017). Employee support is the consistent ability of organizational, managerial, and human resourcing practices to provide reinforcement to promote the physical and emotional well-being of employees that may come in the form of tangible and intangible rewards and recognition (Okello & Gilson, 2015). Intent to stay is the deliberate and willful desire of an employee to not leave a job based on specific structural and relational variables (Park et al., 2016).

The target population consisted of clinical care managers who were licensed nurses or clinical social workers in inpatient and outpatient care settings. Collectively, these clinical care managers provide care for patients utilizing the principle of population health management. The focus of population health is to identify the contributing elements that may impact the distribution of health problems across population aggregates (Cowell, 2016). The unique work and corresponding challenges that clinical care managers face that affect their intent to stay in their roles warrant organizational leaders to prioritize efforts for engagement. The potential to

cause improved engagement on positive social change may include (a) assisting organizational leaders to describe unique challenges that clinical care managers face, (b) providing an illustration of employee engagement, belief in organization's mission and values, and employee support in the managed care population health setting to increase the likelihood of employees' intent to stay, and (c) assisting organization leaders to be focus-driven in their approach to improve engagement, promoting belief in organizational mission and values, and employee support.

The findings were analyzed through the lens of "Managers' Leadership and Critical Nurses' Intent to Stay" conceptual model developed by Boyle et al. (1999). The model was based heavily on established literature. The authors asserted that critical care nurses' intent to stay at their jobs is related to predictor variables represented by four categories, which include manager characteristics, organizational characteristics, nurse characteristics, and work characteristics that contribute individually to job satisfaction, commitment, and job stress (see Figure 1). Job stress, job satisfaction, and commitment act as mediators between these characteristics and the employees' intent to stay at their job. Job stress was described as complex and numerous decisions in the care of patients, resolving conflicts amidst professional and bureaucratic demands, and balancing many care expectations. Job satisfaction was illustrated as the degree of enjoyment in the nurses' jobs and in nursing administration style. Finally, commitment was described as the degree of loyalty to the organization (Boyle et al., 1999).

For this study, the focus was on the three intervening variables, job stress, job satisfaction, and commitment. An adapted conceptual model (see Figure 2) was developed for this research study to illustrate the modification to fit the independent variables. Therefore, job

stress was the model for employee support, job satisfaction was the model for employee engagement, and commitment was the model for belief in mission and values.

Research Questions and Hypotheses

The following questions research questions guided this study:

RQ 1. Does employee engagement predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings?

 $H1_o$. Employee engagement does not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

 $H1_a$. Employee engagement predicts intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

RQ 2. Does an employee's belief in the organization's mission and values predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings?

 $H2_{o.}$ Belief in mission and values does not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

 $H2_a$. Belief in mission and values predicts intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

RQ 3. Does employee support predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings?

 $H3_o$. Employee support does not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

 $H3_{a.}$ Employee support predicts intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

Research Design

The present research study utilized a quantitative causal-comparative research design. Researchers use a quantitative causal-comparative research design to examine possible causes for the observed differences among groups and the causes or differences among these groups already exist with two or more variables (Berger, 2018). Causal-comparative research begins with a known outcome, which is the dependent variable and a group distinction as a possible cause to the effect, which are the independent variables (Berger, 2018). The present study was considered retrospective or ex-post facto since the data already existed and the potential causes to predict the outcome of the dependent variable were already known. The causal-comparative research design for this study was appropriate to examine whether the independent variables, employee engagement, belief in organization's mission and values, and employee support predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings.

The target population, which consisted of clinical care managers, provided a response at the beginning of the survey as to whether they were intending to stay with the organization in the next three years and the dichotomous nature of the question naturally groups the respondents into two. Further, illustrating the relationships of variables is common in quantitative research and an example is the use of a statistical method such as structural equation modeling. Mazloom, Yaghubi, and Mohammadkhani (2016) used the statistical method to show structural relationships such as analyzing the influence of independent variables on dependent variables. Therefore, this research study was conducted without researcher intervention or random assignment as the responses of the target population were already naturally occurring based on archival data.

Target Population, Sampling Method (power), and Related Procedures

The population of care managers in the United States has grown in the last century across a variety of care settings, especially due to a significant increase in the number of patients with chronic conditions that may require care management oversight and coordination (Joo & Huber, 2017). The target population for this study consisted of clinical care managers who work collaboratively with physicians, other clinicians and nonclinical personnel, external partners in care, and other third-party care providers who service patients in inpatient and outpatient care settings in a large metropolitan health system in the western United States. The health care system was comprised of a large medical center and a vast physician network entity that employs licensed nurses (Registered Nurses and Licensed Vocational Nurses) and clinical social workers who function as clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings.

There were approximately 160 employees under this category. Social workers comprised 74 employee-respondents and they were either masters prepared (MSW) or licensed clinical social workers (LCSW). The nurses comprised 86 employee-respondents and they were either licensed vocational nurses (LVN) or registered nurses (RN). Out of the 160 respondents, 110 worked in the inpatient setting and 50 worked in the outpatient setting. Their tenure in the organization ranged from less than 1 year (n = 11), 1 to 3 years (n = 57), 4 to 6 years (n = 32), 7 to 15 years (n = 37), and greater than 15 years (n = 23).

The patients that the clinical care managers served were uninsured, insured by traditional commercial insurance or by Medicare, Medi-Cal or other government insurance. The goal of clinical care management is to achieve positive health outcomes through patient-centered and integrated care by assessing patient care needs, coordinating care to avoid delays, and avoid unnecessary utilization of services (Joo & Huber, 2017). Therefore, the unique work of the

clinical care managers in this organization provided an estimate that may be applicable to organizations with similarly situated staffing structures.

Quantitative research studies rely on representative sampling as a practical method to study one or more samples from a population rather than the entire population (Randolph & Myers, 2013). Alpha value, effect size, and statistical power are the major elements required to calculate the sample size (Randolph & Myers, 2013). Moreover, the power of a statistical test is the probability that the null hypothesis will be rejected if false based on effect size, alpha level, and sample size (Faul, Erdfelder, Buchner, & Lang, 2009).

In quantitative research, sample size is an important consideration when determining the statistical significance of a correlation so that even if there is a strong correlation, there may be a sampling error if the sample size is small; conversely, if the correlation is weak, there might still be a statistical significance if the sample size is large (Randolph & Myers, 2013). Cohen (1992) recommended the use of power analysis in planning, reporting, and interpreting research results. When conducting quantitative research, Cohen (1992) asserted that the researcher must know the necessary *N* or number to attain the power for the desired Alpha (α) or the significance level and effect size.

However, statistical power for social science research has no standard value or range but it may vary from .35 to .48 for a medium size effect (Anderson, Kelley, & Maxwell, 2017). Although social science literature has few sample size recommendations for pilot and exploratory studies, several researchers have suggested that a sample size with *N* between 10 and 30 may have practical advantages (Johansson & Brooks, 2009).

Binary logistic regression analysis sample size. In the present study, binary logistic regression analysis was conducted. Binary logistic regression is a method for modeling the

nominal outcome of variables in which the odds of the outcomes are modeled as a linear combination of the explanatory variables (Bewick, Cheek, & Ball, 2005). The dichotomous nature of the outcome variable in the present study related to intent to stay within the next three years with a "Yes/Unsure" or "No" responses and the selection of three distinct predictor variables, employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support made this approach to analysis appropriate. Although there was no predetermined cut-off point for sample adequacy in logistic regression, the larger the sample size, the lower incidence of bias; but even in smaller sample sizes, there are best practices to minimize potential volatility (Osborne, 2015).

Related sampling procedures. Researchers use nonprobability sampling, which is the selection of participants in a non-random manner and consists of identifying the target population, defining the sample frame, and recruiting the sample from the sampling frame. Sampling frame is also a critical method used by researchers to identify members of a population who qualify to be part of a given sample based on a certain boundary or specific parameters (Given, 2008). The population for the subject organization's employee engagement survey consisted of a pool of approximately 17,000 clinical, nonclinical, and administrative personnel. In this study, the selected sample was comprised of clinical care managers using demographic information such as job title, professional designation (nurse or social worker), and tenure were included in the descriptive statistics. Therefore, to obtain a representative sample in this study, a nonprobability sampling was used to accommodate this study's inclusion criteria.

Instrumentation

Secondary data was analyzed from the completed May 2018 annual employee engagement survey by the subject organization and the survey instrument was developed by The Advisory Board Company, a private organization. Authorization from The Advisory Board

Company was obtained to reference specific materials related to their employee engagement survey. Utilization of secondary data is described as extracting existing raw information to test new hypotheses or to answer new research questions (Dunn, Arslannian-Engoren, DeKoekkoek, Jadack, & Scott, 2015). However, for this study, specific inclusion criteria and demographics were used to extract the secondary data from those respondents. Included were job titles, professional designation (nurse or social worker), tenure, and positions (staff, lead, supervisor or manager). At the time that the survey was conducted by the subject organization between April 2018 and May 2018, employees received an electronic link via email.

In the present research study, the secondary data contained responses to a Likert-scale survey namely: strongly disagree, disagree, neutral, agree, and strongly agree. Likert-scale surveys are used by researchers to measure attitudes using points or anchors and can either be ordinal or interval scale (Chyung, Roberts, Swanson, & Hankinson, 2017). Another important benefit of using secondary data is the ability for researchers to analyze relationships of variables or subgroups within a population that were not previously examined, which may offer new contributory findings to currently existing research (Dunn et al., 2015).

The 42 items in the survey instrument contain Likert-scale responses (see Appendix C) that illustrate the engagement drivers in the areas of employee support, belief mission and values, professional growth, teamwork, communication input, manager effectiveness, feedback and recognition, and baseline satisfiers (The Advisory Board Company, 2017). Dunn et al. (2015) noted that using secondary data poses low risk to participants while offering a prudent approach, especially since primary researchers often gather more data than what they initially analyze. In a study by Powers and Reeve (2018), a cross-sectional survey instrument was used to determine determinants associated with nurses' perceptions, self-confidence, and invitations of family

presence during resuscitation in the intensive care unit. The 19-item survey revealed a strong correlation between the variables as strongest predictors of positive perceptions of nurses to invite family members during a patient's resuscitation (Powers & Reeve, 2018). As such, secondary data was the most feasible method of using existing information based on the subject organization's already concluded 2018 employee engagement.

Validity. Due to proprietary reasons, The Advisory Board Company (ABC), through an official representative released the engagement index and methodology validation document (see Appendix C) that provided research background and survey testing as background for their research (ABC, 2017). ABC is a private best practices organization that uses best new ideas, proven best practices, technology, research, and consulting to help improve organizational performance of their clients worldwide (ABC, 2018). ABC's development of its employee engagement survey incorporated research studies by Harter, Hayes, and Schmidt (2002) that illustrated the use of the Gallup Workplace Audit (GWA) to form the basis to measure engagement as the independent variable in their study. The GWA is a 12-item instrument developed from studies of work satisfaction, work motivation, supervisor effectiveness, and work-group effectiveness (Harter et al., 2002). In reviewing the literature provided by ABC, there were nine out of 42 questions in the ABC survey that were the same or like the GWA. Additionally, the nationwide data taken from ABC's engagement survey results from healthcare organizations across the nation revealed a 34.2% nurse engagement and a 7.4% disengagement, which was referenced in a study by Hilton and Sherman (2015) to work on strategies to sustain employee engagement.

Validating the survey instrument is important in measuring the intended variables through construct validity (Dibble et al., 2017). Construct validity requires researchers to

illustrate empirical evidence to support the assertion that the measure is accurately observing what it was designed to be measured (Allen, 2017). The research behind the survey instrument developed by the researchers at The Advisory Board Company aimed to determine the characteristics of engagement and then to identify organizational attributes to an employee's likelihood to possess those characteristics. ABC (2017) added that the characteristics of engagement were revealed through extensive qualitative meta-analysis of organizational psychology literature that are indicative of engaged employees. For the present study, although ABC claimed the validity of the survey instrument, the absence of available published evidence to support the claim called for external validation using exploratory factor analysis (EFA) to determine the correlation between multiple variables prior to data analysis.

Exploratory factor analysis. Exploratory factor analysis (EFA) has been traditionally used by researchers to sort out individual items in a scale while allowing different variables to be used for as long as expected similarities exist (Buchanan, Valentine, & Schulenberg, 2014). EFA is a method that facilitates the generation of hypotheses or theories that provide an explanation of the patterns of correlations (Haig, 2018). This entails grouping these variables into related categories or factors that represent underlying constructs to the data (Oller, 2014). EFA is grounded in one or another type of correlation, usually the Pearson product-moment correlation since the Pearson correlation assumes a linear relationship where high and low scores on the variables examined agree with each other (Oller, 2014). Factor analysis allows the researcher to examine multi-dimensional relationships that exist between three or more variables (Buchanan et al., 2014). EFA was necessary to conduct in this research study in order to establish the natural subsets or dimensions in the questions and answers that are to be present in the instrument. In this research study, the independent variables employee engagement, belief in

mission and values, and employee support were evaluated as predictor variables on the outcome variable, intent to stay.

Measuring employee engagement. Employee engagement is a state of mind and an outcome of the necessary conditions for all employees (Reijseger et al., 2016). Kahn illustrated work engagement as an employee's investment of cognitive, physical, and emotional energy in their jobs (Fragoso et al., 2016). The Advisory Board Company defined employee engagement as the employee's willingness to provide additional effort, feeling of inspiration to do their best work, emotional commitment to the organization, and the desire to remain as an employee in the future (ABC, 2017). As such, the process of employee engagement requires consistent enhancing of employees by promoting optimization of physical, cognitive, and emotional states (Meyer, 2017). Work engagement is not fixed that makes employee experience different, which provides opportunity areas for organizational leaders to improve (Jeve et al., 2015).

The engagement index validated by The Advisory Board Company was comprised of four items and each item was measured using a six-item Likert scale (ABC, 2017). The four items were: (a) This organization inspires me to perform my best, (b) I am willing to put in a great deal of effort to help this organization succeed, (c) I would recommend this organization to my friends as a great place to work, and (d) I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now. Response options for these questions included strongly agree, agree, tend to agree, disagree, and strongly disagree. Respectively, numerical scores were assigned that ranged from 6 as the highest, which corresponds to strongly agree, to 1 as the lowest, which corresponded to strongly disagree. Aggregating the responses required calculation of the mean scores of all the responses. Therefore, the four items mentioned above addressed the state of employee engagement for the selected population in this study.

Measuring belief in mission and values. Organizational mission and values represent the identity of any organization that guide its members in pursuing aligned actions (Dermol & Sirka, 2017). Leaders who emphasize organization vision and focusing on the future mission and the ongoing efforts to sustain performance can move the organization productively (Cheema et al., 2015). Organizations with employees who are committed to the organization's values ignite a higher level of motivation to serve the public as a form of prosocial motivator (Homberg et al., 2015). Motivation is inherent and an internal influencer for an employee to act based on the effects of social interactions and high regard for the workplace (Okello & Gilson, 2015). Therefore, indicators that illustrate an employee's passion, goals, and behaviors must be recognized by organization leaders to guide them in setting action plans to sustain a positive working environment (Conrad et al., 2015).

The items used as engagement drivers by The Advisory Board Company (2017) were utilized for this research to validate employees' belief in organizational mission and values. Belief in mission and values was measured based on seven items (see Appendix C) and each item was measured using a six-item Likert scale under the category of mission and values (ABC, 2017). Response options for these questions included strongly agree, agree, tend to agree, disagree, and strongly disagree. Respectively, numerical scores were assigned that ranged from 6 as the highest, which corresponds to strongly agree, to 1 as the lowest, which corresponds to strongly disagree. Responses were aggregated to calculate the mean scores. The items under belief in mission and values were the following: (a) I believe in my organization's mission, (b) I understand how my daily work contributes to the organization's mission, (c) My organization gives back to the community, (d) My organization provides excellent care to patients, (e) My organization provides excellent customer service to patients, (f) Over the past year, I have never
been asked to do something that compromises my values, and (g) The actions of executives in my organization reflect our mission and values (ABC, 2017).

Measuring employee support. Supportive managerial environments allowed people to be innovative and creative without fear of negative implications (Kahn, 1990). Managerial support to employees, respect, recognition, rewards, appreciation are all linked to employee trust in the organization (Okello & Gilson, 2015). The interpersonal interactions that promote dignity, self-appreciation, sense of value, and inclusion are personal elements that support an employee (Kahn, 1990). Employees feel supported when they achieve a sense trust from managers and leaders that encompasses safety at work, interpersonal connections with co-workers, and experiences and perceptions about organizational leaders and co-workers (Okello & Gilson, 2015). A lack of trust may predispose organizations to higher turnover intentions and declining commitment of the employees (Christie et al., 2015).

In this study, employee support was measured with six items. Each item was measured using a six-item Likert scale. Respectively, numerical scores were assigned that ranged from 6 as the highest, which corresponds to strongly agree, to 1 as the lowest, which corresponds to strongly disagree. Responses were aggregated to calculate the mean scores. The items under employee support were: (a) I have a manageable workload, (b) My manager helps me balance my job and personal life, (c) My organization does a good job of selecting and implementing new technologies to support my work, (d) My organization helps me deal with stress and burnout, (e) My organization supplies me with the equipment I need, and (f) My unit/department has enough staff (ABC, 2017).

Measuring intent to stay. Employees' intent to stay was the dependent or outcome variable in the present study. Intent to stay is described as a conscious and deliberate decision of

an employee to leave a job based on specific variables (Park et al., 2016). Additionally, the interaction between interpersonal respect, diversity, mission fulfillment, and engagement may predict turnover intentions of health care practitioners (Collini et al., 2015). The Advisory Board's survey instrument had a control question that asked if the employee was likely to retire, move out of the current region or go back to school in the next three years (see Appendix C). According to The Advisory Board Company, an employee's intent to remain with the organization is an element of employee engagement (ABC, 2017). The response to this question was either a "Yes, Unsure" or "No." The "Yes or Unsure" responses were aggregated and coded as 1 and the No was coded as 0. In binary logistic regression, data are entered in the analysis as 0 or 1 for dichotomous outcomes (Peng et al., 2002).

Reliability. The Advisory Board Company's survey instrument reliability was determined based on a sample of 6,000 nurses and the instrument has since been administered to over one million respondents (ABC, 2017). The survey instrument was supported by comprehensive research and psychometrics, specifically, a Cronbach's α of .98 for a strong measure of internal consistency and reliability (ABC, 2017). Cronbach's α is written as an intraclass correlation coefficient based on a well-known property that taking the average value of several ratings can increase the reliability of a multi-item measurement instrument (de Vet, Mokkink, Mosmuller, & Terwee, 2017).

In the present research study, Cronbach's α coefficient was conducted separately as part of the EFA. Each set of questions related to the explanatory variables, employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support was measured using six-item Likert-scale responses. The corresponding number of questions per variable were coded ordinally. The data elements were entered in SPSS to run a Cronbach's α test.

Data Collection

Secondary data from the subject organization's clinical care management staff in the inpatient and outpatient settings was collected. Majority of the employees of the organization in this study completed the 2018 employee engagement survey. The organization had approximately 17,000 employees primarily located at the health system hub in the western United States. The questionnaire was considered complete when all the required questions have been validated as answered. Permission to reference the survey instrument from The Advisory Board Company's executive editor as the publisher was obtained. Prior to the commencement of this study, a letter of interest was submitted to the subject organization and this researcher received approval to utilize the data from 2018 employee engagement survey. Subsequently, an official representative from the subject organization was assigned to assist as I procured the de-identified data. Additionally, I obtained institutional review board (IRB) approvals from Concordia University–Portland as well as the IRB of the subject organization. The use of secondary data for this research study was feasible, due to the availability of existing information for analysis.

Additionally, there was neither any reference to specific identities of the respondents nor the specific name of the subject organization to preserve anonymity. Numeric identifiers such as 1 for care managers and 2 for social workers were used to signify job roles. To achieve the validity of self-reports, such as survey questionnaires, keeping total anonymity of the respondents has become a common practice to ensure confidentiality of their responses (Goh, Lee, & Salleh, 2010).

An appointed official representative from the organizational development department of the subject organization assigned the unique identifiers to the data based on the inclusion criteria

that the researcher in the present study provided, which included job titles, professional designation (nurse or social worker), entity affiliation, tenure, and position (staff, lead, supervisor, or manager). Therefore, these demographics were extracted based on the respondents' job code and department codes and were included in the descriptive statistics. The file that contained that data was emailed using spreadsheets consisting of raw responses that incorporated the pre-established unique identifiers.

Operationalization of Variables

Operationalization of variables was an important step in this research study to determine how the constructs can be measured. The constructs of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support were described based on available literature. These descriptions were later used to define the meanings of these predictor variables.

Employee engagement. Employee engagement pertains to a state of affective and motivational levels of dedication to the job or work, vitality, and immersion (Bakker, 2017). Maloney, Boxall, Parsons, and Cheung (2016) revealed higher engagement results in lower intention to leave the organization and the nursing profession. Collini et al. (2015) examined the qualities of interpersonal respect, diversity climate, mission fulfillment, and engagement in predicting intention to leave by staff.

Belief in mission and values. Employee motivation consists of intrinsic factors such as contentment, results of management efforts to increase morale, and job attitudes that lead to job satisfaction (Landis, Vick, & Novo, 2015). Breaugh, Ritz, and Alfes (2017) concluded in their study that intrinsic work motivation has the strongest positive relationship with public service motivation (PSM), among others such as rewards, employee feedback, and recognition. The theory of prosocial motivation, which is a form of altruism, also strongly supports that the

opportunities to serve arising from public institutions and organizational mission contribute to job satisfaction (Homberg, McCarthy, & Tabvuma, 2015).

Employee support. Employees who have a degree of trust in their managers may impact performance, specifically when the employees are treated fairly and honestly (Brown et al., 2015). In a study by Fulmer and Ostroff (2017),results showed that employees' trust in organizational leaders are at an all-time low even though there are many associated benefits of employees' trust in their leaders, especially in employee productivity. Brown et al. (2015) added that the degree of autonomy over their work is closely related to the increased general trust.

Employee job satisfaction with the organization represents the positive reaction of employees in their work, based on a composite consisting of relationship with their managers and co-workers, and compensation (Kumar & Pansari, 2015). The inclusion of employee perception about manager effectiveness has been shown in a study to represent organizational support that can serve as a predictor for job satisfaction of home health personnel (Yoon, Probst, & Di Stefano, 2016). Additionally, supervisor–employee relationship, perceptions about approaches to leadership, and job satisfaction are also shown to influence organizational commitment and positive job performance (Babalola, 2016). Feedback and recognition have also been shown to improve motivation and satisfaction when employees perceived support from managers (Frampton et al., 2017).

Intent to stay. Intent to stay requires a deliberate decision of any employee to not leave a job for specific reasons (park et al., 2016). Among health professionals, there is also an established degree of interaction between employee respect for each other, believing in the fulfillment of a mission, diversity of work conditions, and employee engagement that predict intentions to stay (Collini et al., 2015). Intent to stay is a combination of the association of work

engagement, employee support from managers, professional development at work, and a positive work environment (Eltaybani et al., 2018). Further, job satisfaction as a product of specific work variables has been shown as a predictor for nurses' intent to leave or desire to stay (Han et al., 2015).

Data Analysis and Procedures

The detailed discussion of data analysis and procedures encompassed the statistical methods utilized in this present study. Specifically, the rationale and description for the selection of the binary logistic regression analysis was described as well as the exploratory factor analysis (EFA). Finally, the steps taken in utilizing the statistical package for social sciences (SPSS) was also illustrated.

Binary logistic regression. Through a quantitative causal-comparative design, the independent variables, employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support were examined as predictor variables on intent to stay as the dichotomous outcome variable. Binary logistic regression is often used in predictive analytics and modeling where the dependent variable is finite or categorical such as binary regression or a range of finite options also called a multinomial regression (Bewick et al., 2005). Binary logistic regression equation is used to understand the relationship between the dependent variable and one or more independent variables by estimating possibilities that can help predict the likelihood of an event happening or a choice being made (Peng, Lee, & Ingersoll, 2002).

Bewick et al. (2005) further illustrated that (a) logistic regression does not require a linear relationship between the dependent and independent variables, (b) the error terms do not need to be normally distributed, (c) the dependent variable is not measured on an interval or ratio scale, and (d) homoscedasticity is not required. Homoscedasticity is achieved in multiple distribution

when the variance of one variable is the same for all values of the others (Raafat & Tolba, 2015). Osborne (2015) enumerated that additional assumptions below can lead to significantly biased parameter estimates and errors for failure to meet these assumptions. These assumptions are:

- observations must be independent of each other and must not originate from repeated measurements or matched data
- binary logistic regression requires the dependent variable to be binary and ordinal logistic regression requires the dependent variable to be ordinal
- little or no inappropriately high collinearity between predictors to avoid extremely large standard errors
- independent variables and log odds are linear
- requires a large sample size to detect small deviations from the logistic model A practical application of using logistic regression as a predictive model is to make a positive difference in organizational approach to predict outcomes and promote actions that improve decision-making (Bowerman & Murphree, 2014).

SPSS is commonly utilized in data analysis to test the hypotheses using maximum data to draw error-free conclusions (Bala, 2016). The responses in the measurement scale were in Likert-item scale format that ranged from strongly agree, agree, tend to agree, tend to disagree, disagree, to strongly disagree. This ordinal scale was assigned individual scores, ranging from 1 for strongly disagree to 6 for strongly agree. Data analysis of this causal-comparative study was processed from the survey responses using a six-item Likert scale, which is a factor-composite scale score to measure three independent variables and one dependent variable. In surveys using Likert scales, individual items are combined using a summation or an arithmetic mean of the responses to specific items (Harpe, 2015). A bivariate study by Landis et al. (2015) revealed that

the variables, intrinsic motivation, perceived autonomy, and burnout are high predictors of job performance, using the UWES-9 employee engagement scales. Bakker (2017) illustrated the use of a scaled score for work engagement to test job crafting and quality of care, utilizing Cronbach's α as the estimate of reliability related to the expected correlation of two variables being tested.

Procedures. The Advisory Board Company's employee engagement survey instrument were clustered into eight categories, namely: employee support, mission and values, professional growth, teamwork, communication input, feedback and recognition, baseline satisfiers, and manager effectiveness. All employees received an electronic link via email to access the survey. As illustrated above, the respondents answered the available choices using a Likert-scale design, namely: strongly disagree, disagree, neutral, agree, and strongly agree. Raw scores using a sixpoint Likert scale, ranging from 1 as the lowest and 6 as the highest were used for analysis. Every response to the questions under each category was averaged and a composite score for engagement, motivation, and satisfaction was obtained as well as the Cronbach's α for each of the scores. This researcher also solicited consultation from a professional statistician for guidance on the statistical analysis of the data.

Steps. First, SPSS was utilized to test the hypotheses using maximum data to draw errorfree conclusions (Bala, 2016). Second, an exploratory factor analysis (EFA) was conducted to determine the factors that loaded to the constructs of the predictor variables in the present study. Third, based on the factor loadings, the validated predictor variables were used to conduct a binary logistic regression analysis. Binary logistic regression is a methodology for modeling the dependence of a binary response variable with one of more quantitative explanatory variables

(Bewick et al., 2005). Fourth, descriptive statistics were used including tenure, work, unit, position, and specific job classifications of the 160 respondents.

Similarly, the responses from the (a) cluster of four statements under the engagement index with a six-point Likert scale, (b) cluster of seven statements under belief in mission and values with a six-point Likert scale, (c) the cluster of six statements that pertain to communication and input and six statements that correspond to employee support with a sixpoint Likert scale, and (d) the responses from the control question that asked if the employee was likely to retire, move out of the current region or go back to school in the next three years were collected as either "Yes" or "No" and exported into an Excel file based on the results of EFA to ensure that the specific items loaded for further analysis using SPSS. In presenting the assessment and findings of binary logistic regression, Peng, Lee, and Ingersoll (2002) recommended that researchers include pertinent information illustrated by

- overall evaluation of the logistic model;
- statistical tests of individual predictors;
- goodness of fit statistics; and
- assessment of the predicted probabilities.

Overall evaluation of the modeling for the dependence of a binary response variable on one or more predictor variables assesses the adequacy and usefulness of the model (Bewick et al., 2005). Maximum likelihood estimation (MLE) is finding the value(s) of the parameter(s) that give rise to the maximum likelihood (Bewick et al., 2005).

Statistical tests of individual predictors include (a) Wald statistic that tests the significance of individual coefficients in the model, (b) the likelihood ratio (LR) test for a particular parameter that compares the likelihood of obtaining the data when the parameter is

zero (L_0) with the likelihood (L_1), (c) goodness of fit model or calibration of the model measures how well the model describes the response variable or how close values predicted by the model are to the observed values, (d) the Hosmer-Lemeshow test calculates the goodness of fit model for any number of explanatory variables by dividing the observations into groups of approximately equal size that make them groups with only less observed and expected frequencies, (e) R^2 for logistic regression indicate how useful the explanatory variables are in predicting the outcome variable and can be referenced to as measures of effect size (Bewick et al., 2005).

Limitations and Delimitations of Research Design

A limitation of this study was its cross-sectional approach, which only examined the variables based on responses at one time. Williams, Baath, and Phillip (2017) illustrated how a cross-sectional approach may predispose a study to have different results had the survey been conducted over an extended period or multiple periods. The crosssectional approach has also been shown to lead to questions of potentially variable results if the respondents answered the survey at a different time (Umukuro & Adejuwon, 2017). By the survey methodology, employees completing the survey self-reported their perceptions. As such, the cross-sectional representation may not fully portray the composite of the employees' perceptions compared to a longitudinal study (Umukuro & Adejuwon, 2017). Additionally, the sample size (n = 160) combined with a representative one-organization health system may limit the generalizability of the findings. Further, maximum likelihood estimates are less powerful in small sample sizes, especially when conducting regression analysis (Osborne, 2015). Thus, the logistic regression model requires a large sample size to lower the incidence of bias and potential

volatility of the results (Osborne 2015). Finally, the results were intended to be predictive since there was no intention of establishing the cause and effect between the variables.

The study was only limited to the subject organization's recently concluded 2018 employee survey with no comparative data from the prior years. The respondents represented nurses and social workers who function as clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. The inclusion criteria consisted of job title, positions, tenure, and entity affiliation were strictly adhered to by ensuring that the correct job codes were extracted. Consideration was given to ensure that the parameters were set in analyzing the findings. Initially, data elements were extracted based only on pre-established parameters in the present research, namely: job title, professional designation (nurse or social worker), entity affiliation (medical center or physician network), tenure, and position (staff, lead, supervisor, or manager). Secondly, only the predetermined survey questions that related to the variables being examined based on the corresponding responses were categorized to ensure that the significance of the relationships was accurately established. Thirdly, precautions were taken to ensure that only the survey instrument was utilized in data analysis and that the questions pertaining to the variables operationalized were used. Finally, there was consistent record keeping of data to illustrate integrity and adherence to the process of the selected research design.

Internal and External Validity

Threats to internal validity included answering (a) whether a treatment can be the cause of a change in the outcome and (b) whether conclusions can be trusted specific to the study rather than being generalized outside of the population (Green, 2010). This secondary data causal-comparative study did not have any random assignment or manipulation of variables. Additionally, the reliability of The Advisory Board Company (2017) survey instrument was

assessed through researched psychometrics, including Cronbach's α score of .98 and over one million respondents through the years (ABC, 2017).

A separate reliability testing was conducted for the present study based on the variables remaining from the EFA. To further strengthen the justification for the cluster of questions used to validate the variables, available literature was utilized by this researcher to support the appropriateness of those questions in answering the relationships of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, employee support, and intent to stay. Further, the inclusion criteria were strictly followed based on the demographics. The control question that asked employees of their intentions to retire, move out of the region or go back to school in the next three years was used to model the binary response to the outcome variable, intent to stay. As such, the limiting effect was the applicability of the findings to the subject organization only since the study was only conducted in one site using cross-sectional data, and with small sample size.

External validity is the ability of the study results to be generalized (Green, 2010). Due to the small sample size of this study (n = 160), generalizability may be limited for application to a larger population outside of the organization since the confidence level will be low. Additionally, the nonprobability sampling that was anticipated in this study did not represent an exhaustive list of the population. Nonprobability sampling does not necessarily mean a limitation in validity, but it may mean that the confidence interval cannot be estimated (El-Masri, 2017). Therefore, the results may only be prudently applied within the organization. Finally, similar institutions may be able to glean from the process, results, lessons learned, and recommendations for future research that may be applicable to their respective operations.

Ethical Issues in the Study

Privacy has been an overarching issue in many social science research studies predominantly because of easy accessibility of data (Hunter et al., 2018). A lack of informed consent is also a major concern in research that may harm the subjects if this duty is not carefully discharged (Montoya, 2008). Since consent was not required to be obtained from respondents pertaining to this secondary data research study, privacy of the respondents' identities was preserved by maintaining total anonymity. This requires removal of any information that might lead to the inadvertent disclosure of the exact identity of the respondents. The removal of identifiable information was performed by the authorized representative of the organization.

Additionally, there was no contact with any respondent throughout the course of this research study. In addition, this researcher adhered to the research plan that data pertaining to personal information were not made available to this researcher, codified data were stored, and password protected. Therefore, by using secondary data in this research study, the subject organization's IRB qualified this study as exempt from obtaining consent from the respondents due to its retrospective nature with de-identified data that contained no personally identifying information from the respondents.

Summary

This research study examined whether employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support predict employees' intent to stay in their current positions as clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. For this quantitative causal-comparative study, an exploratory factor analysis (EFA) was conducted. EFA is a method that facilitates the generation of hypotheses or theories that provide an explanation of the patterns of

correlations (Haig, 2018). EFA entails grouping these variables into related categories or factors that represent underlying constructs to the data (Oller, 2014).

Binary logistic regression analysis was conducted to validate the predictor variables, employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support as explanatory variables to intent to stay as the outcome variable. A nonprobability sampling data collection approach utilized the established inclusion criteria in the present study. The present research study's main limitation was the small sample size of only 160 completed surveys. The collateral issues associated with small sample size was a consideration in the discussion of findings to promote transparency and to eliminate study bias. Finally, conducting EFA added to the rigor of the study and contributed new knowledge to existing literature.

Chapter 4: Data Analysis and Results

The present research study examined whether employee engagement, belief in the organization's mission and values, and employee support predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. Previous research studies identified correlates of intent to stay among nurses, physicians, social workers, and other allied healthcare professionals. These findings were illustrated in studies where motivation, employee engagement, trust, mission, belief, support, and leadership were selected as predictor variables on job retention, intent to stay, or turnover intention (Bailey, 2016; Daugherty Biddison et al., 2016; Dill et al., 2016; Lu et al., 2016; Putra et al., 2015; Read & Laschinger, 2015). As such, with the support of research literature, a strong argument was made on examining the predictive qualities of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support as predictors on intent to stay in their current positions as clinical care managers especially in the unique inpatient and outpatient healthcare delivery settings.

In the present study, this researcher utilized a quantitative causal-comparative research design. Causal-comparative research design is used to examine possible causes for the observed differences among groups when these causes or differences in the groups already exist with two or more variables (Frey, 2018). The intended population from the subject organization's employee engagement survey consisted of approximately 17,000 clinical, nonclinical, and administrative personnel. However, the selected sample of 160 respondents was based on inclusion criteria with clinical care managers as the target population. The inclusion criteria, which consisted of job title, positions, tenure, and entity affiliation were strictly adhered to by ensuring that the correct job codes were extracted and coded for data exportation.

This researcher also collected secondary data from the completed May 2018 annual employee engagement survey by the subject organization. The subject organization, which was a large healthcare system in the western United States utilized the survey instrument developed by The Advisory Board Company (ABC). Use of secondary data is described as extracting existing raw information to test new hypotheses or to answer new research questions (Dunn et al., 2015). Additionally, the collection of secondary data for the present study was only limited to the subject organization's recently concluded 2018 employee survey and no comparative data from the prior years was collected. To obtain a representative sample in this study, a nonprobability sampling was used to accommodate this research study's inclusion criteria for the target population. An authorized representative of the subject organization coded the demographics for inclusion and this researcher received raw numbers to account for the number of nurse and social worker respondents (see Table 1).

Exploratory factor analysis (EFA) was conducted since there was no available published literature on the validity of the survey instrument developed by The Advisory Board Company. The process of EFA identifies factors that account for the specific correlations within a set of observed variables (Buchanan et al., 2014). As such, only the factors that loaded in their specific categories were included. Finally, to test the hypotheses and answer the research questions, a binary logistic regression analysis was utilized, and statistically significant findings were summarized.

The target population for this study consisted of clinical care managers who work collaboratively with physicians, clinical, nonclinical personnel, external partners in care, and other third-party care providers who coordinate the care of patients in the inpatient and outpatient

care settings in a large health system in the Western United States. The health care system was comprised of a medical center and a physician network entity that employ licensed nurses (Registered Nurses and Licensed Vocational Nurses) and clinical social workers who function as clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings.

Table 1

D I	
Domogran	1100
Demogran	uco

Characteristic	Count	Percentage
Job Category		
Care Manager	86	54%
Social Worker	74	56%
Entity		
Medical Center	110	68.75%
Physician Network	50	31.25%
Tenure (Years)		
< 1 year	11	6.878%
1-3	57	35.62%
4-6	32	20%
7-15	37	23.12%
> 15	23	14.38%
Intent to stay in the next three ye	ears	
Yes	27	16.88%
No	97	60.62%
Unsure	36	22.5%

It was initially approximated that 165 respondents were included in the sample. This approximated number was based on the total number of employees with job codes who fall under

the categories in the inclusion criteria. However, the actual sample size was 160 respondents. It must be noted that the variation was the result of utilizing current year or 2019 staffing roster that was presumptively different from the 2018 roster.

Table 1 illustrates the demographics of the population sample for this research study. The number of care managers (n = 86) and social workers (n = 74) was almost equal, which offered the best opportunity for a representative sample. The total number of respondents from the medical center was disproportionately higher (n = 110) representing 69% of the respondents, which was expected since the medical center was larger in size and employee volume than the physician network. The median number of years employed in the organization ranged from four to six years (n = 32) representing 20% of the respondents.

Summary of the Results

The analysis of data collected in this research study began with external factor analysis (EFA). An EFA was necessary due to lack of published research on the validity of the survey instrument developed by The Advisory Board Company. EFA identifies smaller factors that were purported to support such bigger constructs (Frey, 2018). As illustrated in Table 2, EFA revealed that six items (Q1, 11, 12, 13, 14, and 15) loaded highly to support factor 1 that represents independent variable, belief in mission and values. In addition, there were five items (Q5, 6, 8, 10, and 16) that loaded highly on factor 2 supporting the predictor variable, employee support. However, six items loaded on both factors that resulted in the removal of the independent variable, employee engagement. As a result, employee engagement as an individual variable was eliminated that made research question one obsolete.

The Advisory Board Company purported through its reliability document (see Appendix B) that the survey instrument has been used by over one million respondents and validated by

psychometrics including Cronbach's α of .98, which is a high score for reliability (ABC, 2017). For this study, internal reliability was conducted separately for mission and values, and employee support as the remaining predictor variables after conducting the EFA. The Cronbach's α score for belief mission and values was .912 and .828 for employee support and both values illustrated high internal reliability and consistency (see Table 2).

One of the distinguishing findings in this research study was the elimination of employee engagement as a predictor variable after the EFA was conducted. As a result, the remaining two hypotheses that belief mission and values, and employee support respectively predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings needed to be tested. A two-predictor binary logistic model was initially selected due to the dichotomous nature of the outcome variable. Entering into the binary logistic regression analysis for this research study, the small sample size and lack of variability in the measures for the dependent variable, intent to stay were potential limitations. Small or sparse data are known to pose problems when applying the binary regression technique (van Smeden et al., 2018). The results of the binary logistic regression failed to reject both null hypotheses that belief in mission and vision and employee support did not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers.

In reviewing results and reflecting on available data, the binary logistic regression results showed a clear relationship between belief in mission and values, and employee support although as predictor variables, they did not have any predictive probability on intent to stay. However, limiting the measure of the outcome variable to one distinct question with a binary response proved to be a critical flaw. Based on the initial results, a post hoc analysis was conducted. As a result, survey item Q4 "I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now" that was eliminated through EFA and which was measured in Likert-scale responses was

combined with the dichotomous dependent variable measure "Are you likely to retire, move out of your current region, or go back to school full time in the next three years?" to provide variability of items to measure the dependent variable, intent to stay. Based on these considerations, it was deemed appropriate to conduct post hoc selection of a more appropriate statistical model using multiple linear regression.

The stepwise linear regression was conducted and predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support in combination accounted for 32.2% of the variability in the dependent variable, intent to stay at each step of entry, which was statistically significant at pvalue < .05. However, the linear regression results showed that all the assumptions were met except for homoscedasticity. Despite a showing of non-normal distribution of the variables under investigation on a scatterplot, also known as heteroscedasticity, the histogram of unstandardized residuals showed normal distribution based on the kurtosis and tails of the distribution. In order to overcome this question in confidence interval, a bootstrap regression analysis was conducted to provide further validation of results in response to the issue of heteroscedasticity but with normal distribution of the variables. Since SPSS did not permit bootstrap sampling with stepwise regression models, a forced entry method was specified using n = 1000 at 95% confidence interval level. The results showed more robust confidence intervals illustrated by an increase in the beta for belief in mission and values, and employee support at 95% confidence interval compared to stepwise coefficients. Additionally, the *p*-values were also statistically significant at < .05 for both belief in mission and values employee support.

The linear regression model validated the predictive probability of belief in mission and values and employee support on intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. The post hoc analysis offered insight for future research of potential

predictors of intent to stay of clinical care managers. The limitations in sample size, validity of survey instrument, and variability in the features of measuring the dependent variable warranted careful consideration in future research.

Detailed Analysis

Exploratory factor analysis (EFA) was a major procedure conducted in this present study. The steps and validations were described in detail as well as the emerging themes from factor loadings. The results of the binary logistic regression also created a pathway to conduct additional statistical analysis in search for the most appropriate statistical model.

Exploratory factor analysis. For this research study, an EFA was necessary because there was no published research about the validity of the items in the survey instrument developed by ABC (ABC, 2017). Factor analysis is a process where underlying variables emerge that illustrates a theme in the correlations within a set of observed variables (Buchanan et al., 2014). The basic assumption of factor analysis is that for a collection of observed variables there are factors that are smaller than the observed variables (Haig, 2018). These smaller variables can explain the interrelationships among those variables (Sidanius, 2016). For purposes of data reduction, factor analysis identifies a small number of factors that explain most of the variances observed in a much larger set of variables (Haig, 2018).

Another use of factor analysis is to generate hypotheses regarding causal mechanisms (Sidanius, 2016). Exploratory factor analysis (EFA) follows certain procedures. These procedures must be satisfied to validate the appropriateness of using EFA and to decide on the number of factors to use, including the appropriate extraction method, and a rotation method to ensure that all variables load highly on only one factor (Preacher & MacCallum, 2003).

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin measure. In conducting exploratory factor analysis (EFA), specific steps needed to be followed. First, the Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin (KMO) measure of sample adequacy was conducted (see Appendix E). KMO is a statistical method that indicates the proportion of variance in the variables that might be caused by underlying factors or factorability (Kim et al., 2016). Acceptable KMO values indicate that factor analysis was appropriate for each domain of the constructs examined (Williams et al., 2014). For this research study, the KMO revealed a value of .912, which validated the necessity of an EFA as illustrated in Appendix D. Typically, high values that are close to 1.0 are generally indicative that factor analysis might be useful or appropriate with the data (Williams et al., 2016).

Bartlett's test of sphericity. Second, the Bartlett's Test of Sphericity investigates the suitability of the correlation matrix to the EFA, which provides the hypothesis that the variables are unrelated and are unsuitable for structure detection (McElligott, 2018). Homogeneity of the variances is important to determine equality across all samples and thus, their factorability (Kim et al., 2016). Small values less that .05 of the significance levels indicate that a factor analysis is useful for the data collected (McElligott, 2018). As shown in Appendix D, analysis of the variables in this study revealed a p-value of < .001 indicating that use factoring was appropriate.

Factor communalities. Communality is the degree to which a proportion of the variance of a variable or item can be explained by the factors (Sidanius, 2016). As such, the higher the value of communalities, the better the correlation. Initial communalities for correlational analyses are the proportion of variance that is accounted for in each of the variable by the remainder of the variables (Sidanius, 2016). In this research study, the extraction method was the maximum likelihood method. Using maximum likelihood method allowed for testing the significance of factor loadings, calculate correlations among factors, and compute the confidence

intervals for the parameters (de Winter & Dodou, 2011). Every accounted variable represents the variance in the factor solution known as extraction communalities. Higher communalities contribute to the emerging variable with the most attributable variance and small values represent loosely fitting variables in the factor solution that should be considered for removal from the analysis (Frey, 2018). For principal components, this extraction is always equal to 1.0 for correlational analyses. Principal components analysis (PCA) was used to identify and compute composite scores of the factor loadings. The logic is that only factors that explain at least the same amount of variance as a single variable should be retained (Frey, 2018). PCA assumes the correlation of the variables and the absence of outliers while EFA estimates factors which influence responses on observed variables (Frey, 2018). In the present research study, the correlations of the factors needed to be determined. Thus, the EFA was a more appropriate approach. On the other hand, extraction communalities (see Appendix D) are estimates of the variance in each variable accounted for by the factors in the factor solution and should be 0.4 or greater (Frey, 2018). The extracted communalities for the retained variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support are illustrated in Table 2 while the full table of initial and extracted communality scores are illustrated in Appendix D.

Eigenvalues and scree plot. Eigenvalues represent the cumulative variance that is attributed to a given principal component that can either be positive or negative conceptually but is positive for the purpose of explaining the variance (Frey, 2018). Eigenvalues are produced by a process called principal components analysis (PCA), which extracts the variance for each factor represented by numeric scores representing the number of items. In this research study, the first two factors that account for the most variation represented by 9.106 or 53.564% for Factor 1 and 1.522 or 8.955% for Factor 2 and cumulatively accounted for 62.519% of the

variation as illustrated in Appendix F. Eigenvalues were arranged using a scree plot in descending order and the plot below illustrates the number of factors to be retained.



Figure 3. Scree plot.

The scree plot is a means to remove the variables that are least likely to influence the factor loading (Cattell, 1966). As a result, an optimization of the number of factors occurs to achieve factor validity (Cattell, 1966). The scree plot in the present study as illustrated in Figure 3 revealed that from the third factor on, the line becomes straight indicating that Factors 1 and 2 were the underlying factors and the remaining 15 factors represent error variation.

Goodness-of-fit test. Chi-square goodness-of-fit test measures the frequencies with which each of a single discrete variable's categories occurs (Stuart-Hamilton, 2017). The goodness-of-fit index illustrates how well the model or observed value of a given phenomenon is significantly different from the observed value or how the model fits the extracted factor solution (Paolella, 2018). If the calculated value of Chi-squared test is less than the table or *p*-value which is > .05, there is an assumption that there is no significant difference between the observed

and expected value and a value > .05 indicates a good-fitting model (Paolella, 2018). As shown in Table 2, the *p*-value in this research study was < .001. As such, the null hypothesis that the two-factor solution contained evenly distributed data was rejected.

Table 2

Goodness-of-Fit

Goodness-of-fit Test	ţ		
Chi-Square	df	Sig.	
293.877	103	.000	

Maximum likelihood factoring. Maximum likelihood factor analysis (MLFA) is an EFA technique to maximize multivariate likelihood function as well as the function to summarize similarly observed model-implied variances through estimates of optimal factor loadings and measures of unique variances (Preacher & MacCallum, 2003). In this research study, maximum likelihood factor analysis using Varimax with rotation and Kaiser normalization (see Appendix E) illustrated the unrotated factor matrix that was multiplied to obtain the rotated factor matrix. As shown in Table 4, items Q1, 11, 12, 13, 14, and 15 loaded on factor # 1, belief in mission and values. Items Q5, 6, 8, 10, and 16 loaded on factor # 2, employee support. Items Q2, 3, 4, 7, 9, and 17 cross-loaded on factors # 1 and # 2.

The factor plot in the rotated factor space as illustrated in Appendix F, illustrates all the factors in the rotated factor space. The survey items that were used to measure the construct of employee engagement were deemed not valid due to cross-loadings in both belief in mission and values, and employee support. As such, employee engagement as a predictor variable was eliminated. Therefore, further analysis using binomial logistic regression proceeded with two predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support.

Table 3

Derived Variables	Observed Variables	Factor Loadings	Extracted Communalities	Percent Variance	Reliability Coefficients	
	Q1	.753	.673			
	Q11	.773	.709			
Mission	Q12	.739	.632	53.56	.912	
and	Q13	.655	.509			
Values	Q14	.735	.600			
	Q15	.790	.680			
	Q5	.627	.421			
Employee	Q6	.715	.568			
Support	Q8	.782	.734	8.96	.828	
	Q10	.589	.377			
	Q16	.497	.369			

Exploratory Factor Analysis Table

Internal reliability. The validity of the survey instrument created by The Advisory Board Company. The survey has been used by over one million respondents for many years and it includes validation through psychometrics, including Cronbach's α score of .98 (ABC, 2017). Cronbach's α is written as an intraclass correlation coefficient based on a well-known property that taking the average value of several ratings can increase the reliability of a multi-item measurement instrument (de Vet et al., 2017).

In this present study, internal reliability testing was conducted for the two remaining independent variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support while employee engagement was eliminated. As shown in Table 3, the Cronbach's α score for belief in mission and values was .912 and the score for employee support was .828. Both scores showed high internal reliability.

Table 4

Factor Matrix

Question	Constru	ıct	1	2
			MV	ES
Q1 ^a I am willing to put a great deal of effort in order to help	E	E	MV	
this organization succeed.				
Q2 ^c This organization inspires me to perform my best.	Ν	1V	ES	
Q3 ^c I would recommend this organization to my friends as a great place to v	work. E	E	MV	ES
$Q4_c$ I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now.	E	E	MV	ES
Q5 ^b I have a manageable workload.	E	S		ES
Q6 ^b My manager helps me balance my job and personal life.	E	S		ES
Q7 ^c My organization does a good job of selecting and implementing new	E	S	MV	ES
technologies to support my work.				
Q8 ^b My organization helps me deal with stress and burnout.	E	S		ES
Q9 ^c My organization supplies me with the equipment I need.	E	S	MV	ES
Q10 ^b My unit/department has enough staff.	E	S		
Q11 ^a I believe in my organization's mission.	Ν	1V	MV	
Q12 ^a I understand how my daily work contributes to the	Ν	1V	MV	
organization's mission.				
Q13 ^a My organization gives back to the community.	Ν	1V	MV	
Q14 ^a My organization provides excellent care to patients.	Ν	1V	MV	
Q15 ^a My organization provides excellent customer service to patients.	Ν	1V		
Q16 ^b Over the past year, I have never been asked to do something that	Ν	1V		ES
compromises my values.				
Q17 ^c The actions of executives in my organization reflect our mission and v	alues M	1V]	ES

Note. MV-Mission and Values. ES-Employee Support. ^aItems loaded on Factor 1 (Mission & Values). ^bItems loaded on Factor 2 (Employee Support). ^cItems loaded on both factors and excluded.

Summary of exploratory factor analysis. Utilizing the EFA illustrates whether the independent variables are strongly influenced by a set of common factors (Frey, 2018). The EFA was appropriately utilized in the present study to test whether the predictor variables, employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support were adequately represented by factors that were designed to support such constructs. The EFA showed that the factors with the highest factor loadings were Q 15 = .790 under mission and values and Q 8 = .782 under employee support. There were six items (Q 1, 11, 12, 13, 14, and 15) that loaded highly to support factor 1, belief in mission and values. Additionally, five items (Q 5, 6, 8, 10, and 16) loaded highly on factor 2, employee support. There were six items (Q 2, 3, 4, 7, 9, and 17) that loaded on both factors resulting in the removal of the predictor variable, employee engagement and the elimination of research question 1 that pertains to this variable.

Binary logistic regression. Binary logistic regression was employed to determine if belief in mission and values, and employee support could predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. Logistic regression is often used in predictive analytics and modeling where the dependent variable is finite or categorical such as binary regression or a range of finite options also called a multinomial regression (Bewick et al., 2005). The researcher in the present study utilized binary logistic regression to understand how changes in the predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support were related to the changes in the probability of an outcome occurring, which was intent to stay. Additionally, the use of a binary response to measure the outcome variable, intent to stay with a "Yes/Unsure" or "No" response was a required element in binary logistic regression. Binary logistic regression equation is important when examining the relationship between the dependent variable and one or more independent variables by estimating possibilities that can help predict the likelihood of an event happening or a choice being made (Peng, Lee, & Ingersoll, 2002).

Table 5

Dependent Variable Encoding

Original Value	Internal Value
No	0
Yes/Unsure	1

In this study, a two-predictor logistic model was fitted into the data to test the hypotheses. Logit analysis was employed since all the predictors, belief in mission and values, and employee support were categorical instead of continuous with no assumptions regarding the distributions of the predictor variables. The predicted dependent variable was a function of the probability that a respondent will choose either "Yes/Unsure" or "No" for intending to retire, move out of state or go back to school in the next three years. The original value "Yes/Unsure" was combined and Table 6

Unweighted Cases	3	Ν	Percentage
Selected Cases	Included in Analysis	159	99.4
	Missing Cases	1	.6
	Total	160	100
Unselected Cases		0	

Case Processing Summary

The purpose of beginning block classification is to contrast with after block classification table to determine the predictive efficiency of the model and an improvement over this baseline is examined by three inferential statistics: the likelihood ratio, score, and Wald tests (Peng et al., 2002). As illustrated in Table 7 classification table, the largest outcome category was "no" (n = 96) or those respondents who have no intentions of retiring, moving out or returning to school in the next three years and n = 63 for those who were. This number represents one of the base rates of the two decision points and represents 60.4% (96/159) indicating intention to stay and the observed odds of 63/96. The maximum likelihood estimation is applied in logistic regression after the dependent variable is transformed into a logit variable, which is the natural log of the odds of the outcome occurring or not as an estimation of probability (White, 2012). Thus, with no additional information, the strategy for every case was that predicting intent to stay would be correct 60.4% of the time.

Table 7

			Predicted ^{a,b}			
			Ou	itcome2	Percentage Correct	
	Observed		No	Yes/Unsure		
Step 0	Outcome2	No	96	0	100.0	
		Yes/Unsure	63	0	.0	
	Overall Perc	entage			60.4	

Classification Table

Note. ^aConstant is included in the model. ^bThe cut value is .500.

Variables in equation. The variables in equation represent the intercept-only model, which in (odds) = -.421. In a logistic model, odds ratios are normally taken from the regression coefficient (Peng et al., 2002). Odds ratios that are greater than 1 suggest that event is more likely to occur as the predictor increases. Conversely, odds ratios less than 1 indicate that the event is less likely to occur as the predictor increases. Both sides of the expression were exponentiated and showed predicted odds of intending to stay was $[Exp(\beta)] = .656$. The likelihood ratio test assists in choosing the best model that maximizes data between two nested models with one model having more variables that include the variables contained in the nest (Peng et al., 2002).

The Wald statistic is the omnibus test of statistical significance in logistic regression and it is calculated as the squared ratio of the logistic regression to the standard error (βk /S.E.)² to find out if the explanatory variables in the model are significant (White, 2012). If β represents the regression coefficient then exponentiating β produces the odds ratio. The results shown in Table 8 illustrates whether the respondents intended to retire, move out of the region or go back to school in the next three years. The odds ratio showed that for every unit of increase in the respondents the likelihood of respondents with intent to stay in their current position or within the organization was .656.

Table 8

Variables in Equation

	β	SE	Wald	df	Sig.	Exp(β)
Step 0 Constant	421	.162	6.749	1	.009	.656

Since 63 of the respondents chose "No," the observed odds of predicting intent to stay were 63/96 for each one unit of change in the predictor variable. However, the variables not in the equation as shown in Table 9 illustrates the adding the predictors to the model did not significantly increase the ability to predict intent to stay. Therefore, the hypothesized predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support were not statistically significant. Table 9

Variables not in the Equation

		Score	df	Sig.
Step 0 Variables	Mission & Values	3.094	1	.079
	Employee Support	.119	1	.730
Overall Statis	stics	3.845	2	.146
Table 10				
Correlations				
Mission & Values	Pearson Correlation	1 **.	593	
	Sig. (2-tailed)		000	
	Ν		160	
Employee Support	Pearson Correlation	1.	593	
	Sig. (2-tailed)		.000	
	Ν		159	

Note. **Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed)

No multicollinearity of the independent variables. One of the assumptions in logistic regression is that there must not be collinearity between the independent variables (Peng et al. 2002). Multicollinearity is a phenomenon in which one predictor variable can be highly

correlated with other predictor variables other than the dependent variable making it a challenge to distinguish the effects of an independent variable on the dependent variable (White, 2012).

In the present study, the correlation matrix of the independent variables as illustrated in Table 10 shows that the strength of association between the predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support was indicative of a statistically significant linear correlations with a *p*-value of .000. When this occurrence is shown, the linear predictor variables are removed from the model and the log odds ratio that estimates probability of an event occurring.

Summary of binary logistic regression analysis. The result of the binary logistic regression conducted showed that the predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support possessed multicollinearity. Although logistic regression is a common approach in developing prediction models, it is also known to possess problems when applying the technique with small or sparse data (van Smeden et al., 2018). As such, the small sample size and the lack of multiple measures for the dependent variable were the limiting factors in the outcomes. Additionally, the independent variables did not offer any predictive capability and as a result, the removal of the only two remaining predictive variables did not allow for testing the linearity of the independent variables with the log odds ratio with the presence of only the constant. Therefore, the logistic regression analysis could not proceed. As a result, this researcher failed to reach a conclusion to reject both null hypotheses that belief in mission and values, and employee support does not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. However, when reviewing and reflecting on the results, it was noted that there was another survey item that was not used originally but could have possibly provided additional variance to the dependent variable. Thus, a post hoc linear regression model was then conducted using those two measures contained in the original survey discussed below.

Multiple linear regression analysis. In this study, a post hoc multiple linear regression analysis was conducted based on the results of the binary logistic regression. In multiple linear regression, the relationship between an outcome variable and one or more predictors is examined (Muijs, 2011). For the present study, the results of the two-predictor binary regression did not show predictive qualities of belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay among clinical care managers in their current positions in the inpatient and outpatient settings.

The limitations including small sample size, lack of multiple measures to describe the dependent variable, and the lack of construct validity of some of the items in the survey contributed to the non-significant results. The results of the incomplete binary logistic regression were further analyzed post hoc to assess the selection of a more appropriate statistical model that led to conducting a multiple linear regression. Post hoc analysis is normally done when the study results do not show what was originally anticipated in the research plan that can subject the results to question (Curran-Everett & Milgrom, 2013).

For the present research study, the sole purpose of conducting a post hoc analysis was to maximize available data for this population. In addition, in using the appropriate statistical analysis, the findings may provide direction for future research in the predictive variables for intent to stay specific to the special population of clinical care managers. Therefore, this researcher followed specific procedures that addressed the limitations observed from the results of executing the initial research plan.

Modified measure of dependent variable. The findings from the logistic regression showed that limiting the measure of the outcome variable to one distinct question with a binary response was limiting. In proceeding with the linear regression analysis, two similar questions

Table 11

Modified Measures for Intent to Stay

Item	Question	V	alue
Q4	I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now		1-6
DV	I am likely to move, retire or go back to school in the next three years	Yes/Unsure	1
		No	0

from the survey instrument were used as illustrated in Table 11. In linear regression, variability of items to measure the dependent variable is important to illustrate the extent to which the values differ from the mean (Kader, 2007). The responses for the item represented by Q4 utilized Likert-scale ordinal responses. The dichotomous outcome variable was labeled DV and coded as 1 for "Yes" and 0 for "No." The ordinal scale responses for Q4 were coded 1 for strongly disagree, 2 for disagree, 3 for tend to disagree, 4 for tend to agree, 5 for agree, and 6 for strongly agree. The mean scores of Q4 were calculated and added with the mean score of DV to complete the sum.

Multiple linear regression results. A post hoc multiple linear regression analysis was conducted. The purpose was to test if the belief in mission and values, and employee support predict the intent of stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. In order for data to be analyzed using multiple linear regression certain assumptions must be met that include (a) linear relationship, (b) multivariate normality, (c) little to no multicollinearity, (d) no autocorrelation, and (e) homoscedasticity (Berger, 2018).

Linearity of variables. Linearity of the variables means that the effects of the different independent variables are additive on the expected values of the dependent variable (Faul, 2009). There is an assumption in linear regression that may be represented by scatterplots to visually inspect the scatterplot for linearity (Berger, 2018). The scatterplot that showed no pattern in the residual plot indicating linearity between predictors and outcome variables (see Figure 4).

Multivariate normality. The overall test of significance was conducted using analysis of variance or ANOVA to determine whether the results of the testing were significant. ANOVA validated both null hypotheses that the independent variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support did not predict intent to stay can be rejected. As illustrated in Table 12, the p-values at step 1 and step 2 were both < .05, indicating that the regression model statistically Table 12

ANOVA

	ANOVA ^a							
Model		Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.		
1	Regression	96.934	1	96.934	57.135	.000 ^b		
	Residual	266.361	157	1.697				
	Total	363.296	158					
2	Regression	116.804	2	58.402	36.961	.000 ^c		
	Residual	246.492	156	1.580				
	Total	363.296	158					

Note. ^{a.} Dependent Variable: Sum of Q4 & DV, ^{b.} Predictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, ^{c.} Predictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, Employee Support
predicted the outcome variable and the model was a good fit for the data. Therefore, the null hypotheses that belief in mission and values, and employee support respectively did not predict intent to stay were rejected since the two predictor variables added significantly more variance in predicting intent to stay than by chance.

Independence of observations or no autocorrelation of residual variables. This

assumption indicates that autocorrelation occurs when the residuals are not independent of each other (Fay, 2010). To test the assumption of independence of observations, the Durbin-Watson statistic was conducted (see Table 13). The Durbin-Watson statistic produced a value of 2.073, which indicates little to no autocorrelation in the data. A Durbin-Watson value of 2 shows little to no autocorrelation in the regression model (Draper & Smith, 1998).

Table 13

Durbin-Watson

Мо	del Summary ^c
Model	Durbin-Watson
1	
2	2.073

Note. ^{a.} Predictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, ^{b.} Predictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, Employee Support, ^{c.} Dependent Variable: Sum of Q4 & DV

Minimal to no multicollinearity. Multicollinearity is identified when the correlation is significantly high between two or more predictor variables since the predictor variables should be independent that can cause problems when fitting results with the regression model (Wheeler, 2016). The coefficients table illustrated in Table 14 below shows that the data met the assumption of no multicollinearity. For model 1, belief in mission and values Tolerance was 1.0 and for model 2, Tolerance for belief in mission and values, and employee support was .648.

Table 14

Coefficients Table

Mode	1	Coefficients ^a	Collinearity Statistics (VIF)
1	(Constant)		
	Mission & Values		1.000
2	(Constant)		
	Mission & Values		1.543
	Employee Support		1.543

Note. ^aDependent Variable: Sum of Q4 & DV

A Tolerance value of < 0.1 provides an assumption of multicollinearity (Wheeler, 2016). Additionally, the variance inflation factor (VIF) of the linear regression is defined as VIF = 1/T and a result closer to 1 indicates that there is no multicollinearity (Wheeler, 2016). As noted in the Table 14, the VIF for Model 1 belief in mission and values = 1.000 and the VIF for Model 2 belief in mission and values, and employee support was 1.543. Therefore, results indicate that multicollinearity was not a concern.

Homoscedasticity. Another critical assumption in linear regression is homoscedasticity, which is the degree of similarity in the variances of two or more variables (Fay, 2010). This assumption is violated when several variables under examination are not normally distributed (Fay, 2010). Figure 4 illustrates a scatterplot that demonstrates a violation of the assumption of homoscedasticity. The scatterplot or residual plot did not show a constant spread among the residuals across all values of *X*, which did not illustrate a pattern of homoscedasticity.

As such, the pattern of residual values that increased as the values of X increased illustrate heteroscedasticity. Therefore, to overcome biased results, it was important to rerun the model to check against confidence intervals using bootstrap regression to achieve more robust estimates.





Table 15

Residuals Statistics

	Residuals Statistics ^a								
	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation	Ν				
Predicted Value	.9011	6.4639	5.2201	.85980	159				
Residual	-3.46500	2.98472	.00000	1.24903	159				
Std. Predicted Value	-5.023	1.447	.000	1.000	159				
Std. Residual	-2.757	2.374	.000	.994	159				

Note. a. Dependent Variable: Sum of Q4 & DV

Normality of residuals. Residuals in regression analysis are supposed to show that they are independent of each other (Fay, 2010). Figure 5 illustrates a histogram, which shows the unstandardized residual errors were approximately normally distributed. The present study showed the residuals represent the difference between what regression models predict (mean = 5.2201) and what the data showed (mean = .000) as illustrated in Table 15. The mean scores represent normal distribution of the kurtosis and tails (Std. Dev. = 1.24903).





Stepwise linear regression analysis and results. A stepwise regression method was used in order to select the best multiple regression model so that the weakest correlated variables are removed, and the only variables left are those that explain the distribution best, which depends on their association with the outcome (Berger, 2018). As illustrated in the model summary table (Table 16), at step 1 of the analysis using Stepwise logistic regression, belief in mission and values were entered in the regression equation and results were significantly related to intent to stay F (1, 157) = 57.135, p < .05. The adjusted R^2 produced a .262 variability

Table 16

Model Summary

	Model Summary ^c										
Model	R	R^2	Adjusted R ²	Std. Error of The Estimate	<i>R</i> ² Change	F	df1	df2	Sig. F		
1	.517ª	.267	.262	1.30252	.267	57.135	1	157	.000		
2	.567 ^b	.322	.313	1.25701	.055	12.575	1	156	.001		

Note. ^aPredictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, ^b Predictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, Employee Support, ^c Dependent Variable: Sum of Q4 and DV

for belief in mission and values. This indicates that as predictor variables in this study, both belief in mission and values explained 26% of the variance in the dependent variable, intent to stay.

Similarly, for step 2 of the Stepwise logistic regression, belief in mission and values, and employee support were entered in the equation. The results showed that the predictors were significantly related to intent to stay <u>F</u> (2, 156) = 58.402, p < .05. The R^2 produced a .313 variability and this value accounted for 31% of the variance of the clinical care managers' intent to stay by the predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support, which was statistically significant.

Table 17 provides the linear regression equation (Y = a + bx) for model 1 and 2. The results revealed that at 95% confidence interval, the β for belief in mission and values was .731 between the range of .387 and 1.075. Similarly, the β for employee support was .382 between the range of .169 and .594. However, to remedy potential confidence interval issues brought

about by a showing of heteroscedasticity with normal distribution on histogram, a bootstrap regression analysis was conducted to find the most robust regression equation.

Table 17

Stepwise Coefficients Table

	Coefficients ^a										
Unsta	ndardi	zed	Standardize	ed		95% Confide	ence	Collinearity			
Coe	fficier	nts	Coefficien	ts		Interval fo	or B	Statistics			
Model	β	Std. Erron	Beta	t	Sig.	Lower Bound	Upper Bound	Tolerance			
1 (Constant)	614	.779		788	.432	-2.152	.924				
Mission & Values	1.09	7.145	.517	7.559	.000	.810	1.384	1.000			
2 (Constant)	211	.760		278	.781	-1.713	1.290				
Mission & Values	.731	.174	.344	4.202	.000	.387	1.075	.648			
Employee Support	.382	.108	.290	3.546	.001	.169	.594	.648			

Note. ^aPredictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, ^b Predictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, Employee Support, ^c Dependent Variable: Sum of Q4 and DV

Bootstrap regression analysis and results. The bootstrap is an alternative approach for computing standard errors, confidence intervals, and tests based on intensive computation when either the assumptions required for standard methods are in question (Weisberg, 2014). In this study, the assumption of homoscedasticity was not shown. However, the resulting histogram of residuals showed normal distribution. As such, further guidance regarding the heteroscedasticity of data was needed through bootstrapping.

In bootstrapping, the data is re-run to make the confidence interval more robust based on 1000 permutations to recreate the regression model (Weisberg, 2014). Since SPSS does not permit bootstrap sampling with stepwise regression models, a forced entry method was specified using n = 1000 at 95% confidence interval level. Table 18 shows both employee support and belief in mission and values were entered as variables and showed $R^2 = .322$ as the amount of variability in the dependent variable that was accounted for by both predictor variables.

Table 18

Bootstrap Model Summary

Model Summary ^a									
	Model	R	R^2	Adjusted R ²	Std. Error of				
					The Estimate				
1		.567	.322	.313	1.25701				

Note. ^aPredictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, ^b Predictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, Employee Support, ^c Dependent Variable: Sum of Q4 and DV

Table 19

ANOVA Table and Coefficients

ANOVA ^a										
Model		Sum of Squares df Mea		Mean Squares	F	Sig.				
1	Regression	116.804	2	58.402	36.961	.000 ^b				
	Residual	246.492	156	1.580						
	Total	363.296	158							

Note. ^aDependent Variable: Sum of Q4 and DV. ^b Predictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, Employee Support

The ANOVA table (see Table 19) indicates that both independent variables were significant predictors at significant level p < .05. The linear regression equation was identical in Model 2 using the stepwise approach. The bootstrap results were similar indicating that for every 1 unit of change, there was a .731 increase in intent to stay using belief in mission and values as predictor with a significance level of < .05 and a .382 increase in intent to stay using employee support as predictor with a significance level of < .05 (see Table 20).

Table 20

Coefficients Table

	Coefficients ^a										
		Unstan	dardized	Standardized							
		Coefficients		Coefficients							
	Model	β	Std. Error	Beta	t	Sig.					
1	(Constant)	614	.779		278	.781					
	Mission & Values	.731	.174	.344	4.202	.000					
	Employee Support	.382	.108	.290	3.546	.001					

Note. ^aDependent Variable: Sum of Q4 and DV. ^b Predictors: (Constant), Mission & Values, Employee Support

The bootstrap method using the same linear regression equation produced a new and more robust confidence intervals from the bootstrap sampling. Table 21 shows that at 95% confidence interval, beta for belief in mission and values was .731, which was between the range of .318 and 1.202 compared to previous range of .387 and 1.075. Beta for employee support was .382, which was between the range of .135 and .615. This more robust compared to previous range of .169 and .594. The *p*-values were statistically significant for belief in mission and values, and employee support respectively at < .05.

Table 21

Bootstrap for Coefficients

Bootstrap for Coefficients										
Bootstrap BCa 95% Confidence Interval										
Model	β	Bias	Std. Error	Sig. (2-tailed)) Lower	Upper				
1 (Constant)	-2.11	080	.822	.781	-2.073	1.178				
Mission & Values	.731	.020	.205	.002	.318	1.202				
Employee Support	.382	005	.130	.010	.135	.615				

Note ^{a.}Unless otherwise noted, bootstrap results are based on 1000 bootstrap samples

Table 22

Bootstrap for Coefficients-Stepwise

Stepwise Coefficients ^a										
Unst	andard	ized	Standardiz	ed		95% Confide	nce	Collinearity		
Co	oefficie	nts	Coefficien	its		Interval fo	r B	Statistics		
Model	β	Std. Erro	r Beta	t	Sig.	Lower Bound	Upper Bound	Tolerance		
1 (Constant)	21	1.760		278	.781	-1.713	1.290			
Mission & Values	.73	l .174	.344	4.202	.000	.387	1.075	.648		
Employee Support	.382	2.108	.290	3.546	.001	.169	.594	.648		

Note. ^aDependent Variable: Sum of Q4 & DV

The linear regression model showed statistically significant results in validating the predictive nature of belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay among

clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. As a result, this post hoc analysis may provide insight for future research when employing variables to predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. This is especially true when considering the limitations discovered in this research study using binary logistic regression such as sample size and lack of variability of the dichotomous responses to measure the dependent variable.

Summary

The statistical analyses utilized in this study produced expected and unexpected results. The lack of published validity of survey instrument used in this study required conducting a procedurally sound validation approach. The explanatory factor analysis (EFA) showed that out of the 17 items that were designed to correspond to the constructs of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support, six items cross-loaded into both belief in mission and values, and employee support. This resulted in the elimination of three out four items for employee engagement. As such, with only one factor remaining, employee engagement was removed as a predictor variable.

Another challenge was the inability of the binary logistic regression analysis to show any predictive probability for belief in mission and values on intent to stay. The lack of variability of the dichotomous outcome variable proved to be a limitation. However, a significant finding in the correlation of both predictor variables and after careful review, Q4 from the survey instrument was utilized. The combined original binary question and the ordinal scale of Q4 created a more meaningful composite for the outcome responses to measure intent to stay.

Finally, the multiple linear regression model stepwise approach showed that mission and values, and employee support explain 32.2% of the variance in the dependent variable, intent to

stay. The question of heteroscedasticity but with normally distributed data on histogram was addressed using bootstrap regression to address issues related to confidence intervals. The corresponding results illustrated a new and more robust confidence intervals from the bootstrap sampling with statistically significant *p*-values < .05 for both belief in mission and values, and employee support. Therefore, this researcher rejected the null hypotheses that belief in mission and values, and employee support respectively did not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers.

Chapter 5: Discussion and Conclusion

The purpose of the final chapter of this dissertation is to discuss the summary and results of the study. The study's causal-comparative design allowed for the examination of predictive probability of the independent variables, employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay of clinical care managers in their positions in the inpatient and outpatient care settings. The challenging cost of healthcare continues to increase, and many private and government payers have required healthcare delivery organizations to decrease healthcare utilization while maintaining quality of care (Skillman et al., 2017). A vast majority of healthcare expenditure is in human resources to sustain organizational operations and deliver patient care (Shantz et al., 2015). This has placed pressures on enterprise leaders to sustain its workforce in order to retain staff through professional development and retention programs that add value and innovation (Shantz et al., 2015). As an example, hospital expenditures directly related to staff turnover may be double or triple a nurse's annual salary, which includes recruitment costs, job orientation, and employee benefits (Reina et al., 2018).

In the present research study, the focus was on a unique population of healthcare providers who work as clinical care managers. These clinical care managers were composed of nurses and social workers who provided coordination of care and care management of patients in the inpatient and outpatient care settings. Thus, this section synthesized empirical findings to answer the study's three research questions:

RQ 1. Does employee engagement predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings?

RQ 2. Does an employee's belief in the organization's mission and values predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings?

RQ 3. Does employee support predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings?

The emerging themes related to the previously identified predictors paved the way for the selection of a conceptual model. The researcher adapted a conceptual model by Boyle et al. (1999) to guide in answering the research questions for this study and the adapted conceptual model was used as the lens in research planning. Boyle's model of intent to stay was grounded heavily in literature asserting that critical nurses' intent to stay at their jobs is related to four characteristic variables, which are manager characteristics, organizational characteristics, nurse characteristics, and work characteristics (Boyle et al., 1999). Each characteristic is represented by factors as descriptors. The adapted conceptual model of intent to stay of clinical care managers utilized job stress as the model for employee support, job satisfaction as the model for employee engagement, and commitment as the model for belief in mission and values. This chapter synthesizes the process, execution of the research plan, research analysis and methodology, research findings, and answers to the research plan, research analysis and the initial exploratory factor analysis (EFA), the binomial logistic regression, and the decision to conduct post hoc analysis using multiple linear regression are included.

Summary of the Results

In the present study, the analysis began with EFA, which was used as part of the validation process for the selected constructs included in the survey instrument. The results of the EFA showed that out of the 17 items, which were designed to correspond to the constructs of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support, six items cross-loaded into both belief in mission and values, and employee support. These meaningful findings on the lack of validity of the factors in measuring constructs on employee engagement led to the

elimination of employee engagement as a predictor variable and retention of the two other remaining predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support. The subsequent results of the binary logistic regression showed no statistical significance (p > .05) in the predictive qualities of belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay. However, the results also showed evidence of a strong correlation between belief in mission and values, and employee support as independent variables with p-values of < .001 respectively, which led to the elimination of these two remaining independent variables. As such, in order to maximize available data, a post hoc analysis utilizing a more feasible regression model was conducted.

Considering the correlation of the two predictor variables, the post hoc analysis proceeded, and a multiple linear regression analysis was conducted. The first step was to provide variability on how the dependent variable, intent to stay was measured. This was accomplished by combining the original binary response of the outcome variable (Yes/Unsure and No) with the results of a categorical survey item question (Q4 was previously excluded from the EFA) with Likert-scale responses from 1–6 and mean scores were calculated that added variability in measuring the dependent variable, intent to stay. The post hoc results showed belief in mission and values, and employee support in combination accounted for 32.2% of the variability based on the R^2 change at each step of the entry in the Stepwise linear regression model. The 32.2% variability in the dependent variable was evidence of variability that were accounted for by the predictor variables. With the elimination of employee engagement as a predictor variable, the results were consistent with the two remaining hypotheses related to belief in mission and values, and employee support. The findings were discussed in detail in the following sections.

Discussion of the Results

The present research study validated the initial concerns that the researcher illustrated during the initial research planning. These concerns were related to the validity of the constructs to support employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support. Therefore, the results of factor analysis led to the modification of the research plans as illustrated in the post hoc analysis.

Does employee engagement predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings? Employee engagement is the sum of intrinsic and extrinsic factors in the form of workplace trust, job control satisfaction, as well as a sense of meaning, feeling of safety, and readiness to continue performing a duty (Okello & Gilson, 2015; Kahn, 1990). In this study, the Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin's (KMO) instrument revealed a score of .912 that led to the determination of the appropriateness of proceeding with the EFA due to the lack of available published literature on the validity of the survey instrument. KMO values closer to 1 are indicative of the appropriateness of the EFA (Kim et al., 2016). Additionally, the Bartlett's Test of Sphericity revealed a *p*-value of < .001. Bartlett's test was critical in determining the homogeneity and thus, the factorability of the variables to account for each construct being measured, and *p*-values of < .05 were indicative that factor analysis was useful for the data collected (McElligott, 2018). A test of communality of the variance of the variables was also needed to determine the significance of their correlations such that the higher the value of the communalities, the better the correlations (Sidanius, 2016). The communalities are normally determined by using the maximum likelihood method to test significance of factor loadings, calculating correlations among factors, and computing for confidence intervals for the parameters (deWinter & Dodou, 2011). In this study, the extracted communalities for the

retained variables revealed a value of 53.56% for belief in mission and values, and 8.96% for employee support, which led to their retention as the predictor variables. The Cronbach's α score for belief in mission and values was .912 and .828 for employee support. These values showed a strong measure of internal consistency and reliability.

This researcher utilized EFA to determine if the independent variables, employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support loaded on the factors that were supposed to support each of the predictor variables as constructs. In this research study, the EFA showed six items (Q2, 3, 4, 7, 9, and 17) that cross-loaded in both belief in mission and values, and employee support. Thus, leaving only one factor for employee engagement. This resulted in the elimination of employee engagement as a predictor variable. Therefore, failure of the factors under employee engagement to support its validity did not allow for this research question to be further explored. Since the items on the survey that were intended to measure employee engagement were not proven through EFA to measure this construct, no further examination of data related to employee engagement was conducted.

Do employees' beliefs in mission and values and employee support predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings? The results of the EFA showed that belief in mission and values accounted for 53.56% of the variability in the responses with a .912 reliability coefficient and employee support accounted for 8.96% of the variance with a .828 reliability coefficient. The two variables combined accounted for 62.52% of the variances in responses. This means that belief in mission and values, and employee support were the validated constructs based on the survey questions. With two remaining predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support, a binary logistic regression was utilized to understand how changes in these two predictor variables were related with the changes in the probability of the outcome, intent to stay occurring. In this study, the predicted outcome variable, intent to stay was the probability that a respondent will choose either "Yes/Unsure" or "No" for intending to retire, move out of state or go back to school in the next three years. The values for "Yes/Unsure" were combined and coded as 1 and the value "No" was coded as 0.

Binary logistic regression discussion. The results of the binary logistic regression showed that the predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support possessed multicollinearity. Multicollinearity occurs when one predictor variable can be highly correlated with other predictor variables aside from the dependent variable (White, 2012). In the present study, the association between belief in mission and values, and employee support had a statistically significant linear correlation with a *p*-value of < .001. However, when entered in the logistic regression model to examine these two predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support did not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings.

Since the independent variables did not offer any predictive capability, the removal of the only two predictive variables did not provide an opportunity to test the linearity of the independent variables. Logistic regression is common to possess problems when applying the technique with small or sparse data (van Smeden et al., 2018). Adequate to large sample size is critical to lower incidence of bias and potential volatility of the results (Osborne, 2015). Based on this, it was determined that the small sample size and the lack of multiple measures for intent to stay as a dependent variable were limiting factors that contributed to the failure in producing significant outcomes in the binary logistic regression models.

One of the distinctive processes that this research study produced was the post hoc analysis of available data that was not fully analyzed after the initially planned binary logistic regression approach failed to produce significant results. Post hoc analysis is employed when study results do not show what was originally anticipated based on the research plan that may subject the results to further questions (Curran-Everett & Milgrom, 2013). As noted previously, the failure of the binary logistic regression to show predictive qualities of belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay led to the post hoc analysis and selection of a more appropriate statistical model. The post hoc analysis showed that conducting a multiple linear regression was feasible. The sole intention of conducting post hoc analysis in this research study was to maximize available data for this unique population of clinical care managers.

Multiple linear regression discussion. Prior to commencing the multiple regression model analysis, a modified measure of the dependent variable, intent to stay was completed. This process needed to be done based on the lesson learned from the binary logistic regression analysis in which the measure of the outcome variable with one distinct question with a binary response was limiting. Variability of items to measure the dependent variable in linear regression analysis is important to illustrate the extent to which the values differ from the mean (Kader, 2007). Modifying the measure of the dependent variable was accomplished by calculating the mean scores of the Likert-scale ordinal responses for Q4 "I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now" (1 for strongly disagree, 2 for disagree, 3 for tend to disagree, 4 for tend to agree, 5 for agree, and 6 for strongly agree). The mean score was added to the mean score of the original DV binary response to the question "Are you likely to retire, move out of your current region, or go back to school full time in the next three years?"

(Yes/Unsure = 1; No = 0) to complete the sum. The result was a measure of the dependent variable, intent to stay, that had higher variability.

The assumptions of multiple linear regression had to be overcome in order to complete an analysis and report significant findings. The results of the scatterplot showed no pattern in the residual plot, which gave the assumption of linearity between predictors and outcome variable (see Figure 4). The histogram also illustrated normal distribution of the kurtosis and tails (see Figure 5) indicating multivariate normality. Independence of observations or the non-existence of autocorrelation of residual variables was also a critical assumption to overcome. The Durbin-Watson statistic showed a result of 2.073, evidencing little to no autocorrelation in the data. According to Draper and Smith (1998), a value of 2 shows little to no autocorrelation. The assumption of multicollinearity was met evidenced by a 1.0 Tolerance for belief in mission and values for model 1 and a .648 Tolerance value for belief in mission and values, and employee support for model 2. Variance inflation factor (VIF) result that is closer to 1 indicates that there is no multicollinearity (Wheeler, 2016). Additionally, the VIF for model 1, belief in mission and values were 1.000 and VIF for model 2, mission and values, and employee support was 1.543.

The assumption of homoscedasticity was critical to overcome because it shows the degree of similarity of two or more variables and can be evidenced by nonnormal distribution of one or more variables under investigation (Fay, 2010). However, the histogram in this study showed that the unstandardized residual errors were still approximately distributed. As such, to overcome potentially biased results, the model was re-run to check against confidence intervals using bootstrap sampling to achieve robust estimates. This means that the residuals in this study illustrated the difference between what the regression model predicts (M) = 5.2201 and the actual data results (M) = .000. Therefore, even though the residuals showed heteroscedasticity, the

mean scores showed normal distribution of the kurtosis and tails evidenced by SD = 1.24903.

Finally, the selection of the most robust multiple regression model was required using only the most statistically significant predictors from a larger set of potential predictive variables based on a series of steps. The results in this study showed the adjusted R^2 produced a .267 variability for belief in mission and values, and this predictor variable had the strongest contribution and a .055 variability for employee support. This showed that both predictor variables accounted for 32.2% of the variance in the dependent variable, intent to stay with p < .05 indicating the statistical significance as predictors.

In summary, there was a significant linear regression model by taking the two measures, Q4 and DV and computing the third outcome, which was the sum of Q4 and the DV. The predictive variables, mission and values, and employee support accounted for 32.2% of the variability on the dependent variable, intent to stay with statistically significant *p*-value < .05. altogether provided variability and they correlate at .517 significance level. Although the normality of the variables showed heteroscedasticity, the bell curve was normally distributed and the Durbin-Watson value of 2.073 provided evidence of no autocorrelation of residual variables.

Bootstrap regression. The post hoc analysis was conducted using multiple linear regression model stepwise approach. The results revealed belief in mission and values, and employee support explained 32.2% of the variance in the dependent variable, intent to stay. The issue of heteroscedasticity of the data emerged, which was in violation of the assumptions of multiple regression analysis. However, there was evidence of normal distribution on histogram. In order to remedy this, a bootstrap regression analysis was conducted that addressed issues with confidence intervals. The results of the bootstrap regression showed beta for belief in mission and values was .731, between the range of .318 and 1.202 compared to previous values of .387

and 1.075 at 95% confidence interval. Additionally, beta for employee support was .382, which was between the range of .135 and .615. This was an illustration of more robust values compared to the previous range of .169 and .594. The *p*-values were also statistically significant at < .05 for belief in mission and values employee support. Therefore, the two predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support produced predictive capability on intent to stay.

The failure of the binary logistic regression as a model to produce statistically significant results led to insightful observations about ensuring that the dependent variable, intent to stay should have multiple measures instead of one dichotomous response. Although the binary logistic regression analysis did not show predictive qualities, a clear relationship of the two remaining predictive variables with a *p*-value > 0.05 emerged. By constructing a discrete variable based on one interval and one dichotomous measure and combining both resulted in a new dependent variable measure that allowed for conducting a linear regression model. The significant results provided confidence in accepting the alternative hypotheses that belief in mission and values, and employee support predicted intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings.

Discussion of the Results in Relation to Literature

The concept of employee engagement appeared substantially in literature. Collini et al. (2015) found in their study that engagement mediated workplace respect, mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay among clinical care managers are consistent with current literature. Although the predictive variable, employee engagement was eliminated due to lack of construct validity, the concept of employee engagement emerged substantially in literature. Conrad and Ghosh (2015) illustrated in their study that different groups of professionals have

different perceptions about engagement while Daugherty Biddison et al. (2015) concluded that a supportive culture of safety in the workplace contributed to a positive correlation with employee engagement.

From a theoretical perspective, employee engagement was illustrated as a state of mind that is the product of the appropriate conditions for organizational members (Reijseger et al., 2016). This was validated by Kahn (1990) in his study "Psychological Conditions of Personal Engagement and Disengagement at Work," which illustrated work engagement as encompassing the cognitive, physical, and emotional energy expenditure in any work role. Engagement represents intrinsic and extrinsic factors, which include job control, trust, respect, and passion (Okello & Gilson, 2015). As such, employee engagement is achieving psychological meaningfulness, safety at work, and availability (Kahn, 1990). In the present research study, Table 3 illustrated that the four factors used in the survey instrument that were assumed to support the construct of employee engagement loaded under both belief in mission and values, and employee support. As such, the concept of employee engagement for future research was discussed to understand from an operational level its predictive qualities on intent to stay when using a validated instrument with the appropriate measurement scale.

In the area of belief in mission and values, Collini et al. (2015) showed the institutional mission of altruism had a positive impact on retention. As noted in Table 4, six items in the survey instrument represented 53.56% of the variance and loaded heavily to support the construct of belief in mission and values:

Q1. I am willing to put a great deal of effort in order to help this organization succeed.Q11. I believe in my organization's mission.

Q12. I understand how my daily work contributes to the organization's mission.

Q13. My organization gives back to the community.

Q14. My organization provides excellent care to patients.

Q15. My organization provides excellent customer service to patients.

Organizational mission and values represent the identity of any organization and in order to move organizations positively, leaders should align efforts with the mission and vision to sustain positive performance (Cheema et al., 2015; Dermol & Sirka, 2017). Therefore, organizations that have a mission for public service inspires motivation and motivational properties of mission-driven organizations provide insight to employees' intent to stay or leave their jobs (Caillier, 2016; Roh et al., 2016).

Employee support is the outcome of social exchange between employees and the organization that impacts intent to stay through supportive managerial environments inspire creativity and innovation among employees (Kalidass & Bahron, 2015; Kahn, 1990). As noted in Table 4, there were five items in the survey that represented 8.96% of the variance and loaded heavily to support the construct of employee support:

Q5. I have a manageable workload.

Q6. My manager helps me balance my job and personal life.

Q8. My organization helps me deal with stress and burnout.

Q10. My unit/department has enough staff.

Q16. Over the past year, I have never been asked to do something that compromises my values.

Congruent with current literature, employees who feel supported achieve a level of trust, positive connections, and positive perceptions about organizational leaders and co-workers and a

lack of trust may predispose organizations to higher attrition, lower commitment, and lower intent to stay of employees (Christie et al., 2015; Okello & Gilson, 2015). As such, the predictive qualities of employee support on intent to stay is critical in today's healthcare workforce.

The final construct and the outcome variable in the present study was intent to stay. Intent to stay is characterized as the deliberate decision of an employee to not leave a job based on specific factors and it is closely-linked to work engagement, support from managers, work opportunities, work environments, job satisfaction, and organizational mission (Collini et al., 2015; Eltaybani et al., 2018; Han et al., 2015; Park et al., 2016). The present study originally measured intent to say using the binary response "Yes/Unsure" or "No" based on the question in the survey, "Are you likely to retire, move out of your current region, or go back to school full time in the next three years?" As noted previously, the results of the logistic regression analysis produced non-statistically significant results. The post hoc analysis concluded that limiting the measure of the outcome variable to one distinct question with a binary response was insufficient. Therefore, the ordinal scale responses represented by 1 = strongly disagree, 2 = disagree, 3 =tend to disagree, 4 = tend to agree, 5 = agree, 6 = strongly agree in Q4 "I am likely to be working" for this organization three years from now" were combined with the mean of the dichotomous outcome variable represented by Yes/Unsure = 1 and No = 0 completed the sum. This resulted in more variability in measuring the dependent variable.

The subsequent result of the multiple regression analysis showed that belief in mission and values, and employee support possessed predictive qualities on intent to stay of clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient setting. As such, the role of effective leadership practices in contributing to engagement, providing positive staff support, and contributing to the

overall mission of the organization must be cultivated (Eltaybani et al., 2018). As the outcome variable in this study, the constructs of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support were examined to answer the question of predictive probability.

In summary, currently available literature has ample evidence to support the assertion that employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support predicted intent to stay. The present study explored the question further by focusing on a unique population of clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. In this research study, the step taken to eliminate the construct of employee engagement due to errors in construct validity have no bearing on current empirical evidence and future potential to explore its impact on many other possible viable outcome variables. The results of the present research study contributed to current body of knowledge related to clinical care managers' and other healthcare professionals' predictors of intent to stay in their current jobs or with their current organization. The distinct challenges this population aggregate is currently facing will continue to escalate if enterprise leaders do not prioritize organizational efforts to bolster clinical care managers' intent to stay in their current positions or with the organization.

Limitations

The present research study revealed limitations in sample size, lack of construct validity of some of the items in the survey instrument, and lack of variability in the features of the dependent variable contributed to the nonsignificant results of the initial binary logistic regression analysis. Logistic regression models require a larger sample size to decrease the chances of bias and foreseeable volatility of results (Osborne, 2015). As such, the sample size (n = 160) of the present research study proved to be a major issue when combined with the issue of variability of the questions used to measure the dependent variable. Van Smeden et al. (2018)

noted that sparse data have been observed to cause problems when applying the binary regression technique due to the required number of responses per factor.

Another limitation was constraining the outcome variable, intent to stay to one distinct question with a binary response. Other research studies have shown that variability of items that measure the dependent variable is critical to show the parameters to which the values differ from the mean (Kader, 2007). However, the post hoc analysis illustrated that since there was a clear correlation of the two remaining predictor variables, belief in mission and values, and employee support, remedying the variability issue of measuring the dependent variable was logical. Therefore, survey item Q4 "I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now," which was measured in Likert-scale responses but was removed based on the EFA was later combined with the dichotomous dependent variable question, "Are you likely to retire, move out of your current region, or go back to school full time in the next three years?" to provide variability of the items to measure intent to stay. As shown in Table 4, the mean scores of Q4 were calculated and added with the mean score of the DV to complete the sum. These values were used as the multiple regression analysis was conducted.

Additionally, a critical limitation was although the present study showed high internal reliability with a Cronbach's α for belief in mission and values at .912 and .828 for employee support, the survey instrument may not have been the most appropriate to measure the constructs of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support that were originally planned for examination. In the absence of published peer-reviewed and validated survey instrument, a researcher may predispose a study to foreseeable challenges in data analysis. As noted previously, the results of the EFA led to the retention of belief in mission and values, and employee support as the two remaining constructs for examination. The elimination

of employee engagement as a predictor variable limited further examination of its predictive probability on intent to stay.

Another limitation was the cross-sectional approach, which restricts collection of data only to a specific time period. Current literature suggests that a cross-sectional design predisposes a study to limitation for changes in perceptions of respondents compared to longitudinal studies (Han et al., 2015; Karanika-Murray et al., 2016). Thus, different results may have been observed if the survey was conducted more than once during a specified time period with the same or similar population aggregate.

Finally, this study was conducted only at one site and limited to internal employees of the subject organization. As such, the results may not be generalized to a larger population of similarly situated clinical care managers. The small sample size also limited its generalizability even to similarly structured organizations.

Implication of Results for Practice, Policy, and Theory

The results of the present research study added knowledge to existing literature pertaining to practices of healthcare organizations to bolster clinical care managers' intent to stay in the current positions in the inpatient and outpatient care settings by healthcare enterprise leaders. Additionally, the constructs of belief in mission and values, and employee support, which comprised 32.2% of the variability in responses offer pertinent information to support their qualities as predictor variables on intent to stay. Based on the results of this research study, clinical care managers who believe in the mission and values of the organization and who experience specific attributes of employee support were likely to intend to stay in their jobs or within the organization. The impetus for this research study was the concern for rising healthcare costs in today's value-based health care reimbursement models and the financial

impact of unsuccessful strategies of healthcare enterprise leaders to strengthen efforts to retain clinical care managers. As such, enterprise leaders of healthcare organizations cannot undermine proactive efforts in sustaining an organizational culture where employees are clear about their understanding of the organizational mission and values. The present research study provided new evidence-based knowledge by achieving results to validate the statistically significant predictive values of belief in mission in values, and employee support on intent to stay of clinical care managers. This new evidence-based knowledge may be used as a lens by organizational leaders in policymaking and in developing, sustaining, and promoting workplace strategies and initiatives using predictors of intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings.

From a theoretical perspective, the adapted conceptual model used in the present research study based on the conceptual model of intent to stay by Boyle et al. (1999) illustrated congruence with empirical research about predictors of intent to stay. The three intervening variables from Boyle's conceptual model were substituted with employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support as predictor variables in the present research study. Each of these predictor variables was represented by constructs from literature review.

The adapted conceptual model that emerged from this research study on clinical care managers' intent to stay added to the current body of knowledge, including the new findings related to the constructs and the factors that support them. Specifically, the findings related to the predictive qualities of belief in mission and vision and employee support that were dismissed using binary logistic regression but were confirmed post hoc through multiple linear regression analysis may help guide future research. Additionally, the validation of the factors that were assumed to support the constructs of employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and

employee support through exploratory factor analysis (EFA) led to the elimination of employee engagement as a predictor variable and the confirmation of the two remaining variables. Finally, the potential to develop a more robust survey instrument based on the lessons learned from this research study using variability in the questions to measure the dependent variable provides additional insight. These findings will provide a direct pathway to the most appropriate statistical analysis to measure intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings.

Recommendations for Further Research

The reliable results of the present research study showed 32.2 % variability on intent to stay from belief in mission and values, and employee support. However, 68.8% of the variation remained unexplained. As such, adding other independent variables could improve the fit of the model in future studies related to the examination of predictors of intent to stay.

Employee engagement and disengagement as constructs. The elimination of employee engagement based on the EFA did not allow for further discussion of the rich literature to support this construct. As such, recommendation for further research merits the discussion of employee engagement and disengagement as constructs. In the present study, the illustration of employee engagement and work disengagement constructs through Kahn's theory of "Psychological Conditions of Personal Engagement and Disengagement at Work" (PCED) as a seminal source was extensively reviewed. The theoretical framework may provide a better validation of factors that measure engagement and disengagement especially when selecting or crafting future survey instruments. The PCED theory illustrates that employees can harness their "full self" by achieving three psychological conditions (Kahn, 1990). The theory of work engagement was first described as the totality of a person's physical, emotional, and cognitive

states (Kahn, 1990). The theory was further described as having the ability to incorporate these states of being by employees into their jobs and roles (Kahn, 1990).

Conditions of engagement at work is a psychological state that is influenced by an employees' internal work motivation, manifested by a sense of meaning, feeling of safety, and perceptions of readiness to continue performing a duty (Kahn, 1990). On the other hand, personal disengagement is the simultaneous withdrawal of an employee's full self in behaviors that are not conducive to positive connections and performance (Kahn, 1990). Disengaged employees have bad states of health, depressive symptoms, and poor work abilities (Fragoso et al., 2016). Kahn recognized that there are moments in which people are able to bring themselves in or take themselves away from tasks or behaviors at work; but by focusing on these moments of performing tasks, the PCED identified variables that employees use to adjust their psychological states in their individual roles to remain engaged (Kahn, 1990).

Meaningfulness. Psychological meaningfulness is a feeling that an employee is receiving in return for the investment he or she has placed in the physical, cognitive or emotional energy at work (Kahn, 1990). Engagement, belief in mission, and employee support as independent variables may be the outcome of finding meaning in employee work input. Putra, Cho, and Liu (2015) asserted that achieving meaningfulness at work can also stimulate extrinsic and intrinsic motivators that contribute to higher work engagement. Kahn (1990) concluded that personal engagement was connected to higher levels of psychological meaningfulness. Further, employees who achieved this level often demonstrated and described their work as challenging, clearly delineated, and varied. Finally, the rewarding impact of interpersonal interactions, creativity, and a level of autonomy affect psychological meaningfulness warrant additional highlighting (Kahn, 1990).

Safety. The psychological condition under this construct refers to the employees' ability to bring their full self to work without risk of negative consequences to self-image, status or career (Kahn, 1990). Engagement requires employees to assess their feelings about specific aspects of their work (Mayo, 2016). These aspects or characteristics include factors such as control, trust, passion, and the achievement of goals and performance standards (Okello & Gilson, 2015). Shantz, Alfes, and Arevshatian (2016) concluded that there is a positive relationship between supportive management practices and safety. Generally, people feel safe when they trust that possessing some degree of control at work when they try to be creative as part of personal engagement regardless of outcomes would not have personal ramifications (Kahn, 1990).

Availability. Kahn described psychological availability as an employee's feeling of having the physical, emotional or psychological resources to personally be engaged resulting in a person's readiness to engage even with the distractions (Kahn, 1990). Kahn added that these elements may encompass physical energy, emotional energy, level of insecurity about the people and work systems, and outside life that may take people away psychologically from their work performances (Kahn, 1990). Moloney et al. (2016) addressed the issue of nurses' aging population and retention rates and found that personal demands and personal resources affected the nurses' engagement resulting in escalation of their intentions to leave their jobs. Therefore, since people's outside lives could increase or decrease their availability at work, the human and personal perspectives on engagement warrant highlighting, especially in setting boundaries that separate work and nonwork elements (Kahn, 1990).

The sense of meaningfulness, safety, and availability as the pivotal elements in Kahn's theory of psychological conditions of engagement and disengagement at work are closely aligned

with the variables in this present study. The survey on safety attitudes showed a strong positive correlation between employee engagement and unit-level indices of safety attitudes (Daugherty Biddison, 2016). Value-driven organizations derive a sense of altruism from employees that ignites a higher level of motivation to serve the public as a form of prosocial motivator (Homberg et al., 2015).

In organizations, the individual roles and relations are defined through which participants perform a collective function to perform some good or service (Fragoso et al., 2016). Clinical care managers as the sample population for this study possessed independent skillsets and decision-making to deliver care. However, the most important aspect of a successful care delivery is the ability to coordinate care through efficient communication processes as the outcome of all collaborative efforts. Therefore, modeling research on work engagement or disengagement through the lens of PCED may provide a comprehensive insight that can be used in a variety of employee populations.

Other lessons. Other lessons learned from the results of the present study include a critical consideration of sample size to avoid type I errors of incorrectly rejecting the null hypothesis and type II errors of failing to reject the null hypothesis by ensuring adequate representative sample. Further, crafting or selecting a survey instrument using employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support using validated constructs learned from this study or as recommended for the future will allow a researcher to tailor research design precisely. Another consideration is utilizing a longitudinal versus cross-sectional study design. Since the construct of intent to stay possess both intrinsic and extrinsic factors that may have a different impact on employees across time, a longitudinal study may provide a better picture of the true state of an employee's engagement, belief in mission and values, and the

experience of employee support. Finally, utilizing the adapted conceptual model that was developed in this study based on Boyle's conceptual model of intent to stay can serve as a guide in literature review and research planning.

Conclusion

The main purpose of this quantitative research study was to examine whether employee engagement, belief in the organization's mission and values, and employee support predict intent to stay in their positions as clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. The challenging costs of health care resulting in value-based models of healthcare reimbursement are now focused on outcomes of care as the index for reimbursement (Dale, 2016). Enterprise leaders of healthcare organizations must think of ways to address the impact of adding costs in healthcare due to failure to retain employees and lack of understanding of the possible determinants of employees' intentions to stay in their jobs (Skillman et al., 2017). Specifically, there have been published estimates of hospital expenditures suggesting total costs that are directly related to staff turnover may be double or triple a nurse's annual salary, which encompass costs for recruitment, job orientation, and employee benefits (Reina et al., 2018). Thus, staffing retention of nurses remains a global issue and organizational leaders must understand the factors leading to an employee's decision to remain or leave their positions (Rodwell et al., 2017).

The conceptual model of intent to stay developed by Boyle et al. (1999) guided literature review and research design. The model relies on the premise that nurses' intent to stay in their jobs as directly linked to four predictor variables and three intervening variables that lead to intent to stay (Boyle et al., 1999). The present research study adapted this conceptual framework and modeled the intervening variables to fit the predictor variables, employee engagement, belief

in mission and values, and employee support. Thus, the findings of the present research study may contribute to the understanding in the field of human resource management to address whether employee engagement, belief in mission and values, and employee support are strong predictors of intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. The findings as applied to the unique population of clinical care managers in this study may also assist healthcare organizations in deploying strategies to address staffing challenges in recruitment and retention in this distinct group of professionals. The review of literature review provided rich data to support the strategies related to continuous organizational movement to sustain employee retention.

The causal-comparative research design of this study examined the three predictor variables and one dependent variable using constructs from a survey questionnaire. Secondary data was taken from the employee engagement survey in 2018 of a large health in the western United States. The health system was comprised of a large quaternary medical center and a vast physician network entity. The population consisted of 160 clinical care managers who were either licensed nurses or clinical social workers in the inpatient and outpatient care settings.

The research study began using a survey instrument developed by a private company that was assumed to have been validated. However, other than the reliability documentation, no other was made available by the company representative to support the instrument's construct validity. As a result, an exploratory factor analysis (EFA) was conducted to validate the four factors that were assumed to support the constructs of employee engagement, six factors that support belief in mission and values, and six factors for employee support. The EFA in this study showed lack of construct validity of employee engagement as a predictor variable leading to its elimination as a predictor variable and the removal of five factors that double-loaded into

other constructs. Belief in mission and values showed 53.56% of the common variance (6 factors) with high internal reliability of .912 and employee support showed 8.96 of the common variances (5 factors) with internal reliability of .828.

The analysis proceeded with binary logistic regression that did not show any predictive probability for belief in mission and values, and employee support on intent to stay. The nonsignificant results can be attributed to the small sample size and lack of variability of the dichotomous response to measure the outcome variable. On the other hand, a significant finding was the correlation of both predictor variables with a *p*-value of < .001. With this strong correlation, the binary logistic regression analysis cannot proceed because the only two remaining predictive variables had to be removed. Therefore, the binary logistic regression analysis employed in this study failed to reject the null hypothesis that belief in mission and values, and employee support did not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings. However, post hoc analysis was conducted based on the significant finding in the correlation of the two remaining predictor variables. After careful review, the eliminated item in the survey as a result of the EFA labeled as Q4 that asked "I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now" using an ordinal scale was combined with the binary response of the dependent variable that created a more meaningful composite for the outcome responses to measure intent to stay.

The post hoc analysis continued, and a multiple linear regression model was conducted using the stepwise approach and it showed that belief in mission and values, and employee support explained 32.2% of the variance in the dependent variable, intent to stay. Although there was a challenge in the heteroscedasticity of the data, there was evidence of normal distribution on histogram. As a result, a bootstrap regression analysis was performed to address the issues

related to confidence intervals. The bootstrap analysis showed values that illustrate at 95% confidence interval, beta for belief in mission and values was .731, between the range of .318 and 1.202 compared to previous values of .387 and 1.075. Similarly, beta for employee support was .382 between the range of .135 and .615 ,which was more robust compared to the previous range of .169 and .594 and 95% confidence interval. The *p*-values showed significant results for both belief in mission and values at < .05. Therefore, the null hypothesis that belief in mission and values, and employee support did not predict intent to stay among clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings were rejected.

In conclusion, the main purpose for the present research study, which was to examine the predictive qualities of the variables selected and to add knowledge to existing literature was fulfilled. Although literature review for the present study showed available literature in employee engagement, mission, values, motivation, support, among many others, there was a need for more focused studies on the impact of these predictor variables on intent to stay for the unique population of clinical care managers. The lessons learned from the initial research design and the actual outcomes of the analyses conducted provided a meaningful baseline for further examination of these constructs. Additionally, although the sample for the present research study was limited to one healthcare facility, the similarities in intervening variables that may commonly occur in other healthcare organizations as illustrated by literature were congruent with the results of this study. Further, the creation of an adapted conceptual model for clinical care managers' intent to stay, the validation of a survey instrument, and a statistical model that can be replicated by future researchers on this topic are important contributions to the current body of knowledge. Finally, the hope is for healthcare organizations that employ clinical care managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings to leverage new or existing that focus on bolstering
employee beliefs in organizational mission and values. Further, organizational practices that strengthen the promotion of employee support by staff and leadership to achieve positive impact on intent to stay in their current positions need to be sustained. As value-based purchasing models for healthcare reimbursement become more stringent in demanding quality outcomes at a lower cost of delivery, sustaining the healthcare workforce through innovative strategies will need to be at the forefront of organizational workforce planning.

References

- Anderson, S., Kelley, K., & Maxwell, S. (2017). Sample-size planning for more accurate statistical power: A method adjusting sample effect sizes for publication bias and uncertainty. *Psychological Science*, 28(11), 1547–1562. doi:10.1177/0956797617723724
- Babalola, S. S. (2016). The effect of leadership style, job satisfaction and employee-supervisor relationship on job performance and organizational commitment. *Journal of Applied Business Research*, 32(3), 935–108. doi:10.19030/jabr.v32i3.9667
- Bakker, A. (2017). Job crafting among healthcare professionals: The role of work engagement. *Journal of Nursing Management, 26*(2017), 1–11. doi:10.1111/jonm.12551
- Bala, J. (2016). Contribution of SPSS in social sciences research. International Journal of Advanced Research in Computer Science, 7(6), 250–254. Retrieved from http://www.ijarcs.info
- Barczak, G. (2015). Publishing qualitative versus quantitative research. *Journal of Product Innovation Management*, 32(5), 658–659. doi:10.1111/jpim.12277
- Berger, D. (2018). The SAGE encyclopedia of educational research, measurement, and evaluation (Vols. 1–4). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. doi: 10.4135/9781506326139
- Berry, L., & Morris, M. (2008). *The impact of employee engagement factors and job satisfaction on turnover intent*. Knoxville, TN: The University of Tennessee.
- Bishara, A. J., & Hittner, J.B. (2014). Reducing bias and error in the correlation coefficient due to nonnormality. *Educational and Psychological Measurement*, 75(5), 785–804.
 doi:10.1177%2F0013164414557639

- Bontrager, S., Hart, P., & Mareno, N. (2016). The role of preceptorship and group cohesion on newly licenses registered nurses' satisfaction and intent to stay. *The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 47(3), 132–139. doi:10.3928/00220124-20160218-09.
- Bowerman, B., & Murphree, E. (2014). *Regression analysis: Unified concepts, practical applications, computer implementation*. Business Experts Press. Retrieved from https://ebookcentral.proquest.com
- Boyle, D., Bott, M., Hansen, H., Woods, C., & Taunton, R. (1999). Managers' leadership and critical care nurses' intent to stay. *American Journal of Critical Care*, 8(6), 361–371. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/227825613/
- Breaugh, J., Ritz, A., & Alfes, K. (2017). Work motivation and public service motivation: disentangling varieties of motivation and job satisfaction. *Public Management Review*, 20(2), 1–21. doi:10.1080/14719037.2017.1400580
- Brown, W. A., & Yoshioka, C. F. (2003). Mission attachment and satisfaction as factors in employee retention. *Nonprofit Management and Leadership*, 14(1), 5–18. doi:10.1002/nml.18
- Buchanan, E. M., Valentine, K. D., & Schulenberg, S. E. (2014). Exploratory and confirmatory factor analysis: Developing the Purpose in Life test Short Form (PIL-SF). In P. Bindle (Ed.), *Sage research methods cases* (pp. 1–18). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. doi:10.4135/978144627305013517794
- Burr, J., & Gilson, B. (2017). Informed consent in research ethics: An analysis from the perspective of Luhmann's social systems theory. *Social Theory & Health*, 16(3), 241– 255. doi:10.1057/s41285-017-0054-1

- Caillier, J. G. (2016). Do transformational leaders affect turnover intentions and extra-role behaviors through mission valence? *The American Review of Public Administration*, 46(2), 226–242. doi:10.1177/0275074014551751
- Caesens, G., Stinglhamber, F., & Marrmier, V. (2016). The curvilinear effect of work engagement on employees' turnover intentions. *International Journal of Psychology*, 51(2), 150–155. doi:10.1002/ijop.12131
- Cheema, S., Akram, A., & Javed, F. (2015). Employee engagement and visionary leadership: Impact on customer and employee satisfaction. *Journal of Business Studies Quarterly*, 7(2), 139–148. Retrieved from http://www.jbsq.org
- Chen, L. C., Perng, S., Chang, F., & Lai, H. (2014). Influence of work values and personality traits on intent to stay among nurses at various types of hospitals in Taiwan. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 24(1), 30–38. doi:10.1111/jonm.12268.
- Christie, A., Jordan, P., & Troth, A. (2015). Trust antecedents: Emotional intelligence and perceptions of others. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, 23(1), 89–101. doi:10.1108/IJOA-07-2013-0695
- Cloutier, O., Felusiak, L., Hill, C., & Pemberton-Jones, E. J. (2015). The importance of developing strategies for employee retention. *Journal of Leadership, Accountability and Ethics, 12*(2), 1–11. Retrieved from http://www.m.www.nabusinesspress.com/JLAE/Pemberton-JonesEJ_Web12_2_.pdf
- Cohen, J. (1992). A power primer. *Psychological Bulletin*, *112*, 155–159. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.112.1.155

Collini, S., Guidroz, A., & Perez, L. (2015). Turnover in healthcare: The mediating effects of

employee engagement. Journal of Nursing Management, 23(2), 169–178.

doi:10.1111/jonm.12109/full

- Conrad, D., Ghosh, A., & Isaacson, M. (2015). Employee motivation factors. *International Journal of Public Leadership*, *11*(2), 92–106. doi:10.1108/IJPL-01-2015-0005
- Crowe, C. (2015). Burnout and self-care considerations for oncology professionals. *Journal of Pain Management*, 8(3), 191–195. Retrieved from http://cupdx.idm.oclc.org/login?url=https://search-proquestcom.cupdx.idm.oclc.org/docview/1770055494?accountid=10248
- Curran-Everett, D., & Milgrom, H. (2013). Post-hoc data analysis: Benefits and limitation. *Current Opinion in Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, *13*(3), 223–224. doi: 10.1097/ACI.0b013e3283609831
- Curtis, E. A., Comiskey, C., & Dempsey, O. (2016). Importance and use of correlational research. *Nurse Researcher*, *23*(6), 20–25. doi:10.7748/nr.2016.e1382
- Chyung, S. Y., Roberts, K., Swanson, I., & Hankinson, A. (2017). Evidence-based survey design: The use of a midpoint on the likert scale. *Performance Improvement*, 56(10), 15–23. doi:10.1002/pfi.21727
- Dunn, S., Arslanian-Engoren, C., DeKoekkoek, T., Jadack, R., & Scott, D. (2015). Secondary data as an efficient approach to nursing research. Western Journal of Nursing Research, 37(10), 1295–1307. doi:10.1177/0193945915570042
- Daugherty Biddison, E. L., Paine, L., Murakami, P., Herzke, C., & Weaver, S. J. (2016).
 Associations between safety culture and employee engagement over time: A retrospective analysis. *BMJ Quality & Safety*, 25(1), 31–37. doi:10.1136/bmjqs-2014-003910

- De Vet, H. C., Mokkink, L. B., Mosmuller, D. G., & Terwee, C. B. (2017). Spearman-Brown prophecy formula and cronbach's alpha: Different faces of reliability and opportunities for new applications. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 85, 45–49 doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2017.01.013
- Decker, P. J., Mitchell, J. P., & Rabat-Torki, J. (2016). The value of employees in a system of value-based care. *Health Care Registration*, 25(8), 3–7. Retrieved from http://cupdx.idm.oclc.org
- Delnevo, C., Gundersen, D., Manderski, M., Giovenco, D., & Giovino, G. (2017). Importance of survey design for studying the epidemiology of emerging tobacco product use among youth. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 186(4), 405–410. doi:10.1093/aje/kwx031
- Dibble, E., Baird, G., Swenson, D., & Healey, T. (2017). Psychometric analysis and qualitative review of an outpatient radiology-specific patient satisfaction survey: A call for collaboration in validating a survey instrument. *Journal of the American College of Radiology*, 14(10), 1291–1297. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2017.04.008
- Dougherty, M. C., Lin, S., McKenna, H., Seers, K., & Keeney, S. (2011). Analysis of international content of ranked nursing journals in 2005 ex post facto design. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 67(6), 1358–1399. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2010.05566.x
- Dunn, S., Arslanian-Engoren, C., DeKoekkoek, T., Jadack, R., & Scott, D. (2015). Secondary data as an efficient approach to nursing research. Western Journal of Nursing Research, 37(10), 1295–1307. doi:10.1177/0193945915570042
- El-Masri, M. (2017). Nonprobability sampling: The process of selecting research participants non-randomly from a target population. *The Canadian Nurse*, *113*(3), 17–19. Retrieved from https://www.canadian-nurse.com/

- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A. G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using G*Power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, 41(4), 1149–1160. doi: 10.3758/BRM.41.4.1149
- Findlay, P., Lindsay, C., & McQuarrie, J. (2016). Employer choice and job quality: Workplace innovation, work redesign, and employee perceptions of job quality in a complex healthcare setting. *Work and Occupation*, 44(1), 291–312. doi:10.1177%2F0730888416678038
- Fragoso, Z., Holcombe, K., McCluney, C., Fisher, G., McGonagle, A. K., & Friebe, S. J. (2016).
 Burnout and engagement: Relative predictors and outcomes in two healthcare samples. *Workplace Health and Safety*, 64(10), 479–487. doi:10.1177%2F2165079916653414
- Frampton A., Fox F., Hollowood A., Northstone, K., Margelyte, R., Smith-Clarke, S., & Redwood, S. (2017). Using real-time, anonymous staff feedback to improve staff experience and engagement. *BMJ Open Quality*, 6(1), 1–7. doi:10.1136/bmjquality.u220946.w7041
- Goh, J., Lee, O. K., & Salleh, H. (2010). Self-rating and respondent anonymity. *Educational Research*, 52(3), 229–245. doi:10.1080/00131881.2010.504060
- Green, J. (2010). Points of intersection between randomized experiments and quasi-experiments.
 The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 628(1), 97–111.
 doi:10.1177%2F0002716209351517
- Haig, B. (2018). Exploratory factor analysis. In T. D. Little (Ed.). *The philosophy of quantitative methods: Understanding statistics* (Vol. 1, pp. 6–30). New York, NY: Oxford University Press. Retrieved from http://www.oxfordscholarship.com
- Han, K., Trinkoff, A., & Gurses, A. (2015). Work-related factors, job satisfaction and intentto leave the current job among United States nurses. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 24(21–

22), 3224–3232. doi:10.1111/jocn.12987

- Hargittai, E. (2015). Is bigger always better? Potential biases of big data derived from social network sites. *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 659(1), 63–76. doi:10.1177/0002716215570866
- Harp, E., Scherer, L., & Allen, J. (2017). Volunteer engagement and retention: Their relationship to community service self-efficacy. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 46(2), 442–458. doi:10.1177%2F0899764016651335
- Harp, S. (2015). How to analyze likert and other scaled data. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 7(2015), 836–850. doi: 10.1016/j.cptl.2015.08.001
- Harris, A. (2016). Burnout and work disengagement implication of supervisor support in project success. *Journal of Business Strategies*, 10(2), 37–50. Retrieved from http://ijbs-journal.org
- Harter, J. K., Schmidt, F. L., & Keyes, C. L. (2002). Well-being in the workplace and its relationship to business outcomes: A review of the gallup studies. In C. L. Keyes & J. Haidt (Eds.). *Flourishing: The positive person and the good life* (pp. 205–224). Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net
- Hilton, N., & Sherman, R. (2015). Promoting work engagement: One medical center's journey. *Nurse Leader*, 13(6), 52–57. doi:/10.1016/j.mnl.2015.03.013
- Homberg, F., McCarthy, D., & Tabvuma, V. (2015). A meta-analysis of the relationship between public service motivation and job satisfaction. *Public Admin Review*, 75(2015), 711–722. doi:10.1111/puar.12423
- Huang, Y., Lee, J., McFadden, A., Murphy, L., Robertson, M., Cheung, J., & Zohar, D. (2016).Beyond safety outcomes: An investigation of the impact of safety climate on job

satisfaction, employee engagement and turnover using social exchange theory as the theoretical framework. *Applied Ergonomics*, *55*, 248–257. doi:10.1016/j.apergo.2015.10.007

Hunter, R. F., Gough, A., O'Kane, N., McKeown, G., Fitzpatrick, A., Walker, T., & . . . Kee, F.
(2018). Ethical issues in social media research for public health. *American Journal of Public Health*, 108(3), 343–348. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2017.304249

Johanson, G. A., & Brooks, G. P. (2010). Initial scale development: Sample size for pilot studies. *Educational and Psychological Measurement*, 70(3), 394–400. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164409355692

- Joo, J. Y., & Huber, D. (2017). Scoping review of nursing case management in the united states. *Clinical Nursing Research*, June (2017), 1–25. doi:10.1177/1054773817717861
- Kahn, W. A. (1990). Psychological conditions of personal engagement and disengagement at work. *The Academy of Management Journal*, *33*(4), 692–724. doi:10.2307/256287
- Kanter, J. (2016). Colette: A clinical case management perspective. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, 44(2016), 341–344. doi:10.1007/s10615-016-0593-2
- Karanika-Murray, M., Pontes, H. M., & Griffiths, M. D., & Biron, C. (2016). Sickness presenteeism determines job satisfaction via affective-motivational states. *Social Science* and Medicine, 13(9), 100–106. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.06.035
- Keyko, K., Cummings. G., Yonge, O., & Wong, C. (2016). Work engagement in professional Nursing practice: A systematic review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 61, 142–164. doi: 0.1016/j.ijnurstu.2016.06.003
- Kim, H., Ku, B., Kim, J. Y., Young-Jae, P., & Young-Bae, P. (2016). Confirmatory and exploratory factor analysis for validating the phlegm pattern questionnaire for healthy

subjects. *Evidence Based Complementary and Alternative Medicine*, 2016. 1–8. doi: 10.1155/2016/2696019

Knapp, J., Smith, B., & Sprinkle, T. (2017). Is it job or the support? Examining structural and relational predictors of job satisfaction and turnover intention for nonprofit employers. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly, 46*(3), 652–671.

doi:10.1177/0899764016685859

- Kumar, V., & Pansari, A. (2015). Measuring the benefits of employee engagement. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, 56(4), 67–72. Retrieved from https://sloanreview.mit.edu/
- Landis, E. A., Vick, C. L., & Novo, B. N. (2015). Employee attitudes and job satisfaction. Journal of Leadership, Accountability and Ethics, 12(5), 37–42. Retrieved from http://www.na-businesspress.com/JLAE/jlaescholar.html
- Lowry, R. (2014.). Linear correlation and regression. Retrieved from http://vassarstats.net/corr_stats.html
- Lu, L., Lu, A., Gursoy, D., & Neale, N. R. (2016). Work engagement, job satisfaction, and turnover intentions. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 28(4), 737–761. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-07-2014-0360
- Ly, A., Marsman, M., & Wagenmakers, E.-J. (2018) Analytic posteriors for Pearson's correlation coefficient. *Statistica Neerlandica*, 72(1), 4–16. doi:10.1111/stan.12111
- Ma, C., Olds, D., & Dutton, N. (2015). Nurse work environment and quality of care by unit types: A cross-sectional study. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 52(10), 1565–1572. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2015.05.011

Martin, P. (2017). Job performance and employee engagement: The validity of the utrecht work

engagement scale (UWES-9). *Journal of Social and Psychological Sciences, 10*(2), 56–69. Retrieved from http://www.ijssh.org/

- McElligott, D., Eckardt, S., Montgomery Dossey, B., Luck, S., & Eckardt, P. (2018). Instrument development of integrative health and wellness assessmentTM. *Journal of Holistic Nursing*, *36*(4), 374–384. https://doi.org/10.1177/0898010117747752
- Meyer, J. (2017). Has engagement had its day—What's next and why does it matter? *Organizational Dynamics*, 46(2017), 87–95. doi: 10.1016/j.orgdyn.2017.04.004
- Montoya, J. C. (2008). Ethical issues and concerns of a clinical investigator. *Asian Bioethics Review*, *1*(1), 64–66. Retrieved from https://abrjournal.wordpress.com/
- Okello, D. R. O., & Gilson, L. (2015). Exploring the influence of trust relationships on motivation in the health sector: A systematic review. *Human Resources for Health*, 13(16), 1–18. doi:10.1186/s12960-015-0007-5
- Oller, S. (2014). Exploratory factor analysis as a tool for investigating complex relationships: When numbers are preferred over descriptions and opinions. *SAGE Research Methods Cases* (pp. 1–13). London, England: Sage. doi:10.4135/97814462730501453137
- Osborne, J. (2015). *Best practices in logistic regression*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. doi:10.4135/9781483399041
- Owens, K., Eggers, J., Keller, S., & McDonald, A. (2017). The imperative of culture: A quantitative analysis of the impact of culture on workforce engagement, patient experience, physician engagement, value-based purchasing, and turnover. *Journal of Healthcare Leadership*, *9*(2017), 25–31. doi:10.2147/JHL.S126381

Paolella, M. S. (2018). Goodness of fit and hypothesis testing. Fundamental Statistical

Inference: A Computational Approach. Hoboken, NJ: Wiley.

doi:10.1002/9781119417897.ch2

- Patrnchak, J. M. (2013). Building an engaged workforce at cleveland clinic. *Journal of Healthcare Leadership*, 5(20), 9–20. doi:10.2147/JHL.S43998
- Porta, M., & Last, J. M. (2018). *A Dictionary of Public Health* (2nd ed). Ottawa, Canada: Oxford University Press. doi:10.1093/acref/9780191844386.001.0001
- Powers, K., & Reeve, C. (2018). Factors associated with nurses' perceptions, self-confidence, and invitations of family presence during resuscitation in the intensive care unit: A crosssectional survey. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 87(2018), 103–112. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2018.06.012
- Preacher, K. J., & MacCallum, R. C. (2003). Repairing Tom Swift's electrical analysis factor machine. Understanding Statistics, 2, 13–43. Retrieved from http://www.quantpsy.org/pubs/preacher_maccallum_2003.pdf
- Putra, E., Cho, S., & Liu, J. (2015). Extrinsic and intrinsic motivation on work engagement in the hospitality industry: Test of motivation crowding theory. *Tourism and Hospitality Research*, 17(2), 228–241. doi:10.1177%2F1467358415613393

Raafat, H. M., & Tolba, A. S. (2015). Homoscedasticity for defect detection in homogeneous flat surface products. *Textile Research Journal*, 85(8), 850–866. Retrieved from http://cupdx.idm.oclc.org/login?url=https://search-proquestcom.cupdx.idm.oclc.org/docview/1666979538?accountid=10248

Read, E., & Laschinger, K. S. (2015). The influence of authentic leadership and empowerment on nurses' relational social capital, mental health and job satisfaction over the first year of practice. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 71(7), 1611–1623. doi:10.1111/jan.12625

- Reijseger, G., Peeters, M. C. W., Taris, T., & Schaufeli, W. (2016). From motivation to activation: Why engaged workers are better performers. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 32(2), 117–130. doi:10.1007/s10869-016-9435-z
- Reina, C., Rogers, K., Peterson, S., Byron, K., & Hom, P. (2018). Quitting the boss? The role of manager influence tactics and employee emotional engagement in voluntary turnover. *Journal of Leadership and Organizational Studies*, 25(1), 5–18. doi: 10.1177/1548051817709007
- Roh, C. I., Moon, M., Yang, S., & Jung, K. (2016). Linking emotional labor, public service motivation, and job satisfaction: Social workers in healthcare settings. *Social Work in Public Health*, 31(2), 43–57. doi:10.1080/19371918.2015.1087904
- Saberi, M., & Rahimi, A. (2014). On the effect of personality and efficacy of second language instructors' performance. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 136(2014), 240–245. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.05.321
- Schneider, A., Wickert, C., & Marti, E. (2016). Reducing complexity by creating complexity: A systems theory perspective on how organizations respond to their environments. *Journal* of Management Studies, 54(2), 182–208. doi: 10.1111/joms.12206
- Schuck, B., Adelson, J., & Reio, T. (2017). The employee engagement scale: Initial evidence for construct validity and implications for theory and practice. *Human Resources Management*, 56(6), 953–977. doi:10.1002/hrm.21811
- Shantz, A., Alfes, K., & Arevshatian, L. (2016). HRM in healthcare: The role of work engagement. *Personnel Review*, 45(2), 274–295. doi:10.1108/PR-09-2014-0203
- Sidanius, J. (2016). UCLA: Statistical Consulting Group. Retrieved from https://stats.idre.ucla.edu/stata/ado/analysis/

- Skillman, M., Cross-Barnet, C., Singer, R. F., Ruiz, S., Rotondo, C., Ahn, R., . . . Moiduddin, A. (2017). Physician engagement strategies in care coordination: Findings from the centers for medicare & medicaid services' healthcare innovation awards program. *Health Services Research*, 52(1), 291–312. doi:10.1111/1475-6773.12622
- Steele, R., & Merrick, J. (2013). Managed care. *Journal of Alternative Medicine Research*, 5(4), 287–289. Retrieved from http://cupdx.idm.oclc.org
- Stokes, J., Panagioti, M., Alam, R., Checkland, K., Cheraghi-Sohi, S., & Bower, P. (2015).
 Effectiveness of case management for 'at risk' patients in primary care: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS One*, *10*(7), 1–42. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0132340

Stuart-Hamilton, I. (2007). Dictionary of psychological testing, assessment and treatment: Second Edition. London, England: Jessica Kingsley Publishers. Retrieved from

http://search.ebscohost.com.cupdx.idm.oclc.org/login.aspx?direct=true&db=nlebk&AN= 202364&site=ehost-live&scope=site

St. John, F., Brockington, D., Bunnefeld, N., Duffy, R., Homewood, K., Jones, J., . . .
Razafimanahaka, J. (2016). Research ethics: Assuring anonymity at the individual level may not be sufficient to protect research participants from harm. *Biological Conservation*, 196, 208–209. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2016.01.025

Sun, J., Lee, J. W., & Sohn, Y. W. (2019). Work context and turnover intention in social enterprises: The mediating role of meaning of work. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 34(1), 46–60. doi:10.1108/JMP-11-2017-0412

Swarthout, M., & Bishop, M. A. (2017). Population health management: Review of concepts and

definitions. *American Journal of Health-System Pharmacy*, 74(18), 1405–1411. doi:10.2146/ajhp170025

- Tannessen, S., Ursin, G., & Brinchmann, B. S. (2017). Care-managers' professional choices:
 Ethical dilemmas and conflicting expectations. *BMC Health Services Research*, *17*(1), 1–10. Retrieved from http://link.galegroup.com
- Timpka, T., Nyce, J., & Amer-Wahlin, I. (2018). Value-based reimbursement in collectively financed healthcare requires monitoring of socioeconomic patient data to maintain equality in service provision. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 33(9), 1–4. doi: 10.1007/s11606-018-4661-x
- Umukoro, O. S., & Adejuwon, G. A. (2017). Mediatory role of social support on psychological antecedents of retirement satisfaction among police retirees in Nigeria. *International Journal of Caring Sciences, 10*(3), 1402–1409. Retrieved from http://www.internationaljournalofcaringsciences.org/
- Valentin, M. A., Valentin, C. C., & Nafukho, F. M. (2015). The engagement continuum model using corporate social responsibility as an intervention for sustained employee engagement. *European Journal of Training and Development, 39*(3), 182–202. doi: 10.1108/EJTD-01-2014-0007
- Van Smeden, M., Moons, K., de Groot, J., Collins, G., Altman, D., Eijkemans, M., & Reitsma, J. (2018). Sample size for binary logistic prediction models: Beyond events per variable criteria. *Statistical Methods in Medical Research*, 28(8), 2455–2474. doi: 10.1177/0962280218784726

Wang, L., Tao, H., Ellenbecker, C., & Liu, X. (2011). Job satisfaction, occupational

commitment and intent to stay among chinese nurses: a cross-sectional survey. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 68(3), 539–549. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2011.05755.x

- Williams, J., Leamy, M., Bird, V., Le Boutillier, C., Norton, S., Pesola, F., & Slade, M. (2015).
 Development and evaluation of the INSPIRE measure of staff support for personal recovery. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *50*(5), 777–786.
 doi:10.1007/s00127-014-0983-0
- Williams, N., Baath, R., & Philipp, M. (2017). Using bayes factors to test hypotheses in developmental research. *Research in Human Development*, 14(4), 321–337. doi: 10.1080/15427609.2017.1370964
- Yarbrough, S., Martin, P., Alfred, D., & McNeill, C. (2016). Professional values, job satisfaction, career development, and intent to stay. *Nursing Ethics*, 24(6), 675–685. doi:10.1177/09697333015623098
- Yoon, S., Probst, J., & Di Stefano, C. (2016). Factors affecting job satisfaction among agencyemployed home health aides. *Home Healthcare Management and Practice*, 28(1), 57–69. doi:10.1177/1084822315603195
- Yu-Ping Wang, C., Chen, M., Hyde, B., & Hsieh, L. (2010). Chinese employees' work values and turnover intentions in multinational companies: the mediating effect of pay satisfaction. *Social Behavior and Personality: An International Journal, 38*(7), 871–894. doi:10.2224/sbp.2010.38.7.871
- Zarb, F., McEntee, M, & Rainford, L. (2015). Visual grading characteristics and ordinal regression analysis during optimisation of CT head examinations. *Insights Imaging*, 6(2015), 393–401. doi:10.1007/s13244-014-0374-9

Appendix A: Diagram of the Argument of Discovery and Advocacy

RESEARCH Q	UESTION: Do employee	e engagement, belief in nical care managers in f	mission and values, ar heir positions in the in	nd employee patient and			10]	
outpatient settir	igs?	near care managers in t				what is concluded	1?		
Employee engagem sup	ent, mission, values, port	CLAIMS	•	-	Employee enga job perceptions	igement has a positive impact on	Bailey, 2016;	Lichfield, et al., 2016; Mayo, 2016	
Employee Engagement	Mission and Values	Employee Support	Intent to Stay, Retention	WARRANT: Available literature warrants	Engagement hi care	as a positive impact on quality of	Daugherty B 2016; Jeve, et al., 2017	iddison, et al., 2016; Frampton, et al., et al., 2015; Patrnchak, 2013; Skillman,	
Bailey, 2016	Dermol & Sirka,	Kahn, 1990	Fragoso, et al., 2016	proceeding towards examining the predictive qualities of employee	Engagement h satisfaction	as a positive correlation with job	Keyko, et al. et al. 2016:	, 2016; Landis, et al., 2015; Reijsinger, Tomietto et al. 2016	
Did Kald and	2017		Collini, et al., 2015	engagement, belief in mission and values, and	Engagement h satisfaction an	, as a positive impact on job I retention	Lu, et al., 20	16	
Litchneid, et.al, 2016	Collini, et al., 2015	Read & Laschinger, 2015	Lu, et al., 2016	employee support on inter to stay of clinical care	Engagement is	positively related to turnover			
Skillman, et al., 2017	Homberg, et al., 2015	Okello & Gilson, 2015	Preston, 2013	managers in the inpatient and outpatient settings	outpatient settings Engagement is directly related		Collini & Guidroz, 2015; Fragoso, et al., 2016; H et al., 2017; Huang, et al., 2015; Maloney, et al. 2016; Rodwell, et al., 2016		
Keyko, et al., 2016	Cheema, et al., 2015	Daugherty, et al., 2016	Reina, et al.,	COMPLEX CLAIM: In	and quality of o	are.	Bakker, 201 2016; Raha	7; Kumar & Pansari, 2015; Ma, et al., rjo, et al., 2016; Shantz, et al., 2017	
Kahn, 1990	Skillman, et al.,	Daugherty, et al.,	2018 Bailey, 2016	reimbursement system and	and workplace	trust	Collini, et al	., 2015; Okello & Gilson, 2015	
Mayor 2017	2017	2016		administrative costs, healthcare organizational	Belief in organ satisfaction an	izational mission influence staff d intention to stay in the	Brown & Yo	shioka, 2003;	
Weyer, 2017	2016	2016	Han, et al., 2015	leaders must invest in effor to identify that factors that	S Public service	motivation impacts helief in]		
Jeve, et al., 2015	Brown & Yoshioka, 2003	Daugherty, et al., 2016	Decker, et al.,	enhance engagement, messaging strategies to promote organizational	organizational	mission and vision.	Homberg, e	t al., 2015;	
Conrad & Ghosh, 2015	Preston, 2013	Daugherty, et al., 2016	2016	2016 mission and values, and strategies that foster the	2016 mission and values, and strategies that foster the practice of employee support	Supportive ma social interacti	nagerial environment, trust, positive ons influence intent to stay	Christie, et et al., 2015,	al., 2015; Frampton, et al., 2016; Han,
Toode, et al., 2016	Ma, et al., 2016	Daugherty, et al., 2016		to achieve high levels of intent to stay of clinical care managers in their positions	Employee sup effective leade relationships	port includes feeling of safety, ership, positive interpersonal	Okello & Gi Laschinger,	bson, 2015; Patrnchack, 2015; Read & 2015; Rittschoff & Fortunato, 2015	
Dill, et al., 2016	Homberg, et al., 2016	WARRANT:							
Fragoso, et al., 2016	Brown & Yoshioka, 2003	This research will conclusion of the s	utilize the argument of tudy based on the sur	authority to determine the vey responses of medical nurse					

Appendix B: Permission to Use Conceptual Model of Intent to Stay Illustration

American Association of Critical-Care Nurses LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Apr 26, 2019

This is a License Agreement between Carlo Carado ("You") and American Association of Critical-Care Nurses ("American Association of Critical-Care Nurses") provided by Copyright Clearance Center ("CCC"). The license consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by American Association of Critical-Care Nurses, and the payment terms and conditions.

All payments must be made in full to CCC. For payment instructions, please see information listed at the bottom of this form.

License Number	4564420738100
License date	Apr 08, 2019
Licensed content publisher	American Association of Critical-Care Nurses
Licensed content title	American journal of critical care : an official publication, American Association of Critical-Care Nurses
Licensed content date	Jan 1, 1992
Type of Use	Thesis/Dissertation
Requestor type	Academic institution
Format	Print, Electronic
Portion	chart/graph/table/figure
Number of charts/graphs/tables/figures	1
The requesting person/organization is:	Carlo Carado
Title or numeric reference of the portion(s)	Conceptual Model of Intent to Stay Page 363, Figure 1
Title of the article or chapter the portion is from	Managers' Leadership and Critical Care Nurses' Intent to Stay
Editor of portion(s)	N/A
Author of portion(s)	N/A
Volume of serial or monograph.	N/A
Page range of the portion	363
Publication date of portion	November 1999
Rights for	Main product
Duration of use	Current edition and up to 5 years
Creation of copies for the disabled	no
With minor editing privileges	yes
For distribution to	United States
In the following language(s)	Original language of publication
With incidental promotional use	no
The lifetime unit quantity of new	Up to 499

Appendix C: The Advisory Board Company: Employee Engagement Survey Question Set

Engagement Index Methodology and Validation

Overview of Research Background and Survey Testing

Research Methodology

In order to produce a robust measure of engagement, it is first necessary to recognize the particular characteristics of an engaged employee. While a survey respondent can reliably self-report on satisfaction, it is more difficult to selfreport on something as encompassing as "engagement". This is not only because engagement is a broadly-defined term, but also because engagement is dependent upon an employee's relationship to his/her employer. To that end, it is helpful to determine a measure of engagement based on responses to multiple questions that are themselves related to a respondent's underlying level of engagement.

It is important to avoid conflating *characteristics* of an engaged employee with actual *drivers of* employee engagement. Given that, the Advisory Board research aimed to first determine the characteristics of engagement, and then to identify the organizational attributes that contribute to an employee's likelihood to embody those characteristics. Those characteristics were revealed through a qualitative meta-analysis of organizational psychology literature, consistently touted as being indicative of engaged employees. Ultimately, the Advisory Board uses four questions to measure engaged based on these characteristics.

Characteristics of Engaged Employees

- Willingness to provide additional discretionary effort
- · Feeling of inspiration to do their best work
- Emotional commitment to the organization (typically measured by "willingness to recommend)
- · Plans to remain as an employee of the organization in the future

Survey Validation

1

First validated against a sample of 6,000 nurses, the Advisory Board employee engagement survey has since been administered to over a million respondents. The set of survey questions that comprise the engagement index is backed by extensive research and supported by various psychometrics, including a Cronbach's alpha of .98 as a measure of internal consistency and reliability. For reference, a Cronbach's alpha above .8 is considered a strong score.

In practice, the calculated engagement index measure is positively correlated with a variety of critical business outcomes including employee performance, patient turnover, and perceptions of safety culture.

Who is Included in the Engagement Count?

The engagement count includes individuals who indicated that they do not intend to move out of the region or retire in the next three years, and therefore have a valid engagement score calculated. By contrast, all survey respondents, including those planning to leave the organization, are included in the total response count.

The Advisory Board makes a distinction between these two counts because of the use of loyalty as a measure of engagement. Academic and professional literature on engagement consistently suggests that loyalty is an important component of engagement. For this reason, one of the Advisory Board's questions for measuring engagement is, "I am likely to be practicing at this organization three years from now."

Of course, there are external reasons an individual may choose to leave the organization within three years – primarily, retirement or relocation outside of the region. The Advisory Board asks a control question at the beginning of its engagement surveys to assess whether individuals are planning to do either of those things in the next three years. If they respond with a "yes", their responses to the four engagement questions are not counted, and they are not included in the engagement count.

National-level analyses show that keeping these responses tends to artificially deflate engagement scores. However, driver question scores are retained for these individuals so their perspectives are factored into prioritizing which issues should be addressed to drive engagement. If respondents indicate "maybe" or "no" to the control question, they do receive an engagement score.



Source: "Employee Engagement Higher at Double-Digit Growth Companies," *Hewitt Research Brief*, 2004; "Working Today: Understanding What Drives Employee Engagement," *Towers Perrin Talent Report*, 2003; Wellins RS, et al., "Employee Engagement: The Key to Realizing Competitive Business Outcomes: A Meta-Analysis," *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 2002, 87(2): 268-279; Harter, JK, et al., "Well-Being in the Workplace and its Relationship to Business Outcomes: A Review of Gallup Studies," *American Psychological Association Press*, 2003; "Driving Performance and Retention Through Employee Engagement," Corporate Executive Leadership Council, 2004; Laschinger HK, et al., "Organizational Trust and Empowerment in Restructured Healthcare Settings: Effects on Staff Nurse Commitment," *Journal of Nursing Administration*, 2000, 30(9); 413-425; Kahn, WA, "Psychological Conditions of Personal Engagement and Disengagement at Work," *The Academy of Management Journal*, 1990, 33(4): 692-724; May EL, "Are People Your Priority?" *The Great Place to Work Institute, Healthcare Executive*, 2004; HR Investment Center analysis.

Engagement Index Versus Engagement Drivers

Engagement Index



- 4 questions
- Measures attributes of an engaged employee
- Serves as dependent variable

Engagement Drivers



- 42 questions
- Measures employee perceptions of items that impact engagement
- Serves as independent variable

Survey Methodology

Engagement Index and Categories

Engagement Index

Asked on 6-Point Likert Scale¹

- · This organization inspires me to perform my best
- I am willing to put in a great deal of effort in order to help this organization succeed
- I would recommend this organization to my friends as a great place to work
- I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now²

Engagement Profile

By Category and Index Score Range

Category	Range	Definition
Engaged ³	5.5 - 6	 Go above and beyond to see the organization succeed, tying personal success directly to that of organization Highly loyal and emotionally committed to the organization
Content	4.5 - 5.49	 Solid contributors, satisfied with their jobs and the organization Lacking emotional commitment to organization
Ambivalent	3.5 - 4.49	 Would leave if presented with a better offer See job as paycheck more than anything else
Disengaged	< 3.5	 Least satisfied with their job and organization Tend to be most vocal, actively detracting from quality of workplace for peers

1) Response options are strongly agree, agree, tend to agree, tend to disagree, disagree, strongly disagree

- 2) In order to ensure that employees who plan to leave within three years for reasons outside of their level of engagement do not confound the engagement score, all respondents are asked the following question at the beginning of the survey: "Are you likely to retire, move out of your current region, or go back to school full time in the next three years?" If a respondent answers "yes," his/her response is removed from the engagement calculation but retained for driver questions. If the respondent answers "no" or "unsure," his/her response is included in the engagement calculation.
- To be considered "engaged," or "aligned," respondents must answer "Strongly Agree" to at least two of the index questions and no less than "Agree" to any item.

Employee Engagement Survey Question Set

Advisory Board's 42 Engagement Drivers

COMMUNICATION AND INPUT

I am kept informed of the organization's future plans and direction My ideas and suggestions are valued by my organization My manager communicates messages that my coworkers need to hear, even when the information is unpleasant My manager is open and responsive to staff input My manager stands up for the interests of my unit

EMPLOYEE SUPPORT

I have a manageable workload

My manager helps me balance my job and personal life

My organization does a good job of selecting and implementing new technologies to support my work

My organization helps me deal with stress and burnout

My organization supplies me with the equipment I need

My unit/department has enough staff

FEEDBACK AND RECOGNITION

Executives at my organization respect the contributions of my unit I have helpful discussions with my manager about my career I know what is required to perform well in my job I receive regular feedback from my manager on my performance My organization recognizes employees for excellent work

BASELINE SATISFIERS

I have job security

My organization pays me fairly for my job

My organization supports employee safety

My organization understands and respects differences among employees

The benefits provided by my organization meet my needs

MISSION AND VALUES

I believe in my organization's mission I understand how my daily work contributes to the organization's mission

My organization gives back to the community

My organization provides excellent care to patients

My organization provides excellent customer service to patients

Over the past year I have never been asked to do something that compromises my values

The actions of executives in my organization reflect our mission and values

TEAMWORK

Abusive behavior is not tolerated at my organization

Conflicts are resolved fairly in my unit/department

I have good personal relationships with coworkers in my unit

I receive the necessary support from employees in my unit to help me succeed in my work

I receive the necessary support from employees in other units to help me succeed in my work

My coworkers do a good job

PROFESSIONAL GROWTH

I am interested in promotion opportunities in my unit

I have the right amount of independence in my work

I receive effective on the job training

If I wanted to explore other jobs within the organization, my manager would help me do that

My current job is a good match for my skills

My manager helps me learn new skills

My most recent performance review helped me to improve

Training and development opportunities within my organization have helped me to improve

Employee Engagement Survey Question Set

Advisory Board's Engagement Index

* Required	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Tend To Disagree	Tend To Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
* I am willing to put in a great deal of effort in order to help this organization succeed.	0	0	0	0	0	0
* This organization inspires me to perform my best.	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	0	0	0
* I would recommend this organization to my friends as a great place to work.	0	0	0	0	0	0
* I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now.	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0	0

Setting a High Bar

M/

To be considered "engaged," respondents must answer "Strongly Agree" to at least two of the four items listed above, and no less than "Agree" to any item.

Defining Engagement Categories

Category	Index Score Range	Definition
Engaged	5.5 - 6	 Go above and beyond to see the organization succeed, tying personal success directly to that of organization Highly loyal and emotionally committed to the organization
Content	4.5 - 5.49	 Solid contributors, satisfied with their jobs and the organization Lacking emotional commitment to organization
Ambivalent	3.5 - 4.49	Would leave if presented with a better offerSee job as paycheck more than anything else
Disengaged	< 3.49	 Least satisfied with their job and organization Tend to be most vocal, actively detracting from quality of workplace for peers

Appendix D: Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sample Adequacy and Bartlett's Test

KMO and Bartlett's Test					
Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adec	.912				
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity	Approx. Chi-Square	1880.514			
	df	136			
	Sig.	.000			

Communalities		
	Initial	Extractio
		n
I am willing to put in a great deal of effort in order to help this	.666	.673
organization succeed.		
This organization inspires me to perform my best.	.779	.719
I would recommend this organization to my friends as a great place to	.749	.680
work.		
I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now.	.521	.427
I have a manageable workload	.543	.421
My manager helps me balance my job and personal life	.593	.568
My organization does a good job of selecting and implementing new	.677	.552
technologies to support my work		
My organization helps me deal with stress and burnout	.712	.734
My organization supplies me with the equipment I need	.626	.414
My unit/department has enough staff	.547	.377
I believe in my organization's mission	.727	.709
I understand how my daily work contributes to the organization's mission	.639	.632
My organization gives back to the community	.605	.509
My organization provides excellent care to patients	.702	.600
My organization provides excellent customer service to patients	.720	.680
Over the past year I have never been asked to do something that	.401	.369
compromises my values		
The actions of executives in my organization reflect our mission and	.662	.669
values		

Total Variance Explained							
Factor	Initial Eigenvalues			Extraction Sums of Squared Loadings			
	Total	% of	Cumulative	Total	% of	Cumulative	
		Variance	%		Variance	%	
1	9.106	53.564	53.564	8.696	51.154	51.154	
2	1.522	8.955	62.519	1.036	6.096	57.250	
3	.939	5.521	68.040				
4	.781	4.595	72.635				
5	.709	4.172	76.807				
6	.629	3.697	80.504				
7	.513	3.015	83.520				
8	.460	2.704	86.224				
9	.401	2.361	88.585				
10	.362	2.128	90.713				
11	.334	1.967	92.680				
12	.287	1.687	94.367				
13	.266	1.563	95.931				
14	.226	1.327	97.257				
15	.194	1.139	98.396				
16	.152	.894	99.290				
17	.121	.710	100.000				

Appendix E: Total Variance

Factor Transformation Matrix Varimax With Kaiser Normalization

Factor Transformation Matrix					
Factor	1	2			
1	.759	.651			
2	651	.759			

Rotated Factor Matrix ^a					
	Factor				
	1	2			
Q1: I am willing to put in a great deal of effort in order to help this organization succeed.	.755	.321			
Q2: This organization inspires me to perform my best.	.591	.608			
Q3: I would recommend this organization to my friends as a great place to work.	.569	.597			
Q4: I am likely to be working for this organization three years from now.	.496	.426			
Q5: I have a manageable workload	.166	.627			
Q6: My manager helps me balance my job and personal life	.240	.715			
Q7: My organization does a good job of selecting and implementing new technologies to support my work	.459	.584			
Q8: My organization helps me deal with stress and burnout	.350	.782			
Q9: My organization supplies me with the equipment I need	.483	.425			
Q10: My unit/department has enough staff	.174	.589			
Q11: I believe in my organization's mission	.773	.334			
Q12: I understand how my daily work contributes to the organization's mission	.739	.293			
Q13: My organization gives back to the community	.655	.284			
Q14: My organization provides excellent care to patients	.735	.244			
Q15: My organization provides excellent customer service to patients	.790	.237			
Q16: Over the past year I have never been asked to do something that compromises my values	.350	.497			
Q17: The actions of executives in my organization reflect our mission and values	.528	.625			

Appendix F: Related Factor Matrix



Appendix G: Rotated Factor Space Plot

Factor 1

Appendix H: Statement of Original Work

The Concordia University Doctorate of Education Program is a collaborative community of scholar-practitioners, who seek to transform society by pursuing ethically-informed, rigorously- researched, inquiry-based projects that benefit professional, institutional, and local educational contexts. Each member of the community affirms throughout their program of study, adherence to the principles and standards outlined in the Concordia University Academic Integrity Policy. This policy states the following:

Statement of academic integrity.

As a member of the Concordia University community, I will neither engage in fraudulent or unauthorized behaviors in the presentation and completion of my work, nor will I provide unauthorized assistance to others.

Explanations:

What does "fraudulent" mean?

"Fraudulent" work is any material submitted for evaluation that is falsely or improperly presented as one's own. This includes, but is not limited to texts, graphics and other multi-media files appropriated from any source, including another individual, that are intentionally presented as all or part of a candidate's final work without full and complete documentation.

What is "unauthorized" assistance?

"Unauthorized assistance" refers to any support candidates solicit in the completion of their work, that has not been either explicitly specified as appropriate by the instructor, or any assistance that is understood in the class context as inappropriate. This can include, but is not limited to:

- Use of unauthorized notes or another's work during an online test
- Use of unauthorized notes or personal assistance in an online exam setting
- Inappropriate collaboration in preparation and/or completion of a project
- Unauthorized solicitation of professional resources for the completion of the work.

Statement of Original Work (continued)

I attest that:

- 1. I have read, understood, and complied with all aspects of the Concordia University– Portland Academic Integrity Policy during the development and writing of this dissertation.
- 2. Where information and/or materials from outside sources has been used in the production of this dissertation, all information and/or materials from outside sources has been properly referenced and all permissions required for use of the information and/or materials have been obtained, in accordance with research standards outlined in the *Publication Manual of The American Psychological Association*

earett

Digital Signature

Carlo C. Carado

Name (Typed)

July 11, 2019

Date